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MEDICARE AND MEDICAID FRAUDS

MONDAY, FEBRUARY 16, 1976

U.S. SENaTE,
Suscommirres oN LoNg-TermM CAre
oF THE SPECIAL COMMITIEE ON AGING,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at ¢:30 a.m,, in room
818 Russell Building, Hon, Frank E, Moss, chairman, presiding.

Present: Senators Moss, Percy, and Domenici.

Also present: William E, Oriol, staff dirvector; Val J. Ialaman-
daris, associate counse' © William A, Recktenwald, David L. Holton,
and William Halamandaris, investigators; John Guy Miller, minority
staft director; Margaret S. Fayé, minorvity professional staft; Patricia
G. Ouiol, chief clerk; Eugene Cummings, printing assistant; and
Dona Daniel, assistant clerk.

OPENING STATEMENT BY SENATOR FRANK E. MOSS, CHAIRMAN

Senator Moss, The subcommittee will please come to order.

We would like to welcome you here this morning as the Subcom-
mittee on Long-Term Care continues its hearings into various aspects
of medicare and medicaid fraud and abuse.

At our September 26 hearing, Mr. Edmond Morgan, president of
cthe Tllinois Clinical Laboratory Association, testified that he feared
the criminal element was muscling into the ownership of clinical
laboratories in his State.

He added that $1 out of every $6 in medicaid payments to clinical
laboratories was fraudulent. He cited the most frequent abuses among
certain quarters of his profession as: (1) performing additional tests
not ordered by & doctor; (2) claiming lab tests were performed man-
ually when they were performed by automated machines; (8) billing
twice for the same services by falsifying dates; (4) reporting the
completion of procedures when the clinic does not have the equip-
ment to perform the tagks.

I asked the staff of the Committee on Aging to make a full investi-
gation into this matter. The investigation focused on the States of
Illinois, New Jersey, California, Pennsylvania, and New York. This
report, “Fraud and Abuse Among Clinical Laboratories,” is the re-
sult of an intensive 6-month staff effort.

The report concludes that a small number of clinical laboratories
control the bulk of medicaid payments. In New Yorlk, 17 labs con-
trol 70 percent of the medicaid husiness. In New Jersey. 12 Iabs con-
trol nearly 60 percent of medicaid payments. In Illinois, 26 labs con-
trol over 90 percent of the medicaid business.

(409)
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KircsBacss Nrcessary To Secure BusiNess

The report concludes that, at least in the States which come unde
investigation, kickbacks are widespread among labs specializing £n
medicaid business. In fact, it appears to be necessary to give a kick-
back in order to secure the business of physicians or clinics who spe-
cialize in the treatment of welfare patients. .

The average kickback to physicians or medical center owners in
Illinois was 30 percent of the monthly total the lab received for per-
forming tests for medicaid patients. Kickhacks took several forms,
including cash, furnishing supplies, business machines, care, or other
gratuities, as well as paying part of a physician’s payroll expenses.
Most commonly it involyed the supposed rental of a small space in a
medical clinic.

The report concludes that it is apparent that the law passed by the
Congress in 1972 prohibiting kizkbacks and mandating a $10,000 fine
and o year in jail upon convictinn is not being enforced.

‘When I was confronted with an carly drvaft of this report I was
shocked by the conclusions that the staff reached in their work with
Chicago’s Better Government Association. I decided to go to that
city and see things for myself, accompanied by Senator Pete V.
Domeniet, of New Mexico.

I saw the proliferation of so-called medical clinics spreading like
mushrooms all over Chicago.

I saw their glaring signs beckoning medicaid patients to utilize
health care services.

[ visited a postage-stamp-size clinical laboratory which billed
medicaid for almost $200,000 last year. There was little in the way of
equipment and no lab technicians in evidence. While the owner as-
sured us as to the quality of the work performed, I heard from the
owner himself that he chose to send his wife’s blood test to another
Inhoratory.

I visited the sparkling new laboratory of Illinois Masonic Hospital
and saw its sophisticated new machines—only to learn that the hos-
pital could not obtain much medicaid lab business because of its re-
fusal to offer kickbacks.

Trsts Nor OrRpERED BY PIYSICIAN

I interviewed a physician who received over $100,000 from medi-
caid last year. I asked him to check nine lab invoices presented to
medicaid for payment by D. J. Clinical Laboratory of Chicago
against his records. The doctor told us that he had not ordered 55
percent of the $259 total in lab tests for which D. .J. had hilled the
Tllinois medicaid program on these nine inveices. This same doctor
told us that he received a rebate of $1,000 per month from the Iab-
oratory in exchange for sending them all this medicaid business. The
kickback was disguised as rent for a 6- by 8-foot room in the physi-
cian’s office. The doctor’s rent for the entire suite was $300 a month,
and yet he received $1,000 per month for the “rental” of a 6 by 8
room, '

Finally, I interviewed a man who owns two medical clinies which
received about $300,000 in medicaid payments last year.
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This man admitted sending all of the lab business to one company
in Chicago. He told us he veceived a vebate of 50 percent of the
amount medicaid paid for laboratory tests which physicians in his
clinics ordered for weltare patients.

As o result the work of the staff and the BGA, as well as my own
personal investigations, I am even more convinced that the medicaid
program is rampant with fraud and abuse.

I renew my pledge to root out those who abuse the system in what-
ever quarter they may lie, It is my belief that eliminating fraud,
abuse, waste, and inciliciency in the Federal health care programs
may make it possible for us to move toward that balanced Federal
budget that we all desirve. )

And it will, no doubt, improve the quality of health service to the
poor and aged.

Tlhe Senator from Illinois, Senator Percy, is the ranking Republi-
can member of this subcommittee. He has engaged in all of these
offorts, he has done tremendous detailed work, and I am pleased that
he is here this morning. I will ask him if he has an opening state-
ment.

STATEMENT BY SENATOR CHARLES H. PERCY

Senator Prrey. Thank youn very much, My, Chairman.

I would like to first comment on the rather unusual alliance that
has been formed between this Senate subcommittee, a civic organiza-
tion—the Better Government Association—and the media.

This is a technique that has been developed over a long period of
very careful work,

The Better Government Association formed its Operation Watch-
dog almost a decace and a half ago. I had the privilege of serving
as its founder and fivst chairman,

The Better Government Association at fivst only screened candi-
dates for political office. We felt at that time there was need for an
oversight operation that would look at what government was
o, -y doing nt the State and local level in Illinois. I know that

= ere charges at that time that the forvestry department was
o « With. city workers who were not working. There were strong
Ao 3 from the city of Chicago.

» simple techniques of having a camera go out and follow these
crews to see whore they were at what time, how they were using
State or city equipment, if it was for their own personal usage, to
see the amount of working time they were putting in—rvevealed the
whole story once and for all. Someone said a picture is better than a
thonsand words. There was no disputing the facts that the camera
revealed. Since then, various techniques have been used to simply
provide public disclosure to put the spotlight on abuses,

Exrvosure Nrcussary v Comuarze Fraop

We cannot investizate every single thing, but what we can do is
spot check enough things so that with the help of the media, who
have been extraordinarily cooperative, we can reveal things that
will cause a cleanup. I think what has actually been done in nurs-
ing homes has been as a result of the exposure that the work of this
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committee has given to regulations that were not adequate and regu-
lations that were rot being enforced. So I think that this new effort,
carefully planned ahead of time by the subcommittee staff, under
Val Halamandaris® direction, has proved remarkably successful.

There is no question but that there is a terrific ripoff _f the public
purse here. It is engaged in by professions that should be above that.
They have a code of ethics that should be accepted. But the ex-
ploiters have moved in to take advantuge of Federal programs in
such a way that I do not see how, Mr. Chairman, it is going to be
possible for this country to even act on national health insurance.

I think that what we are doing is simply demonstrating that we
do not have the capability or the linkage between Government and
the private sector that would enable us to move into a program the
size of national health insurance. Only if we correct some of these
abuses can this be anticipated.

We have here a program that chould be administered carefully.
The ones we investigated in the ¢linic setup in Rogers Park that was
revealed on “60 Minutes” last night are in an area just a few blocks
from where I spent my entire chikthood.

The neighborhood in Rogers Park is now densely populated by
the elderly. To have these people exploited, and the public exploited
in this way, is reprchensible.

As our report indicated, in practical terms, it is possible for any
medical testing laboratory, which is so inclined, to bill medicaid for
n patient that a doctor has seen, for blood never drawn, for tests
never performed, at o rate exceeding costs of four times—and twice
the prevailing charge for private paying patients—with the nearly
absolute assurance they will not be caught and prosecuted; that is,
until today.

I think we have changed all that. Certainly the State of Illinois
kas been moving very agressively in recent perviods, and within re-
cent weeks. There has been an admission by State officiais that this
investigation has caused them to perform in a way we expected the
States to be doing all along. '

We do not have Federal enforcement agencies out there; we do not
have Federal enforcement officers. We depend on the States to do
this, and it is not just the State of Illinois that has not been doing
it, it is many, many other States.

Narroxwine ParTery InprcaTeD

What we are revealing today is a pattern, not just in INinois, or
peculiar or unique to Illinois, it is a pattern that possibly can be
developed, and has been developed in many, many other States. The
purposes of these hearings is to alert the country once again that
this particular aspect of the care of elderly patients is going to be
in the spotlight and that these kinds of practices are going to be
stamped out.

Just as I am pleased to report that we are making considerable
progress now in nursing homes and in correcting the abuses in this
area, which this subcommittee. under your leadership. Mr. Chairman,
found some time ago, so too I feel that in this particular area, the
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one revealed in the study released today, we can and will make prog-
ress. We warmly welcome the active participation of the distinguished
Senator from New Mexico, Senator Domenici. He has gone with our
chairman to see for himself in Chicago some of these abuses, and can
report firsthand. The roports that were made to the Nation last
night are not exaggerated; they ave factunl accounts of the ripoff
occurring in this particular activity. o

Senator Moss. Thank you, Senator, especially for pointing out that
we need law enforcement. Our report has alrveady, been filed with the
Justice Department heve in Washington, and it has been sent also
to the U.S. attorney and the State.attorney in Illinois. We hope that
they will now undertake prosecution for those who are guilty of vio-
lating the law. ‘

I am pleased to have the Senator from New Mexico, my colleague,
Senator Domenici, here, and I will ask him if he has any opening
comments. He was in Chicago when I was there.

STATEMENT BY SENATOR PETE V. DOMENICI

Senator Domenror. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. If T appear to be
tired, or if my voice sounds tirved, it is only because I just got in on
what we call the red-eye special, Senator Percy-—that. means I leave
Albuquerque at 2:10 in the morning. I love to spend time in your
great city of Chicago, but not at 4 in the morning, and not for 2
hours to wait for another plane. I was, howover, pleased to visit the
city of Chicago and tour some of the facilities during this recess.

I have a rather lengthy statement that enumerates, Mr. Chairman,
. the attention that was focused by thigs commitiec on the abuses in

nursing homes, and I firmly believe that what we ave doing today
will cause the same kind of reforms in medicare and medicaid.

I think those hearings have served a very valnable purpose. We
know those hearings have led to large numbers of indictments and,
gxém“\‘e indirectly, to expanded nursing home investigations in other
L LALeS.

Preliminary investigations by the staff of this committee have
indicated that frand and abuse scems to be everywhere. Medicaid in
particular has been a “sitting duck.” In my opinion, neither HEW
nor the States have been equipped to meet this problem, and re-
cently, HEW had less than 10 investigators. The majority of the
States have neither audited a single provider for medicaid frand nor
referred any cases of fraud to HEW and the Department of Justice,

I understand, however, in the city of Chicago--perhaps you cov-
cred this, Senator Percy—our recent probe is the result of some Jocal
investigations, und apparently it will yield some further attack on
this problem at the State level.

Visit Lraves Lastive Taeracr

What I am saying today, however, is that abuse and fraud in cer-
tain programs do not seem to be new for most of the people in this
room. We have heard the stories with growing frequency. However,
all of the talking in the world cannot equal the impact of one visit.
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I recently had an opportunity to visit one of the poorer areas in
Chicngo, and what X suw troubled me greatly. L

I saw the proliferation of medical clinies in dilapidated buildings
all over the poverty aren, where pornography shops now house more
lucrative enferprises. fancy signs attract the poor and elderly with
promise of free care. The care may be free to the poor and aged who
have medicaid eards, but it is not free to you and me and the other
taxpayers of this country.

This year we will spend some $15 billion on this kind of care, and
I for one am in favor of doing all we must. But I certainly am not
in Tavor of what I saw there and what, I speculate, is the real tip
of the iceberg.

T am disturbed by many aspects of the problem. oy instance, the
owner of & so-called medieaid mill may be venting an oflice space in
a building. The building itsell may be owned by another corporation,
in whieh the elinic operator has an interest.

The second possible problem is that many clinies are not even
owned by pliysieians, but rather by private entreprencurs. The recent
ovidence is that businessmen not only shave in the profits of the
medical practice, but they also pressure the doctor into taking un-
neeessary tests to inerease clinie revenues.

Yet another factor disturbs me. Most of the physicians working in
the clinies ave from foreign countries. Many do not have deep ties
to the United States, or to any particular eity. Many have centers in
the clinic as a way to make some money in & hurry and rveturn to
their home country. In other cases, the overriding ambition is to
open o medicaid clinic or mill of their own as soon as possible.

I am afraid many of these physicians are carrying the mistaken
notion that kickbacks in medicaid are the norm of medical practice
in the United States.

I am sure that many of them do not even know they are breaking
the law when they request or receive a kickback, The possibility for
kickbacks in these medicaid mills is endless.

Generally, one person rents the clinic for, let us say, $300 a month,
and then subleases a tiny part of this space to a pharmacist who pays
him $1,000 & month in vental. The payment is disguised as vent.
It is cortainly more than that, and T regret to say the example I have
just given is not hypothetical.

We visited just such a place, with just such a rental arrangement
in the city of Chicago. Senator Percy, when you were there the
people operating at that late date last week were not reluctant to
give us this kind of information, A person rented a store building for
$300 o month. e remodeled it, and then he got $2,600 a month rent
from people that served in that clinic as the captives of the basic
doctor that operated.

“Prxa-Poxarxe” Brcoamrve Growine Pracrrce

But there is yet another practice that is very offensive that is be-
ginning to be ealled “ping-ponging,” which descrihes the procedure
where the welfare recipient will be seen by all of the practitioners in
n clinie irrespective of need.
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Typically, a patient will be scen, or at least medicaid will be billed
for such visit, Dy the geneval practitioner, the podiatrist; the dentist,
the optometrist, and the chivopractovr—all in one visit on 1 day.

It is apparvent to me that something must be done immediately to
head oft the uncontrolled proliferation of these medicnid mills, After
my visit to Chicago, I can understand why some experts project that
$1 out of every $5 we spend for health care under medicave and medi-
cadd is vipped off. ‘

Turthermore, L don’t think we should stop with efforts to reform
medicaid mills. I think the problem of factoring companies vequives
our immediate attention, A factoring company is a brolkerage. Physi-
clans who have large outstanding accounts that ave not paid promptly
sell these for cash, and I wonder if these factoring procedures ave
going without any specific laws that govern our small companies,
like loan institutions, If they ave governed in some States, I wonder
why we should be part of o system which is g6 oub of touch with
owr times that anything like 10 to 18 percent of the money we thought
was going to sevvices goes to o factoring entveprencur. I think this
is ranmypant in the city of Chicago, and whether this committee or the
State itselt looks into it, it deserves more than just quick attention.

I would also like to mention clinical laboratovies. I don’t believe
I will ever forget the visit to o tiny lab in the back of one of these
medicaid mills, This lab does about $200,000 in business from medi-
caid. You would think with that dollar volume the lab would be
buzzing with technicians. Tt was, in fact, as quiet ag a chuvch, There
was o distinet lack of sophisticated laboratory eguipment. It looked
like o vundown high school chemistry lab.

T must say, I would have serious doubts about the quality of the
worls performed by the laboratory. I wonder if they billed for the
tests not authorized by physicians as we found with respect to other
labs. I wonder if they are claiming lab tests performed manually
when, in fact, they were subcontracted and performed more cheaply
by machine at some nearby laboratory. I wonder about the full ex-
tent of rebates and kickbaeks. Did the lab owner pay them to his sup-
pliers? Did he pay kickbacks to physicians, and mirsing homes?

I wonder if the laboratory ever uses the sink test.”” That consists
of pouring the specimen down the sink and then writing down some
meaningless numbers which are sent to the ordering physician. We
heard of this being done.

I wonder what percentage of the tests in this facility were in-
acenrate and what were the consequences to the totally helpless
people waiting expestantly for life-or-death news from the lab-
oratory.

Prooranms Nueoeo, Duspite Probrems

I wonder why neither the State nov HEW was avound to check up
on these schemes that T have witnessed. May I snggest at this point
that perhaps lavge spending programs involving hoth the State and
the Federal Governments are not ever going to be efficiently admin-
istered? Too many problems, such as enforcement, fall between the
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cracks of bureaucracy. Ye! the programs are needed. Perhaps medic-
aid should be run entirely by the Iederal Government. In return,
the Federal Government should relinquish its control over other
programs best handled by the State alone. )

I know the Senators here this morning share my concern about this
particular scandal. I think that it is thme we knew the answers to
some of these questions. .

I think it is time that the Congress stepped in and ended this gold
rush in the area of health care of the poor and aged. As our report
snys, it is time to stop the hemorrhage of Federal funds. )

I plan to do everything that I can to bring about some improve-
ment in the present sorry state of affaire. I want to see for myself
how medicars and medicaid ave working al the street level. I invite
the members of this subcommittee to join me. It appesrs that we
have much to do and we must begin at once if we are ever to con-
trol the massive and wholesale fraud that feeds upon the public
dollar.

I thank you, Mr, Chairman.

Senator Moss. I thank you very much for your very good work on
this committee, and especially your visit to Chicago, Senator
Domenici.

As you may recall, we observed in many places what the Senator
from Illinois referred to, that the medicaid—or public—charge for a
particular lab procedure is often double the price that is charged a
private patient. The conclusion is that we are paying twice as much
as we should for lab services.

Not only are costs inflated, oftentimes bills were submitted for
work not performed. The system encourages thds because the doctor
sends his slip to the laboratory saying what he wants, and the lab-
oratory fills out another one and sends it to the State for payment.
It does not necessarvily follow that the two forms are identical. The
physician has no way of checking which tests have been billed to
the State in his name.

Ourstanning InvesticaTve WoORE

Well, we are very pleased with the investigative work done by the
staff in this area of Chicago, Ill, but I do want to emphasize that,
although our focus was Chicago, this is by no means the only place
where we find fraud and abuse. We will hear later this morning about
at least one other State which has had similar problems. I would
like to compliment our staff for a very fine investigation, which was
carried out by Val FHalamandaris, the associate counsel of the Senate
Special Committee on Aging, an” William Recktenwald, Mr. David
Holton, and Mr. Bill Falamandaris, who are investigators. They
worked in conjunction with investisators from the Better Govern-
ment Association of Chicago, to which Senator Percy referred.

I am going to ask Mr. Halamandaris and Mr. Recktenwald to
come to the table with J. Terrence Brunner, Douglas Longhini, and
Geralyn Delaney.

Val .J. Halamandaris is the associate counsel, Senate Special Com-
mittee on Aging; William Recktenwald is an investigator for the
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Senate Special Committee on Aging; J. Terrence Brunner is execu-
tive director, Better Government Association, Chicage, Iil.; Douglas
Longhini is an investigator, and Geralyn Delaney is a staff secrs-
tary, also with the Better Government Association, Chicago, Ill.

As was pointed out, the Befter Government Association is a
private, nonprofit v-*untary association that was formed in Chicago
52 years ago. We ha. e worked with then several times in the past 6
YOars,

In this case they were of great service to us; they carried much of
the load in this investigation.

Now, we welcome all of you before the subcommittee and, Mr.
Halamandaris, I think you should proceed. You will probably want
to refer the matter to various members of the panel as yon report to
us what you found in Chicago.

STATEMENT OF VAL J. HALAMANDARIS, ASSOCIATE COUNSEL,
SENATE SPECIAL COMMITTEE ON AGING

Mr. Havanaxparss, Thank you, Mr, Chaisman, Senators. I must
sey 1t is a little bit different sitting on this side of the table, rather than
beimng at your elbow.

I think we have a rather important purpose here today. We want
to put into the record all the facts and specifics of the frand investi-
gation that we have undertaken in the State of Tllinois and elsewhere.

You gentlemen have very sloguently indieated the parameters of
our investigation and conclusions that we vearhed. I wonld like it
understood that our purpose is to provide spucifics, names, places,
and dates. With your permission, Mr. Chairman, I would hke to
supply at this time a key to our staff report. We did not use names
in our stafl report, preferving to provide them here this morning,
under oath. With yowr permission, Mr. Chairman, T would like us to
be sworn.

Senator Moss. I believe that is an excellent idea, since there may
be controversial matters. ' _

Will you all stand and raise your right hand? Do you all soleinnly
swear to tell the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth,
s0 help you God?

[ All witnesses affirmed in the positive.]

. Mr. Havamanparts, Mr, Chairman, in the course of our investiga-
tion, we examined more than two dozen clinical laboratories in the
State of Illinois. We visited some 50 medical clinics, and we inter-
viewed more than 50 physicians in the State of Illinois.

In addition, we tlso examined whatever evidence we could find in
the clinical laboratories in every other State. There are three or four
States that have conducted intensive investigntions, including the
State of New Jersey. It was in this connection that we contacted
Mr. Holstein, the executive director of the commission of investi-
gation, Trenton, N.J., who is here today, and who will provide testi-
mony to this committee. N

In short, we pulled together all of the information we could find
on fraud and abuse among clinical Jaboratories, and T would like to
state our conclusion for you.
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“Trew Lans Contron Mosr Meprcarp Business”

Tirst of all, comparatively few labs control most of the medicaid
business in the United States. In New York, 16 labs controlle i 70
porcent of the medicaid business. In New Jersey a dozen labs con-
trolled nearly 60 percent of medicaid funds. In Illinois, 26 labs con-
trol over 90 pereent of medicaid funds paid to clinical laboratories.
In Wisconsin, 12 labs contrel the bulk of the business.

QOur second conclusion : Competition for medicaid accounts is fierce.
It scems that the only way to obtain a medicaid account is to offer
a kickback. If you do not provide n kickback, you cannot get services.
The greater the kickback offer, the more likely the lab will be to
obtain medicaid business,

Three: The average kickback is about 30 percent, This is about
the figure wo projected for kickbacks between pharmacies and nurs-
ing homes in the exhaustive study we completed 2 years ago. Kick-
backs can take any form from cash, gifts, supplies, long-term credit
arrangements, to the furnishing of supplies and business equipment.
Most commonly, the technique used is the “rontal” of a small amount
of spaco in o medical centor or the payment of part of the physician’s
overhead or payrsll expenses, .

The oot of the problem is the overgenerous fee schedules for clini-
cal lab services. The fee schedules were established in 1967 when medie-
aid went into effect and most tests werve performed manually.

Since that time, there have been rather major advances in terms
of technology for eclinical laboratories, and yet the fee schedule has
not been changed to take advantage of their technology, Whatever
cost savings have acerued—and there have been a lot~—simply have
not been passed on to consumers. Instead, they have been used for
promotion devices or marketing or physician inducements.

In short, they are used for kickbacks.

In order to maximiza their ability to succeed in the kickback
game, we Lfound that Iabs have learned ways to inerease their income
from medieaid. The predominant way of increasing income in order
fo offer m~ee kickbacks is simply to charge for tests not authorized
by the phy. ‘eian,

That is tho casiest way. There are other ways, of course, such as
billing for component pavts of what is a pancl of tests. For example,
there is a series of tests called SMA-12, and the law and regulations
require they be billed as a panel at one set amount. Typically the
charge of that panel of tests might be $15; however, for component
parts of this servies billed separately, the reimbursement for the same
12 tests can go up to S100 or more.

Senator Moss. As T understand it, many of these tests are run by
machine and the labs Dbill separately for component parts, which
amounts to claiming the tests were performed by hand.

M, TTavasrannarrs, Right,

Senator Moss. They hill each one separately, even though the tests
are performed as a panel.

“Mucrmaniean® Trars Brinen SEpaRATELY

Mr. Haraaannarts. Exactly, Mr. Chairman, and, as yon know,
pretending tests are being performed by hand when in actuality they
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were performed by maching is another deviee by which you can in-
crease the amount of medicaid money that yon have coming in, to
be able to pay out In kickboacks.

We estimated, by consovvative estimate, that at least $44% million
out of the $213 million in medicare and medicaid pryments to clinical
laboratories is either fraudulent or unnecessury, ‘This is a conservative
estimato heeause o reasonable case can be made that about 50 pereent
of current payments ave inappropriate, I cite New Jersoy's experience
where fee schedules were reduced by 40 percent ag well as New York’s
analysis that lab payments could be eut in half by incorporating the
principle of regional laboratory prograsms.

Studies in these States renched the conclusion that the amount of
money paid for medicnid, clinical lnboratory services could exactly
be cut in half, This was also the conclusion we rexched in our linois
investigation, We believe Illinois could cat their curvent fee sched-
we by move than 50 perveenty or if you want to put it another way,
that the State is overpaying labs by 116 peveent,

Restating aguin, if the State of Ilinois wers prying for lab serviees
performed for its medicaid patients at the saume rate that private
patients pay for these same lab serviees, thea Illinois would save
about half the money it now spends.

A couple of more points:

As you know, in 1072 Congress enacted the speeifie statnte which
prohibits kiekbacks, making the offer or yeceipt of maney ov other
congiderations illegal, and punishable by » $10,000 fine, L vear in
juil, or both.

When our veport concerning kickbacks between nursing homes and
pharmacists was publighed a year ago, Mr. Chairman, we coneluded
that thoe statute was not being enforced. Tt was one of our major
recommendations that the Department of HISTV and the Departwent
of Justice should hegin enforeing the law with respect to kickbacks.

Oxry Oxw Invrerarent Issure To Dare

I am sorry to say there has only been one case that hos ever heen
brought under the 1072 statute, and that is the indietment issued by
the Monorable Sam Skinner, U.S. attorney for the northern district
of INinois, about 2 weeks ago.

Senator Dodmvrer. Do you have the Janguage of that so-called
kickback statute in front of you?

Mr. Hanadaxnarts, Yes, siv, we do; and if you have a copy of the
report,* it is on page 10.

Senator Dorexrcr. Thank you, You do nat have to read il

Mr, Harasrannarts, Yes, sir, Tt is explicit. Tn practieal terms, what
this all means is that any laboratory that is so inclined ean bill medi-
caid for tests for patients the doctors have never geen, for blood that
is never drawn, for tests never performed, at a rate exceeding four
times costs, and twice the prevailing rate to private patients, and in
so doing violate laws and regulations of genoral and specific applica-
tion with nearly absolute assurance that they will not be canght and
prosecuted.

*Ses 8. Repty 04044, Frand and Abnse Anong Clinfeal Laboratories.
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That is the end of my formal statement, Mr. Chairman.

At this time I would like to introduce Mr, William Recktenwald,
who is seated on my immediate right.

Mr. Recktenwald is the chief investigator of the Better Govern-
ment Association in Chicago. As you stated we have been working
together with the BGA. for the last 6 or 7 years, and we have the
greatest respect for the BGA, particularly for Mr. Recktenwald and for
his boss, J. Terrence Brunner, who is also seated here today. We have
been fortunate to have Mr. Recktenwald on o leave of absence and
working with us for the past 6 months. o

I would like to have Bill tell you how he got into this investigation
of clinical labs.

STATEMENT OF WILLIAM RECKTENWALD, INVESTIGATOR,
SENATE SPECIAL COMMITTEE ON AGING

Mr. ReckrENwaLD. Thank you, and good morning, Senators. After
our hearing on September 26, Mr. Chairman, we were contacted by
Herbert Meyer, a physician in general practice on the south side of
Chicago. Soine 80 percent of his patients are elderly. More than 90
percent qualify under medicare or medicaid.

On October 14, 1975, at approximately 1:20 p.m., I was present in
his office when he was visited by a man who identified himself as
Riaz Khan, & sales representative for Westlawn Clinical Laboratory.
In the first 6 months of fiscal year 1976, this laboratory received
$448,369.50 from the Illinois Department of Publiz Aid in medicaid
funds. I was seated in a closet adjacent to Dr. Meyer’s office. I'rom
that position I was able to overhear the conversation between Mr.
Khan and Dr. Meyer. Mr. Khan offered Dr. Meyer a return of 30
percent of each month’s gross billings submitted to the Illinois De-
partment of Public Aid. He said this kickback could take several
forms, it could be paid either as a rental to the physician or dis-
guised as payment toward the salary of one of Dr. Meyer’s em-
ployees.

The following is taken from a sworn statement I prepared at that
time [reading]:

M;‘. Kran. It's good to see you, Dr. Meyer. I'm glad you are considering our
services.

Dr. MEYER. Well I can’t make anything definite until I talk with my lawyer
who won’t be back until next week. (Dr. Meyer then asked some questions about
hm('.lv s)oon the work would be completed and how many jrick-ups per day were
made.

Will you go over your incentive plans you mentioned to mo last time again?

Mr. Kuan. Yes, it's 30 percent—there are several ways to handle it. We can
pay your rent or cover your overhead.

Dr. MeYER. Well, my rent here is not very high.

Mr. Kran., Don't worry about a thing, There are a numher of ways this can
be handled, We can pay your rent or cover part of your overhead or cash. My

chief can give you all the details. I would like to set up a meeting with the
two of you.

Dr. MEYER. Well, anything I get, anything coming in here goes on the books.

Mr, Knan, Don't worry, this is all legal. There are loopholes to every law.
We do this with doctors and clinics all over town.

Dr. MeYEr. Who else do you handle this ror?

Mr. Kman. Northtown Qlinic (and mentioned several others). In three clinics
alone we have almost 24 doctors plus about 15 other individual doctors.

Dr,. MeYer. Now this 20 percent, is that of gross or net?

Mr. Kuaanw, It's 30 perceni of all your public aid business.
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Dr. Meysr. What about medicare? I have many patients orn medicare.

Mr. KgAn. I’'m not sure about that. My chief could give you details about
that and about private work.

Dr. MEvER. Do you bill public aid directly on these things?

Mr. KHAN, Yes; we handle all billing,

Dr. MuyEer. I've got to check this with my lawyer before I go ahead.

Mr. Kuan. This has been cleared with our lawyer and everything is perfectly
legal.

Dr. MEYER. What is your lawyer's name?

Mr. KuAN. Itisa Mr. (¥, N, U.) Greenberg.

Dr. MEYER. Let me show you the rest of our operation here. (Both left room)

I exited the closet and met the doctor and Mr. Khan in a differ-
ent room. The doctor asked Khan if he had met me and Khan said,
“No.” The doctor said: “Stanley, meet Mr. Xhan, who represents a
medical laboratory.” I asked him if he did any work for dentists
and he said, “No.” [ Continues reading:]

Mr. REOKTENWALD. Herb, is this the fellow you were telling me about last
week ?

Dr, MEYER. Yes.

Mr. ReokTENWALD, Well, I hope you get things made clear (motioning to
Khan), Herb thought you were offering hini some type of kickback.

Mr. KraAN, Oh no, just help with your overhead.

Khan said goodbye and started to leave. I said I was going across
the street to get cigarettes and left at the same time. Outside the
building I spoke with Khan. )

_ We have a photo * here taken by one of the BGA investigators. That
is Mr. Khan on the right [indicating]. [Continues reading:]

Mr. RECKTENWALD. You know, you really had Dr. Meyer worried; he thought
he might get in some trouble if he got involved with your rebate program,

Mr. Kmawn. There is nothing wrong with it, nothing illegal. We just pay part
of hig overhead, part of the rent, or however he would like it, it just works
out to 30 percent of his public aid business. Hveryone does it. Ther¢ is nothing
wrong with it. See, when he tokes samples and things here, that is wear and
use of his office, so we just pay him back by helping with the overliead.

MEETING ARRANGED

With Dr. Meyer’s cooperation, and at the suggestion of Mr. Khan,
a meeting was arranged on Qctober 20, 1975, with Mr. Trivedi, one
of Mr. Khan’s superiors in the clinical lab. Present with Dr. Meyer
was William Hood,** who was introduced as a replacement for Dr.
Meyer’s regular attorney who was said to be out of town. Mr. Hood
is an attorney who, until December 1975, served as an investigator
with Chicago’s Better Government Association. He had served as an
investigator—consultant—with the Senate Committee on Aging since
March of 1971, ‘

Under questioning from Hood, Mr. Trivedi confirmed the offer
extended by his associate, Mr. Khan. Trivedi said the arrangement
would allow the doctor to get back from the lab 25 to 30 percent of
the gross monthly medicaid billing sent to the lab. Mr. Trivedi con-
cluded: “My personal feeling is, that the best way is for us to pay
your rent or to pay an employee. It works simplest that way.”

M. IChan, who was also present at this meeting, expressed amaze~
ment, as did Mr. Trivedi, that Meyer had any doubts about the legal-
ity of procedures they proposed. They said he was the first doctor
who had ever raised any questions with them about this.

*See p. 422,
**See affidavit, p. 51\3.
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Mr. Riaz Khan (right), sales representative, Westlawn Clinical Laboratory, Chicago, Iil.,

discusses possible rebates with Investigator

Bill Recktenwald
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Senator Percy. I think that is one of the concerns I have. You are
never able to police something 100 percent. But when you work with
a profession which presumably has ethics, then I must ask how wide-
spread is the knowledge among doctors that this practice goes on?
How many cases were turned over to the Illinois State Medical So-
ciety or turned over to the district attorney, the Attorney General, for
investigation ?

What goes on here? Do they just silently acquiesce with it and do
nothing about it?

Mr. RecKTENWALD. Senator, these statements, together with the
number of physicians allegedly involved in a similar practice, the
fact that no one apparently had ever questioned the legality of the
practice, led the committee staff to again question how widespread
the practice of offering kickbacks was in the Illinois medicaid pro-
gram,

Moreover, the flat insistence by Mr. Khan and Mr. Trivedi as to
the legality of this practice caused the staff to recheck the pertinent
medicare and medicaid statutes relating to kickbacks. The law is ex-
plicit. The law is reprinted on page 10 of the staff report. The identi-
cal langunage can be found in both medicare and medicaid. ‘

In addition to this specific provision, there are other applicable
fraud provisions in the United States Code.

Crinic OpeENED BY INVESTIGATORS

Satisfied that the practice was clearly illegal, committee investi-
gators set out to find an answer to an essential question: How com-
raon was the practice? An extensive discussion among the staff of
the committee led to the conclusion that the best way to test the ex-
tent of such practices would be to simulate the actions that would be
taken by an independent physician beginning a practice specializing
in public aid—welfare—patients. To this purpose, it was decided that
a storefront clinic would be opened in an appropriate area. Only from
the persnective of the practitioner, at street level, could the committee
gain information on the mechanics of these highly questionable pper-
ations. And only through understanding the mechanics of the
operation could effective corrective legislation be proposed.

A decision was made to go ahead with this plan in conjunction with
the Better Government Association—BGA—of Chicago, Ill., a non-
profit, nonpartisan civic organization which has cooperated with the
committee for more than 6 years in a number of areas of investiga-
tion. Subsequently, due to considerations of time and money, the
BGA assumed primary responsibility for setting up and operating
the storefront clinic with committee staff present only as observers.
Two Illinois physicians cooperated with investigators to the extent
of allowing their names to be used.

A small storefrent was rented at 1520 West Morse in the Rogers
Park area of Chicago. Mr. Holton has a photo* here of the store-
front. This neighborhood has the highest proportion of aged in any
aren in Chicago, and possibly one of the highest in the Nation. A

*See p. 424,
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located at 1520 W. Morse Ave., Chicago, Ill.

Calt LUKE KOLMAN

The storefront clinic,
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sign announcing the opening of the clinic was placed in the window.
A number was listed with the statement: “Professional inquiries in-
vited.” Mr. Douglas Longhini, a BGA. investigator, posed as a busi-
ness representative of the two doctors. He is with us today accom-
panied by Mr. J. Terrence Brunner, executive director of the BGA,
and Geralyn Delaney. He will explain what transpirved in that store-
front clinic.

Senator Moss. Mr. Brunner, please go ahead and carry on the
story.

Mr. BronNer. Mr. Chairman, BGA Investigator Doug Longhini
was present for every meeting; also present was Mrs. Delaney, our
secretary who transcribed the conversations in shorthand, and she is
also present today.

»
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Senator Moss. Why didn’t you just set up a tape recorder?

Mr. Brun~ER. Senator, the Illinois eavesdropping statute prohibits
the taping of any conversation without the consent of all parties. We
were very careful throughout the investigation never to violate any
Federal or State statutes. As an alternative to taping, we had Mrs.
Delaney sitting right there across the table from the lab representa-
tives taking everything down in shorthand and then transeribing her
notes immediately afterwards.

Senator Peroy, Were they not a little nervous when you were tak-
ing this down in shorthand?

Mrs. DELangy. I was a little worried that they might be, that they
might wonder why I was taking all of this down in shorthand, but
they did not seem to be. "

Senator Moss. They did not complain about it, and you were able
to transeribe it later, so anything you tell us under oath is what you
transcribed ?

Mrs. DeLanpey. Yes.

Senator Moss. You may proceed, Mr. Longhini.

STATEMENT OF DOUGLAS LONGHINI, INVESTIGATOR, BEITER
GOVERNMENT ASSOCIATION, CHICAGO, ILL.; ACCOMPANIED BY
TERRENCE BRUNNER, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, AND GERALYN
DELANEY, SECRETARY

Mz, LongHint Thank you, Senator.

In December 1975, the Better Government Association, CBS “60
Minutes,” and the Chicago Tribune obtained the use of a $400-a-
month storefront office in Chicago’s Rogers Park community. Located
on Chicago’s northeast side, Rogers Park is a predominantly white,
iI ewish and Catholic neighborhood with a substantial elderly popu-
ation,

The sign we placed in the storefront window advertised that a
medical clinical would soon open at that location. Also, in early
December, I telephoned representatives of 15 Chicago-based clinical
laboratories. I told each lab that I represented two Illinois physicians
who were opening a medical clinic in Rogers Park. I informed each
that the new clinic would require laboratory services, and I invited
each lab to send a representative to the medical clinic to discuss the
availability of their services.

Over a 3-week period, I spoke to representatives and owners of 13
diffevent clinical laboratories. After each interview I wrote detailed
affidavits of each conversation,” and on Januavy 6, 1976, the conver-
sations were filmed and recorded by CBS’s #60 Minutes.”

Ersvexy or THirteeNy Lans Orrerip KIckpacks

Of the 13 laboratories I spoke to, 11 labs offered the doctors a kick-
back or rebate on the dollar amount of laboratory business referred

*Sea appendix 2, p. 490,
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by the medical clinic to the lab. Through additional interviews out-
side of our clinic in Rogers Park, the BGA found a total of 13 inde-
pendent clinical laboratories giving kickbacks to doctors and medical
clinics. These 18 laboratories alone account for 65 percent of Illinois’
medicaid payments to clinical laboratories in 1975. .

The kickbacks were all based on a percentage of medicaid billings
for a week’s or a month’s laboratory tests referred by the doctors to
the labs. The kickbacks were expressed in terms of percentages of the
volume of business given to these laboratories. These percentages
varied from 15, 25, 40, to as high as 50 percent of n week’s or a
month’s total medicaid billings for lab tests.

Although these percentages of kickbacks varied, the method of
payment was consistent from lab to lab. Each of the laboratories
giving lickbacks also cffered to vent space at our storefront offices
m Rogers Park. The laboratories only required enough space to ac-
commodate a laboratory technician to draw blood. This space could
literally be 2 square feet—enough space for a blood-drawing chair—
or one small room within the clinie.

The laboratories explained that the rent they would pay the medi-
cal clinic for this small space had no relationship to the amount of
space used by the lab technician. The rent, as the laboratories pro-
posed it, would be based solely on the volume of laboratory business
referred to the labs. The actual rent would be calenlated by multi-
plying an agreed-upon fixed percentage by the volume of business
the individual laboratory received during a week or a month. “It is
just our way of saying thank you,” one lab owner said.

If the volume of medicaid laboratory business was $4,000 & month
at our clinic in Rogers Park, and the fixed percentage was 50 per-
cent—two laboratories offered kickbacks of 50 percent: United Medi-
cal Labs and Northside Clinical Labs—then that month’s rent paid by
the clinical laboratory to the doctors would be $2,000.

This could be $2,000 a month—$24,000 a vear—for 2 square feet
of space. Again, the whole storefront rented for approximately $400
a month. But as Ernest Villanueva of Ridgeland Medical Laboratory
pointed out: “I don’t have to know how much rent you are paying
for the medical clinic.”

The laboratory representatives said that the amount of rented
space—the number of square feet actually utilized—would not in-
crease if the volume of business increased. However, the amount of
vent paid by the {aboratories would increase as long as bunsiness did.
Mr. Robinson of Chicago Medical Laboratory said: “The rent is
adjusted to whatever the volume is.” Robinson advised me not to
worry about the amount of space the laboratory would rent at the
medical clinic. Robinson told me, “It’s just a box”—referring to the
vented space—“and you don’t worry about a box. What yon’re inter-
ested in is the money coming out of that box every month.”

Although the laboratories would send the medical clinic weekly or
monthly rent checks through the mails, some of the laboratories
wonld not. initially, sign legal leases or subleases with the medical
clinic. Robinson of Chicage Medical Laboratory felt that, “Leases
are used only if you have a good thing going.”
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Kircenicks DIscUIsen 48 RENT

However, most of the laboratories offering kickbacks suggested or
agreed to signing a legal lease or subleage. Mr. Simos, owner of
Claremont: Laboratory, said that a vebate based on a percentage of
the volume of medicaid business was “dirty business; the doctors
would get clobbered”—appavently if Government officials investi-
gated. Mr. Simos assured me, however, that: “As soon as the State
sees a vental agreement, they stop questioning Ahe doctors.” Simos
offered our clinic o 30-percent kickback disguised as rent.

The rental scheme appeared to many laboratory representatives to
be their private loophole to avoid charges of kickbacks to medical
clinics. For example, William Footlick, owner of Division Medical
Laboratory, said our clinic could receive betiveen $5,000 and $6,000 a
month from Division for the rental of one blood drawing chair.
When I asked Footlick if this was a rebate on the volume of business,
he said: “A rose, is o vose, is a rosc. I look ot it as a rental.” Footlick
had earlier assured me that “I”—Division Labs—*am able to be
looked at * * * by the FBI; this is not frowned upon. It is a per-
centage as a starting base”—from which to establish the initial vent.

Senator Percy. How did the doctors handle this on this income
tax return?

Mr. Lonamznt, I was told by the laboratory representative that he
handled this as business income.

Senator Prroy. As income?

My, Loxgrmixt. Yes, that it would be declared.

Senator Percy. No questions, to your knowledge, have ever been
raised as to why you would have income sometimes exceeding the
amount, of the basic lease?

Mr. Loxemint. They were not worried about that.

Senator Domenzcr. Could I ask you a question regarding payment
of percentages? Does the clinic pay this amount, whether they geb
pa@%yr not? Do they pay it vegularly, or do they pay when they get
paid?

Mcr. Lovemint. They pay it regularly.

Senator Doyenicr. On invoice amount, rather than amount re-
ceived ?

Mr. Loxcmint. Yes, on invoice amount.

Senator Moss. Was there any discussion which invoice would be
controlling—the one the doctor sent to tbe lab or the one the lab
sent on?

Mr, Lowomint. The one the lab sent out to the State to be paid. I
do not think they expected an invoice from the doctors. They just
directly billed the State.

The laboratories offering to lease space at the medical clinic said
that they would reevaluate the lease every month, or 8 months or 6
-months. Footlick of Division Laboratories said: “We pay a flat rental
and determine that rental on the first month’s volume. The rental
must stay as a fixed amount; but rent is veviewed every 3 to 4
months.” Mr. Simos of Claremont Laboratory said that he would re-
negotiate the lease every month. And finally, Nemie LaPena of
Northside Clinical Laboratory said—we have a picture:* “I don’t

*See p. 429,
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know how legal”—it is—“but rental agreement could say that we are
giving you back 45 percent of the volume of the medical tests or-
dered.” LaPena told me that Northside presently maintained this
type of sublease with a number of medical clinics.

Crinio Is Drorpep v Vorume Srays Dowx

There can be pressures applied when it is time to reevaluate the
lease. According to Judy Pedgrift, a representative of United Medi-
cal Laboratory : “If a clinic’s volume goes down any month, I call up
the clinic and tell them they had better get the volume up the next
month. If the volume stays down, we have to drop the clinic.”

Simos of Claremont Laborvatory told me that he would like to
have our medical clinic see between 15 to 20 patients o day, and order
two or three tests per patient. Simos left o clear impression that two
or three laboratory tests per patient was the minimum. Simos gave
me this advice, “What the hell, go ahead and order 10 tests”—for
a patient—“just go ahead. The State pays for it.”

The stress on volume can invite the medical clinies and doctors to
milk one sector of the community as much as possible and ignore
other people in need of competent medical services. Riaz Khan, a
representative of West Lawn Meldical Laboratory, urged this busi-
ness tack.

Khan said: “The secret to the success of a medical clinic is in pro-
motion.” Khan asked me if there were any black neighborhoods near
our clinic in Rogers Park. I said there was a relatively small black
neighborhood about five blocks novth of the clinic. Khan said: “Well,
that is where you should promote; the money is where the blacks are.
There isn’t any money in these old people”—referring to Rogers
Park elderly population. “Old people are dried up. There’s not much
blood you can draw out of old people.”

Thank you.

Mr. Hanamanparis. Mr. Chairman, if I could be allowed to con-
tinue for a few more minutes, I would like to tell you what we did
next. We had found some 13 or 14 laboratories we knew offered kick-
backs. We then went to the controller’s office and constructed a profile
of all the physicians who used those particular laboratories.

Woe then had a reasonable idea that the 100-some doctors we found
using these labs received kickbacks.

A# the same time, we integrated into our list the names of Illinois
physiciars who made more than $100,000 from medicaid last year.
We then selected about 50 physicians for interview.

On the morning of January 7, the investigators from the Special
Committee on Aging and the Better (Government Association began
visiting physicians all over the city of Chicago.

On that day alone we interviewed about 25 physicians. Our search
for the physicians led us to the clinies that Senator Domenici de-
scribed. Some might have once been taverns, others were once por-
nography stores, but now signs heralded free medical care for the
fortunate with medicaid cards.

Senator Dorenrcr. The sign also states: “We accept green cards.”

Mr. Hanamannaris. Yes, and the signs are so vivid they fairly
grab you off the street.
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—Photo by Carlos Contreras, BGA

Mr. LaPena said, “You’ll make lots of money .. .” ~

Senator Moss. And the green cards is the medicaid cards?

Mr. Havamanoaris. Exactly. Although the card might be differ-
ent colors in different States. To begin with, we had the idea that a
lot of physicians were ripping off the system, so we confronted some
of them, including a physician named Jose Hilao.

Prystorany onx Savary sy Crinic OwNER

Dr. Hilao threw us a curve. Fe indicated he did not know any-
thing about kickbacks. He said he was on salary, and he worked for
somebody, and he referred the committee staff to Mr. Robert C.
Parro, who owns two clinics in the city of Chicago. We visited Mr.

—
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Parro and he was very candid. He told us two clinics received about
$300,000 of medicaid funds the provious year from the department
of public aid. He candidly admitted he was receiving a rebate from
the laboratory; that he now uses the Park-Dewatt Laboratory; and
that his present rebate arrangement amounted to 50 porcent of the
amount his clinic charged medicaid for lab services on behalf of
medicaid beneficiavies.

Ho added that he was troubled by this arrangement in that some
might think it illegal.

The other point he made is that he did not go to the Park-Dewatt
Laboratory out of greed, but that they had the best program in town.

My, Chairman, you visited with Mr. Parro, and T am sure you re-
call his admission that tho laboratory he had been nsing, the North-
side Medical Laboratory, in fact, offered him o kickback of 55 per-
cent, which he turned down, becruse he was unhappy with the qual-
ity of their services.

Senator Moss. Yes, I recall he said that.

My, Flaramannarts. The man was very open and concerned about
the practice. The point he made was that the law should be clarified.
In his view, the statute is not explicit enough. .

Speaking as an investigator, as a lawyer, I think it is very specific.
Tater, we interviewed a clinic administrator, Mr. Roy QOliver, the
gentleman we have identified in the report as My, F.

Senator Perey. May T ask—if we have a key to the report, why
was it necessary to print the veport with “G, I, Y,” and so on? As
long as you have a key, why could you not print the names?

Mr. Haradanparis. The decision was made that we should not use
names until we testified under oath, and only after the pavticular
parties who would be named could be notified. We hayve done that.
The chairman sent a registered lettev to all of the parties involved,
indicating their names might be mentioned, telling them that they
might want to have somebody here to listen to the testimony, thut
they are entitled to appenr to answer our charges today at this same
hearing, and that they ave entitled to have counsel appear with them.

Senator Prrey. This procedute you adopted is o good procedure,
and certainly provides an opportunity for the labovatories and the
individuals named in the allegations and against whom charges are
made to answer them. It might be well for you to defermine now
whether there is anyone who has appeared, who is in the room today,
who is named in the veport, and who has received notification from
this subcommittee, to see whether or not it is their intention or de-
sire to testify today. We can then determine how long the commit-
tee will be holding this session.

Oreorrontry Grvexr To Drrenp AGsTNST ATLEGATIONS

Fivst, T would say the statute is explicit. T wonld like to read the
and we will then ask if anyone who has been named in here in any
way wonld care to come forward. Tt is in order to avoid the problem
that you alluded to, Senator, that we deeided to go this route, to malke
sure cveryone was appropriately notified with time to come heve if
they wanted to come here.
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Mr. Havaseanparis. X would like to supply for the vecord the ex-
perience we had together, Senator Domenici and Senator Moss, in
visiting Dr. C.

Dr. C's name is Julio Lara-Valle, and we visited Dr. Lare-Valle at
his establishment, which was a converted tavern that he made into o
medical clinie, for which he is paying a vent of $300 a month. The
doctor is recetving o rvent of $1,000 a month for a closet-size room
in this clinic.

Moz, Chairman, you remember this ag well as I do. Why don’t you
tell us of your views. You went in, and you can verify this.

Senator Moss. Yes. This is one more experience that I had per-
gonally, and Senator Domenici was theve in this crowded little place,
several people waiting to see the doctor. We talked to the doctor
awhile, and he took us back to see the room that he was subleasing. A
young girl was in there. There was a blood-drawing chair, another
chair, and a small table that was not even 3 feet square. Finally,
there was o little cabinet with some needles and syringes in it. That
is all there was there. The entive room might have been 4 by 6 feet.

She could hardly turn around in this space that was there, but the
doctor rveceived $1,000 o month in “vental” for this little room.

When we asked Dr, Lara-Valle about it, he tried to justify it as
legitimate rental. ITe said the $1,000 helped defray some of the cost
of remodeling. ITe was also receiving $1,000 o month from a phar-
macy that was subleasing space in his clinie.

M. Havasaxnarts, The Inb that paid him the money was the D. J
Medical Laboratory of Chicago, and X understand the compary is
now no longer in business. However, the doctor told us that in the
interim he had sccured a similar arvangement from another labora-
ory.

Senator Moss, He said, “D. J. flew.”

My, Fanadannanis, Yes. e did not complete the idiom. e said
“flow,” instewd of “flew the coop.”

I would like to turn to Mz, Recktenwald who will help place things
into perspective.

Senator Prrey. Mr. Halamandaris, before you turn it over to M.
Recktenwald, I would like to again put on notice those who might be
in the room, representing any of these labs or clinics, that criminal
actions may have been committed. T think the people who believe
that there is no criminal action here are rather naive. I have here
tho Tuternal Revenue Code that would scem to be very clear in its
intent and purpose. Will you deseribe for us what you mean by a
kickback?

Mr. Farasaxnaris. I would like to answer the question in two
parts.

Starore Exericir ox DeriNrrion

Tirst, T would say the statute is explieit. 1 would lile to read the
two lines from the statute. This will answer the first part of your
question, and then I would like to respond in detail to the notion
that these payments ave not kickbacks but ave really fair ventals.

Firvst of all, what the statute says is that whoever furnishes items
or services to an individual in the medicaid program, who offers,
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solicits, receives any kickback or bribe in connection with furnish-
ing services, or making payments, rebates, or any fee charge with
individuals, for furnishing such services shall be guilty of a mis-
demeanor, .

Senator Prroy. Will you read thoe last sentence, describing what a
kickbaclk is, to be certain that the use of the term ‘“kickback” you
have been using is in accordance with the Internal Revenue Code
description ?

This is the Internal Revenue Service Code 162(c), subparagraph
3. “Ilor purpases of this paragraph, a kickback includes payment and
consideration of the veferral of & client or customer.”

Now, does that describe what you have all been talking about as
o leickback?

Mz, Havadannaris, Exactly.

Jenator Prroy. And that fits it?

Mr. Havadanvaris, Yes,

Senator Prrcy. So the code refers to it, and the Congress wrote
this into the code in 1970 at suggestion of the Senate Finance Com-
mitteo staff. It was done anticipating this possible situation. The
code is very, very clear, and I think, and I suggest, Mr. Chairman,
that we refer this entive testimony to the Internal Revenue Service
and request they investigate whether or not these labs have been
taking kickbacks as business ded: etions, and, theveforve, might be in
eriminal violation of the Taternal Revenue Code. That is why I ask
the question: ITow do you suppose they are handling these on tho
income tax? Ave the clinies handling it as income? Ave the labs
bandling it as a business expense?

Mr. Havasrannaris, Good question,

Senator Moss., This will be referved to the Internal Revenne Serv-
ice. We have referved it to the Department of Justice alveady, but
wo will specifically send it to the TRS as well,

“Krorpacxk? DrriNed

Mr. Hanaranoanrs, I wounld like to make the second point, and
Senator Domenici had discussion with me on this very point. The
question is:-When is it legitimate rent, and when is it n kickback,
and how do you tell the difterence between the two? That is the legal
issuo we are addressing. The Senator from New Mexico echoed my
belief when he said if 1t is a flat fee, and reasonable, and it does not
change from month to month, the labs may have a reasonable argu-
ment_that this is a rent; however, if the flat fee vental is renego-
tiated frequently, then it is entirely a kickback.

Second, if the vent fluctuates from day to day, week to week, with
the volume of business they send medieaid, then obviously it is a
kickback.

It is_ o kickback if the nmount of money paid, cash or other con-
siderations, just happens to equal a set percentage of medicaid busi-
ness, that is, if it just happens to equal 30 percent of your payments,
then to me that is a kickback. If the pauyment is a precondition of
getting a physician’s account, then it is a kickback.

«
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It is o kickback if it is undisclosed. It is o kickback if the space is
small or unused, tlat is, if the space is one foot square in the middle
of a hallway.

To me it is o kickback if the space 18 never used by the laboratory;
more important, if the vent that is paid is inapproprinte or excessive
as compared with the cost of vental of space in that geographical area
and similar real estate values.

Senator Moss. You have addvessed yourself to this vental tech-
nique but there are, of course, other ways of paying kickbacks; such
as paying part of the overhead, paying for the doctor’s employees,
supplies, equipment, and things ot that sort.

Mr. Havaaannaris. Yes,

Senator Dozmnier. Mr. Chairman, I might just add o fow words on
the lagt statement. I certainly, at this point, do not agree that just
because the vent would be fixed, that it would be legal, and that it
would not be a kickback.

Senator Prroy. It theve is no relationship to space,

Senator Doarenicr. Precisely. It seems to me ve are on the tip of
an iceberg, which is far bigger than just labs, Everyone of these hittle
clinics has a pharmacy in it; a little tiny cubbyhele. One told us thab
he paid $1,000 a month rvent even though he only served the doctor
there—that is one full-time doctor, T think that we will find this is
as broad as there are kinds of services that can be rendered in one
of these clinics. T would agsume that you wonld find it in the delivery
of frames for glasses and shoes from podiatrists—wve saw advertise-
ments for a podintrist. That region of your State, Senator Perey, will
have the best feet in the United States, They approved podiatrists,
and they had an ad on the wall with hrochures how you conld take
care of your feet, because podiatry is not honund by some of the rules
as the medical people ave. Six different brochures were available for
the people to take home so they wouid know how to get their feet
checked,

That would require another service. I am sure they sell them
something.

Oxr Prawvaactsr DISSATISFIED

One pharmacist, he would not. tell us, hut he vas delighted to see
\ o N
a representative of the U.S. Congress. e said the whole pharmacy
bu.sinoss is changed by this setup. “I do not like what I am in,” he
said:

I happen to be here because the typical pharmacy dous not work any more.
You have £o be ingide one of these litfle places, and you just serve these doc-
tors. I do not like what I am, but it is the only place I can make a living at
this point.

We asked, “What vent do you pay?” On that question, he said,
“It is my business.” As T recall, however, with regatd to the other
pharmacists, T think your Tast statement is relevant, Senator Perey,
with reference to income tax violation——violation of the TRS Code.

ne pharmaeist is paying $1,000. That has gotten to be big business.

He just warks for pharmaceutical companies. That company owns
11 of those Little leases, and he is the pharmacist in charge.
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It would be interesting to see what that owner of 11 pharmacies
in all of these little clinics gets.

What other kind of relations do they have? Their “business” is all
predicated upon what I perceive as a whole new subcnlture for the
delivery of medical care and drugs and services to the poor people
under medicaid and the medicare program.

Mpr. Flavasanvaris. I have a personal observation. We are con-
stantly confronted with some pharmacists, or other provider telling
us, as staff members of this committee, or telling the Senators, that
the kickbacks and fraud are rampant. We have often been in the
position of persuading this provider to come forward and tell the
Senate what is going on so we could learn first-hand about fraud
and abuse. We then could be able to make the necessary changes in the
laws. Despite our coaxing, we ave constantly confronted with people
wbo ave greatly veluctant to talk, because they will probably lose the
accounts they now have and probably will be ostracized by the mem-
bers of their own profession.

Nevertheless, we have insisted in the past that people come for-
ward to testify. But the people named as receiving kickbacks have
not, been prosecuted. Nothing has happened. We published this in a
beautiful little veport on nursing home kickback 2 years ago, and we
sent the specific cases of abuse to the attorneys general in 4 or 5
difterent States. ITowever there were no prosecutions brought. This is
a syndrome we have seen so often. Someone testifies vefore the Sen-
ate committee, and the next thing that we know we have some asso-
ciation’s representative, who comes up here and says: (1) “we are all
against crime, but I am happy to tell you, we do not have much of it
in our profession,” (2) “these are isolated instances; they do not vep-
resent the general pattern of the industry,” (3) “they are made by
representatives who do net know what they ave talking about.”

“Propredr Has Reacuep tne Crisis Stace”

The importance of our investigation and testimony today is that
we have demonstrated, once and for all, that fraud is rampant, and
it is blatant. Providers came off the strect offering us money, so we
can put to rest any misgivings we had about the extent of this prob-
Jem. The problem has reached the crisis stage with wide implications
for all of us as taxpayers and as users of medical services in the United
States.

Senator Peroy. You really have to go to those parts that are
actually fraudulent, that are of criminal violations, and that is just
a tip of the iceberg that is perhaps characteristic of our society.

We saw, for instance, what I consider to be illegal—but how do
you catch them—the practice among nursing homes of a group going
in and buying the nursing home, and then setting up a corporation
just to own it and renting it at an exorbitant rent te the operators
of the nursing home. Tt is the same people; they just have two heads,
and they have an income or two, and it is difficult to detect.

The other aveas where they arve selling services to these people,
whether it is head to foot, and so forth—I was struck this weekend
by talking with a constituent, who had recently moved from a




435

Scandinavian country. I said: “¥ow do you like this country %’ and
he said:

I thought America was a healthy country—a healthy people—but I have been
looking at television. It is uubelievable. You have more aches and pains, ail-
ments; and you have more things that you can take for them, It must talk
people into feeling ill, to just sit there, hour after hour, and see ali of the things
that go wrong with you.

I imagine, if you start pushing foot care, you can boom that busi-
ness. There is money to be made, just as they say in this report in
Rogers Park. There is money to be made among the old people,
particilarly if you are old and a member of a minovity group. Those
are the groups these vultures move in on and exploit. We have a part
of our society that we have a real obligation to do something about
and focus in on.

Senator Domenicr. Specifically, with rogard to Mr. G, in your re-
port—I was told about him, but did not meet him. It is clear he is
not a medical doctor. ; =

M. Havamanparis. That is correct.

Senator Domenicr. It is clear he owns a medical clinic in the usual
sense of ownership.

Mzr. Havanannagss. Corvect. He has registered that ownership with
the city of Chicago.

Senator Dommxicr. It is clear he receives, as owner, some substan-
tial portion of what the Government pays as medicaid that is related
to the amount of proiessional services rendered in those clinics.

Mr. Havasanparis. That is my understanding.

Senator Doamnict. Is there anything in our law that makes that
illegal? Is there anything in our law that says we cannot pay an entre-
preneur for delivery of what a doctor is supposed to deliver? We
never intended that. Is it illegal or not?

Mr. Havasanparss. I do not know that there is any specific statute.
The canons and ethics of the American Medical Society do pro-
hibit it.

Senator Domenicr. He is not a doctor. He is not bound by the
canons. They cannot expel him.

Some Paysicrans Vicriars of ENTREPRENEURS

Mr. Hanamanparis. Yes, T am aware of that problem. We found
this again and again. Many foreign physicians were employed by
laymen who, to some degree, took advantage of them. These entre-
preneurs are in this business to maks money. They push these poor
doctors to order tests that-are not necessary in orcler to increase the
amount of money coming into the clinics which they own.

To me, this is a reprehensible practice.

Senator Prroy. Do you want to identify the Robert A wylor Medi-
cal Center? This is one of the largest public housing projects in this
conntry—just block after block of high-rise public housing. I pre-
sume Mr. Robert C. Parro operates in a medical center, in or near
those public housing buildings.

Mr. Harvaranparis. Yes, Mr. Parro is the owner. He has a clinic
ir:tadt11is area. I forget the exact address, but it is on Chicago’s south
side.
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Senator Percy. The south side?

Mr. HALAMANDARIS. Yes. .

Senator Peroy. And he has another clinic called the Professional
Medical Center. Where is it located ? . :

Mr. Haramanparis. On 5lst Street. I do not have the exact ad-
dress in front of me. i

I would like to shift for a brief moment, from the subject of kick-
backs to the question of the quality of services performed, and to
some of the ways in which laboratories increase the amount of medi-
caid reimbursement, making kickback more possible. I am talking
about such things as billing for tests which the physicians have not
authorized.

I would like to turn it over to my colleague, Mr. Bill Recktenwald,
who has some charts and presentations. ,

Mr. RecrrenwaLp. One of ‘ne things we determined, was the fact
that there were two pricelists. These Iabs would charge one amount
to private patients and a higher amount to those in the medicaid pro-
grams for the same service, )

Now, this practice violates HEW regulations that require all bills
submitted to medicaid to be the usual and customary charges for
these services.

"HEW regulations further state if there are two pricelists, the
lower of the two will be charged and used as the basis for reimburse-
ment.

DousLe Price Lisrs

The BGA examined more than $10,000 worth of paid bills for 14
selected tests. These 14 tests are ones which we knew had two prices.
This information came from salesmen visiting the Morse Avenue
Clinic. In order to arrive at $10,000 in paid bills for these 14 selected
tests, considerably more than $10,000 worth of bills were examined.*
Mr. Bostick of the Library of Congress has prepared some charts
for our use. As you can see, D. J. Laboratory was paid by the State
$9,274 for certain tests that would have cost a private person only
$8,514.50—a 164-percent overcharge to the State.

The Northside Clinical Laboratory was paid $10,749 for tests
which would have cost the private sector only $4,884—a 121-percent
overcharge to the Government.

The Norsom Medical Reference Lab, which has some 60 nursing
homes as their clients, was paid $10,696 for tests which would have
cost the private sector only $4,978.50, or a 115-percent overcharge to
the Government.

The Illinois Medical Laboratory was paid $12,997 for tests for
which private patients would have paid $6,190, or an overcharge to
the Government of 110 percent.

The United Medical Laboratories, Inc., which is an Illinois cor-
poration, was paid $12,575 for tests which would have cost the private
sector $6,495, or a 94-percent overcharge.

Senator Moss. Do every one of these have two pricelists—the pri-
vate and the medicaid ? '

*See chart, p. 437,
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Mr. RECRTENWALD. Yes, sir, most of them do. The bulk of the in-

formation about double pricelists was gained by Mr. Longhini and

Mrs. Delaney in the Morse Avenue Clinic. They would be told about
the double pricelists by the laboratory representatives.

During the first 6 months of fiscal 1976, these five laboratories
were paid some $1,441,000.

From the information gained in the examination of these selected
tests, it is our projection, based on an 8-percent sample—which is a
very large sample—that the State of Illinois has overpaid $354,000-
some-odd to these laboratories just for these selected procedures.
Again, we are talking of only these five laboratories for a G-month
periold. Tt is a very large piece of the pie that we have overpaid these
people?

Now, in still another area of fraud—laboratories charging medicaid
for tests not ordered by physicians—we pulled some 20 bills at
random submitted by D. J. Laboratory on behalf of Dr. Bascon.
‘We have these bills on charts.? These are actual bills,

Senator Moss. These are facsimiles of the bills themselves.

Mr. RecETENWALD. Yes; Xerox copies.

Perhaps, Mr. Chairman, if you want to go over and look at them
closely—it is difficult to get them blown up.

Senator Moss. I just wanted to see how they are laid out. They ars
all on a regular form.

Mr. ReckreNwALD. Yes; if you will notice the date of service on
that particular bill,? the date of service on the left-hand colummn—-

Senator Moss. Yes, February 5.

Docror Never Saw Pamment ox StaTep DaTe

Mr. ReckrenwarLp. According to the doctor’s record, that patient
never visited the doctor until February 17. It would be difficult for
the doctor to draw blood on a patient who never visited the doctor.

Out of these cases, the doctor had no record of having any patient
visit him anywhere near the time when the alleged service was given.

In one case, they had no record of a patient with that name, In two
cases, the first visit to the doctor was after the alleged date of service.
Then in many of the cases, the doctor found that he had not, in fact,
requested these tests, nor had he received any results.

Senator Percy, I wonder if Senator Domenici could mention pub-
lely the possibility which he mentioned to me, that in some of these
cuses where it says no tests requested, it may reflect a change of atti-
tude by the doctor now that the heat is on.

Senator Domexzcr. I saw a couple of these, and there is no doubt
in my mind to begin with, that the labs can, and probably are, add-
ing tests that are not ordered by the doctors; however, I think that
there is another possibility that the doctor, by the time he starts inter-
rogating, begins to get kind of queezy and scared about this whole
process. He went through a file that we cannot even understand, and
said, “I did not order these three.”

1 See chart, p. 438.
+ 3 See appendix 1, p. 469,
8 See p. 476,
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I think they could have developed an attitude of being scared of
the whole process, and they will fudge on the short side, and pin it
on somebody else. I think that is a possibility, although we will never
be able to find out, because the doctor’s name is on each of these. I'rom
what I saw, there is no way you could distinguish the point of time
and the laboratory tests, either written in or checked in. It is always
the same kind of script; it is pretty hard to tell.

You could just see him flip through, and say, “I did not order
these four.” I think it is a possibility—it is a real possibility that——

Senator Peroy. In your judgment, is it a possibility ¢

Mr. Recxrenwarp, Senator, on these partieular bills, the doctor
made a very careful examination. He first checked the patient chart
to see the date on which he saw the patient—this also notes what
exams or tests that he had requested—then he checked the patient
files to see what results he had received from the laboratory. Then,
as a third check, the doctor kept a book in which he entered the date,
name of patient, and type of test requested for every lab test. So at
least on these 20 bills, chosen at random, we have not one or two,
but actually three different cross-checks.

There are also other strange things about the tests. For example,
when the doctors’ records show that only a urine sample was taken
and the lab bills for blood tests. Out of the 20 bills, only 1, No. 15,*
had all the tests billed for been requested by the doctor.

The total amount that was billed to medicaid, just on these 20
tests, was $855; the amount that was actually referved by the physi-
cian was only $119, leaving $766 of extra charges that were just
added on.

Senator Peroy. Were you able to determine that the established
quota of two or three tests per person was pretty well maintained?
Was there any greater frequency of the number of tests to medicaid
pzitien?ts as opposed to those patients who had to pay the bill them-
selves

Meprcamn More Lucrarive Trax MEeDIcARE

Mr. RecrrEnwarp, During one of the conversations that Mr,
Trivedi and Dr. Meyer had during the investigation, Trivedi sug-
gested that medicare patients not be given tests. “Don’t test those
people. There is no money to be made on medicare. The money is to
be made on medicaid.” That is what I overheard Trivedi say.

Dr. Meyer said that may be good business, but certainly not good
medical practice.

.Senator Peroy. Did you discover a disparity in the number of
tests based simply on the ability to get paid for these tests?

Mr. RecrreNnwarp. You can see in some of these bills, in their
engerness to make money from the State, that they had actually listed
CBC—complete blood count—twice on the same bill.

It gives me the impression that someone was just writing things
down—taking test names out of the blue.

*See p, 483.
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Mr. Brunner. Senator, the random sample that Mr. Recktenwald
is talking about is not just an isolated incident. Working with the
subcommittee stail, we went out in teams to visit clinics.

I was on a team that visited a clinic in Bridgeport where Mayor
Daley lives. It was o very well organized clinic. The doctors had
everything computerized. Their records were excellent. The doctors
very carefully looked at the bills we gave them and in many in-
stances, after checking them against patient records, they said, “No,
I did not order these tests run.”

One doctor had the best looking records I had ever seen, and we
found instance after instance of laboratory tests billed for that were
never ordered by the doctor. This is in the aren on the southwest side
of the city of Chicago, o white area as opposed to the black area
that Mr. Recktenwald was talking about. I think the conclusion you
might draw is that the practice is very widespread.

Mr. Reoxrenwawn. Some of the inappropriate tests ordered like
BEKG's, with interpretation, for people diagnosed as having arthritis,
and sickis cell tests being ordered for middle-aged white adults.
This leads us to believe that people were just writing in test names,
and that these tests were never requested, they were never made, and
results never given.

Senator Prroy. I would like to have you amplify, and perhaps our
chairman would be interested in this matter. We, many times, have
maintained that we are not trying to set up a Federal bureaucracy to
oversee these programs. We delegate this to the States, and we pay
the costs. The States have a great responsibility to carry this out.

Now, can you indicate whether, say, in the State of Illinois, any
State agency ever did routinely have the kind of audit that would
determine whether or not the bills are valid bills, whether they
actually were submitted for services that had been rendered?

Has there been any audit of that kind that you know of?

Newroy Assienep INVESTIGATORS

Mr. RecrreENwarp. There are about 50 public aid investigators
that have been assigned to check the medical laboratories in Illinois.

Senator Moss. Just recently assigned?

Mr. REckTENWALD. Yes, sir.

Senator Percy. How many were there before ?

Mr. Reckrenwarp. To my knowledge, none, sir.

Senator Peroy. So this is a recent flurry of activity, since the
investigation has been carried on.

We are pleased that they have responded, but I cannot help but
ask the question: Why was it not done before?

Is there any incentive for the State to properly audit, so long as
they are being reimbursed by the Federal Government anyway? Is
there a State cost involved ?

Mr. Hanamanparss. On the contrary, Senator, there is little cost to
the State.

As you know, Congress, in its infinite generosity, decided in 1972
that the Federal Government would pick up 75 percent of the cost
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of moving each State into the computer age. So if you are a director
of a health department or welfave department, you know that the
Federal Government will pay 75 percent of the costs of installing
and operating computer systems. The Federal Government also pays
100 percent of the cost of making State inspections, which relates to
the quality of health services. Senator Moss has o bill pending that
would provide 100 percent Federal funds for that purpose and to
help States accomplish annual audits.

There are 50 percent matching funds available now for auditors. As
we Jearned in New York, we recover anywhere from $6 to $15 for every
$1 invested in the salary of auditors so there should be an incentive
for the States to set up swrveillance units.

Senator Moss. But States do have to monitor the medicaid program
to insure there is no fraund or abuse.

Mr. Havasanparis, Yes, the State has a vested interest in doing so
and indeed, they are vequired to do so under the medicaid regulations.

Senator Moss. You recall, when we heard testimony relating to the
fraud squad in Michigan—they were doing some auditing and follow-
through, providing o good example for every State in the Union.

Mr. Havasranparis. The fraud squad is really a superb group. The
official name is Post-Payments Surveillance in Michigan, and their
computer system is cranked up to the point where they pay 97 per-
cent of the bills within 30 days, and the computer automatically
catches any sort of suspicious practices. They have a group of in-
vestigators that follow and visit people suspected of ripping off the
system, and they have recruited a fantastic amount of money. For
every dollar they have invested, the surveillance—the fraud squad—
has recovered $6.

I think there is a precedent that other States ought to follow there,

Mz, Bruxwer. With respect to Senator Percy’s question regarding
the program in Illinois, the BGA delved into the State’s eflort to
combat fraud prior to this investigation, and the State of Illinois had
roughly 100 welfare inspectors.

Ixsrecrors Nor CONSCIENTIOUS

Now, before Mr. Recktenwald came to work for the Senate, he
had investigated those inspectors to find out what they did. M.
Recktenwald’s investigation found that many of them were retived
Chicago policemen. Many have never bothered to even come to work,
except to sign in. Very often, they spent the day shopping, or work-
ing in -another job, and those roughly 100 investigators only filed
200 cases against individuals who should not have been on the wel-
fave roles, Illinois’ frand inspection was a complete misuse, at least
in my judgment, of the people who were on the staff to do investi-
gative work. They were concentrating on individual cases of welfare
recipients as opposed to concentrvating on large scale welfare fraud.
One of the conclusions of this investigation is that much money in
THinois—we estimate some $3 million of $11 million in this Iab area—
is being ripped off. This $3 million could help an awfully lot of
people and make health care delivery more efficient.

Dollars that you are appropriating for health carve in Illinois are
not getting to people who need help. Very often, as you know, Sen-

e,

e
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ator, the suggestion has been made by the Illinois Department of
Public Aid that there is no real welfare fraud, and only a small
nurber of offenders. Yet these labs that we investigated—about thix-
teen labs that do a $6.19 million business-—are a fair sample.

We are talking about 65 percent of the lab business, so the fraund
we encountered is anything but an isolated instance.

Senator Prroy. Were these retived policemen? Were they supple-
menting their income? Were you able to determine if they were
political workers as well?

Mr. Brusner, I think there was no doubt those people had politi-
cal clout and got jobs on public aid because of their expertise as
Chicago policemen.

I think in my experience, you just cannot go about this sort of
thing that we ave talking about, catching people doing what wo are
talking about, with people who have this sort of background. You
need accountants, you need lawyers, you need people who have ex-
pertise, in order to find these sort of crimes,

Since IDPA. tool over this program in January 1975, as opposed
to the county running it. Mp, Trainor has gone out of his way to
try to remove these people and get people who are qualified to do
this sort of work. I think there is a realization on his part that it
%)mf to be done, and certainly the program is much better than it was

efore,

M. Trainor has told us, and he told Mike Wallace on “60 Minutes,”
and as John Simon who wrote the report testified before you, there
was no fraud inspection program in the Illinois Department of
Public Aid until the fall of 1974.

John Simon told mo as vecontly as last week that the investigators
he found in the department of public aid, when he went there, were
unable to find their rear end with both hands. That is what M.
Simon said about the investigators that he found in the Illinois De-
partment of Public Aid.

Fuort CoorrraTioN NEEDED

T have a lot of respect for him. I worked with him in the Depart-
ment of Justice, ITa knows how to conduct fraud investigation and
T think he did his best under the civeumstances. But certainly you
cannot approach these probiems without full cooperation from State
government.

Senator Prrey. Could Mr. Recktenwald comment on the political
activities of the personnel that were paid, as investigators? They
apparently did not really wovk for the Public Aid Department.

Mr. Reexrexwann, What we are talking about, Senator, is an in-
vestigation which took place in spring and summer of 1974.

It turned up evidence that Clook Clounty public aid investigators,
whe are supposed to track down welfare cheaters, ave themselves
cheating the public.

Loafing and inefliciency on the Cook County staff resnlted in oper-
ational costs three times higher than the court fines finally recovered.
Tn 1972, 73 public aid investigators managed to find only 222 prose-
cutable cases out of nearly 1 million welfare recipients in Cook
County.




444

The Bureau of Special—public aid—Investigations in Springfield,
with a nine-man staft, referred more cases a month for litigation than
the Cook County unit did with 78 men. The Springfield bureau is
responsible for investigating welfare fraud in every county in Illi-
nois except Coolk. . i

Many of the Cook County investigators were spending their work-
ing hours taking leisurely lunch breaks or running personal errands,

On one occasion, BGA. staff members saw a public aid investigator
head for home at 10:30 a.m. He remained therc most of the day,
after visiting a bank and a grocery store. Investigators are paid
to work untal 4:30 p.m. _

Another investigator was seen driving 1 hour each way in order
to cat his lunch at home. Members of the Cook County unit are
allowed 45 minutes for lunch.

Senator Peroy. What was the source of funds being used to pay
these investigators?

Mr. Reckrenwarp, This is when they merged the county welfare
de]smrtment with the State.

enator Prroy. Could the staff determine for us what the source
of those funds would be?

Mr. ReckrENwWALD. Yes.

Senator Peroy. We know the way the game is played in Chicago.
Workers are held to very high standards of performance on election
day, but what happens to the public aid patients? What happens to
the fraud and all of that? Is it none of their business?

This is a very callous operation. I certainly am pleased to get your
reports that this has been discovered and that was the situation yon
found, and that they are doing something about it.

Senator Moss. Is there any licensing or inspection system of the
laboratory equipment itself ?

Lunom, Broop SAMPLES SARE REFRIGERATOR

I am thinking about the lab where you opened the refrigerator and
there were blood samples and a bottle of milk, and a sandwich—all
of this together—and it sort of made me feel I would not want to
get my lab work done there. . .

]Senator Peroy. You would not want to get your sandwich there
either.

My, REckTENWALD. Senator Moss, as you know, we discovered that
one lab owner was sending his wife’s blood sample out to another
Inboratory. There is a licensing regulation for the clinical labora-
tories. I believe that in Illinois they are licensed by the State depart-
ment of registration and education, and that they do ha 3 periodic
inspections. There is & requirement that the lab owner o, supervisor
be a medical doctor, that he has certain expertise in biochemistry,
but they have perhaps only one inspection a year.

Senator Moss. They must not have very rigid inspections to per-
mit these little holes in the wall to operate and, as I said in my open-
ing statement, we visited the laboratory over at the Illinois Masonic
Hospital, just blocks away, but they can’t get any medicaid business.

Mr. ReckrEnwarp. Even the labs that you and Senator Domenici
visited, I am sure, would be sparkling clean on inspection day.

e
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Oftentimes in Illinois people know when the routine annual in-
spection is coming, and they are prepared.

Mr. Haramanoaris, I think we are getting close to wrapping
things up, but ¥ would like to explain this item here.

At the present time, theve ave many laboratories that charged $25
for so-called combined SMA-12, and also for determining the al-
bumin-globulin ratio. That sounds complicated, but it is really not.

When the SMA~12 is vun, they charge $15 as posted, and all that
is necessary is to take this little compufer and pull the tab until the
two readings are in line, and you have the index. [Ilustrating] T
just earned $10. The State of Illinois, in its wisdom, is paying $10
for this procedure, and a lot of other States ave too. This helps make
the point that the fee schedules in some States are really antiquated.

Mxr. Holstein in his statement suggests they ave in the horse-and-
buggy era with lab fees. Most of them were promulgated in 1965 and
1967 and 1970, when medicare was first coming into operation.

These fee schedules do not take into consideration the new tech-
nology, which malkes it possible to perform tests for 7 cents or less.

Let me give an example. The cost of performing a simple urinalysis
is 7 cents to 25 cents. What is involved is taking a little piece of
paper, sticking it in the urine, and reading it, that is, comparing it to a
color chart. That process costs 25 cents, let us say.

A private patient in Illinois pays about $3 for this test. Iowever,
the State of Illinois, move specifically medicaid, is charged $10 by some
labs and more for this simple procedure.

I do not know why Uncle Sam has to get clipped. I do not know
why we have to assume that money which is paid—paid in Federal
funds—like medicave and medicaid belongs to nobody and is up for
grabs. To illustrate the point, let’s talk about the cost of a urinalysis.
Tn Ilinois, the cost to do it is 25 cents; private patients are charged
$3; and in medicaid, the Government is charged $10.

AMA. Views SoueHT

Senator Domextcr. Mr. Chairman, T must leave. Could the staff
give us one additional item which we might all be interested int
Would you furnish us with the American Medical Association’s rules
regarding the ethics that pertain to the subjects which we have been
discussing? T think it is very important that we consider sending
them some of this recorvd so that there is no claim that we have not
asked them to do their sharve.

I think in the avea of rebates, in the aren of kickbacks, in the area
of fee splitting, there are some rather precise rules pnd regulations
that govern the majority of medical doctors. Those who deliver the
services—I do not think much of what we have found here is con-
donted by most doctors, or even would be ethical at all in the bona
fids medical profession. I would like to have that information, with
some analysis by the staff, so we could look at it, Mv. Chairman.

Senator Moss. We would be glad to do that.

Senator Prroy. I think that would be very valuable, and you might
also go one step further, and determine what the AMA—in this case,
the Illinois State Medical Society-—feels its responsibility is.
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There is no group that is less governed than the AMA, and there
is no practice being carried on that calls for more intervention than
this. L

Certainly the members of the board of divectors of the Tllinois
Medical Society that I know would just be as appalled as we are at
these activities.

Here is o profession that has every reason to want to see these
practices and abuses stamped out. They know that it is a smail pro-
portion of their total profession, but it is there, and it has got to
be rooted out. _

To amplify on what their responsibility is or should be: Once the
ethies have been established, do you know if they have any self-
policing within the profession? )

My, Hanaaranovaris, In fairness, I should say Mr. Roger White,
the exceutive director of the Illinois Medical Society, had contacted
the stafl in late October and met with Mr. Recktenwaldl and myself.

He was vory helpful and very cooperative, ITe indicoted from
the beginning that these practices have existed, they were wide-
spread, that o number of physicians were taking advantage of the
system, but they wanted to do everything possible to eradicate fraud
and abuse. I wanted to put that on the vecord.

Senator Preoy. I am delighted to henr that. T would not be sur-
prised at all—once they see & problem, they usually jump vight on it.

Senator Moss. Now that the report is completed though, we can
send that to him and ask for a vesponse in writing from their gov-
erning body.

My, FlanAdanparis, With your permission, My, Chairman, T would
like to ask the Better Government Association to submit for the record
the sworn aflidavits they made concerning what took place at the stove-
front clinic, the people that eame in, the conversations that took
place, the solicitations that were made, et cetera, and have them
printed as part of the hearving vecord.

Senator Moss. You can do that; finc.

Mr. Brun~er. We have those records.®

Senator Perey. I have just a couple of questions. Can you give us
some idea as to what portion, what percentage of independent clin-
ical labs are engaged in the questionable, if not illegal, practices you
have been assessing here today?

Saarn Prreent Contron Burk or Mepicam Busivess

Mr. Hanananparis. The porcentage wounld be small. T would say,
if we have 8,000 independent elinical laboratories in this ecountry,
about 150 would control the bulk of the medicaid business. That
would be my estimate.

Senafor Prrcy. But of those that control the bulk, what propor-
tion do you think are engaged in these fraudulent practices?

Mr. Havasanvaris. T my opening statement, T made a pretty
flat statement that you apparently must give a kickback to pet the
account, and it is my impression that luborvatories which garner large

*See appendix 2, p, 400,
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amounts of medicaid funds must be offering a kickback. T am sure there
ave exceptions, but this is my basic assumption, For the most part it ap-
pears that if you have got medicaid money coming in, you are giving
o kickback.

Senator Moss. Could T intervene? Tn my visit to the Masonic Hos-
pital laboratory, the director there was pointing out that they had
unused facilities.

They could have run another shift—a whole shift of people—and
these facilities were not being used up to the maximum by any
means. Yebt they got very little—almost no medicaid business. Al-
though the administrator was rather cavefully choosing his words,
ho indicated that a major reason was beeause they had no kickback
or inducement system.

Senator Peroy, That is why they are not getting the business.

Senator Moss. Yes.

Senator Prrcy. ITow is it that these phony rvates can he estab-
lished ? They ave not based on costs. It seems that they have this tre-
mendous leeway, that they charge these vast amounts, mainly paid
by Uncle Sam. Eow can it be that the fee gets established and is
paid? Cannot an audit by a competent Government agency determine
there is no relationship between costs and charges?

Mr. Hanarsannars. We have something called the JTEW Audit
Agency. They conducted only about 200 medicaid audits since the
beginning of the medicaid program. From our records and oux anal-
ysis, the agency did only one audit of the clinical laboratories since
the medicaid program began in 1967 to the present. The one audit of
laboratories concersied the State of Tllinois. It was released in 1974.

That audit is veferrved to in our staff veport. There has been very
little attention paid to the matter. As I noted, the fee schedules have
not. been evaluated by the States or by the Federal Governmer? for
years. ‘

I would suggest very strongly that it is time that this weve done.
Perhaps the impetus might a letter from the two of you to Secretary
Mathews of IIINW, suggesting that we need to take o look at these
fee schedules.

California has 28 separate fee schedules for clinical laboratories, if
that is not confusing enough.

Senator PPercy. T would suggest, Mr. Chairman, that this be done
either through Secretary Mathews or we might send a letter ourselves
directly to the Governors of every State.

Minuions or Dornars Couwn Be SAveEp

They are all working under tremendous pressure on budgets, and
here they ave paying 50 percent on costs, Here is an area where they
can pick up millions of dollars just by simply enforcing a law, as it
now exists.

If you can use the term “loophole” that exists in the law, is it your
judgment, My, Halamandaris, that the loopholes have been plugged
by the Federal Government? We do have an Internal Revenue Code
adequate to cover this, but are we not enforcing it?

Mr. Hatamawparts. Yes. As I stated, the kickback statutes are
explicit. There are Federal and State laws that apply. There are IRS
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provisions. There are even general fraud statutes that apply. They
could. not be sny more explicit. But none of these laws are being en-
forced.

Senator Moss. Well, we thank you very much for this report and
for your testimony. Especially, I wish to commend the Better Gov-
ernment Association for their fine work and in aiding our committee
staff so well in this matter.

In fact, it was indicated that, because of the funding problems, the
Retter Government Association, along with CBS, did pick up the
costs—the rental, and whataver else was needed—to get the store-
front set up. I want to express my appreciation and thanks {x them.

It is a chilling report, and its 1implications are vast. The report is
certainly welcome because it will enable us to get at fraud and abuse
in medicare and medicaid. We thank you all very much.

Mr. Havasmawparis. Thank you, Mr. Chairman,

Senator Moss. Now, I want to give an opportunity to anyone who
is named in our report, or any lab representative who desires to ad-
dresz the committee. If they want to refute the charges made, they
have that opportunity now. The labs will be sent a copy of this
transcript to which they may respond in writing.

Is there anyone that would like to come forward now?

Mr. Forrer. Mr. Chairman, I am not one of the persons that you
have referred to heve, but I am Garret Fuller, attorney here in Wash-
ington, representing the organization that has been known for many
years as United Medical Laboratories. They are based in Portland,
Oreg. It is not the United Medical Laboratory, the one that is re-
ferred to here, that was referred to last night on the “60 Minutes”
show. I would like the record to show that, with your permission.

Senator Moss. It certainly will be, and I am glad vou have come
forward to make that clear; we do not want the two companies to
be confused.

I think Mr. Reckienwald did clarify the vecord and I am glad
you are here to underscorve that the lab referred to earlier is not
United Medical Laboratories which arve based in Portland, Oreg.

Mr. Foruer. That is correct.

Senator Moss. Thank you very much.

Mr. Forrer. Thank you.

No REBUTTALS TO ALLEGATIONS

Senator Peroy. I think the record should show, Mr. Chairman,
that a full opportunity was provided. We offered to provide this
forum to anyone against whom allegations have been made, either on
the “60 Minutes” show last night, or in the news media, or in the
comments made today. No one has come forward. to testify on his
own behalf, or on beh~1f of any of the organizations they represent.

I thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, for esteblishing that.

Senator Moss. Thank you.

Mr, Fouter. Thank you, My, Chairman.

Seriator Moss. Now we have two very good witnesses to hear yet,
and we will shift the locale from Illinois to New Jersey.

Senator Percy. Iam happy to have it shifted, Mr. Chairman.

[
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Senator Moss. I saw you smile.

Mr. Frank L. Holstein, exccutive director, Commission of Investi-
gation, Trenton, N.J., and Mr. Anthony Dickson, counsel, Commis-
sion of Investigation, Trenton, N.J.

Will those gentlemen please come forward?

STATEMENT OF FRANK L. HOLSTEIN, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, COM-
MISSION OF INVESTIGATION, TRENTON, N.J.; ACCOMPANLED BY
ANTHONY DICKSON, COUNSEL

Mz. Horsrery. Mr. Chairman, T am Frank L. Holstein, executive
director ef the New Jersey State Commission of Investigation.

‘With me, as you mentioned, is Mr. Anthony Dickson, also of our
commission of investigation. '

Senator Moss. We are pleased to have you before the committee,
and we looked forward to your testimony. ‘

You may proceed.

M. Honstern. My, Chairman, members of the committee, on behalf
of the New Jersey State Commission of Investigation—SCI—I
would like to thank you for this opportunity to appear before you
and testify about the commission’s investigation of independent clin-
ical laborstories receiving moneys under the medicaid program. We
believe we cai he-of particular assistance in this area because, to our
knowledge, we were pioneers in undertaking such an in-depth probe
into the practices and procedures of independent clinical laboratories
and in expesing the abusive methods by which some of those labora-
tories can literally bilk the medicaid program for high profits which
flow directly to the laboratory owners and, via them, also to some of
the doctors supplying those laboratories with medicaid-funded test
business.

Perhaps more importantly, our investigation demonstrated that
the shortcomings and loopholes which had developed in the New
Jersey Medicaid program presented a virtual open door to those
laboratory owners to profiteer at the taxpayers’ expense. Therefore,
I will be putting considerable emphasis in my remarks today on how
the lessons learned in our investigation ha- s pinpointed the areas of
controls and surveillanze capabilities which must be improved to
prevent further abuses.

New JErsEy ProsE NEARING COMPLETION

By way of background, let me state briefly how this particular in-
vestigation of independent clinical iaboratories and the ensuing pub-
lic hearings were developed by the New Jersey SCI. BEarly in 1975,
the commission began an evaluation probe of the entire medicaid
program in New Jersey, a probe which was mandated to us by re-
quest of the Governor. The SCI proceeded to set up three investiga-
tive teams to look into the three principal medicmd aveas: nursing
homes, hospitals, and purveyors of services other than nursing homes
and hospitals. It was the last of these three major areas which cov-
ered the flow of medicaid dollars to independent clinical laboratories,
doctors, pharmacists, and others. Having held several interim public
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actions during this overall investigation of medicaid, we are nearing
completion of that probe and hope to make a final report and rec-
ommendations to the Governor in the months ahead. o

As to the other purveyors-of-services phase of our medicaid inves-
tigation, one of the earliest signs detected by us as to possible abusive
practices related to the operations of some independznt clinical lab-
oratories. With the cooperation of the New Jersey State Medicaid
Division, it was quickly determined that 12 of the 184 independent
clinical laboratories in New Jersey were receiving rore than half
of the $2.2 million in medicaid funds flowing annually to ail of those
laboratories. Attachment A* to this statement lists medicaid reim-
bursement to those 12 laboratories. Additionally, data obtained from
that division’s burcau of surveillance indicated patterns of apparent
irregularities in the practices of thosc laboratories which were doing
an inordinate amount of medicaid-funded business. Accordingly, an
in-deptli investigation of those laboratories was immediately author-
ized by the commission.

The practices and procedures of independent clinical laboratories
have quite technical aspects which can present confusing complexities
to a layman without expertise in this particular field. It should be
remembered these laboratories perform & wide variety of tests, the
results of which are used in the diagnosis, treatment, and prevention
of disease. Fortunately, the commission was able to enlist the coop-
eration of the New Jersey State Health Department which assigned
personnel with expertise in the clinical laboratory avea to assist the
SCI in this investigation.

The expert perscrmel made field inspections of the laboratories,
analyzed rrany hunaseds of pertinent documents, and then provided
the SCI with comprehensive written and oral reports. On this solid
foundation, the SCI then used its investigative expertise and its
full subpena and witness immunity powers to develop facts about
abuses of the medicaid program in the following principal areas:

SunconTrACTING REArs Larce Prorirs

(1) The reaping of windfall profits by some small and largely
unautomated independent clinical laboratories which marked up by
as much as 300 percent or more the cost of tests performed on a
subcontract or veferral basis by large, automated laboratories and
then collected the markups from medicaid. The facts gleaned in this
area ag well as other areas discussed below were instrumental in doc-
umenting that the New Jersey medicaid fee schedule for reimbursing
independent clinical Jaboratories was much too high and in need of
revision downward.

(2) Numerous instances where some independent clinical labora-
tories were able to overbill medlicaid for certain tests and even render
false test claims, without these practices being detected at either the
prepayment or postpayment processing levels.

(8) Rebate or kickback type practices wherehy some laboratories
either returned a set percentage of medicaid test fees to some of the
doctors referring business to those laboratories or indulged in some

*See p, 467,
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.

other financial-inducement-type payments to the doctors under the
guise of paying for “rented space” or “office salaries” in the doctors’
oflices. .

The transcripts of owr public hearings bave been made available
to the committee. They contain numerous specific instances of the
type of abuses summarized above. Those transcripts contan sworn
testimony and reference to substantial documentary evidence which
detail how specific laboratories, middlemen, and doctors engaged in
the abuses of the system. That same extensive factual picture in the
transeripts demonstrates that the abuses were not sparse but rather
general and quite widespread in nature. Relying on those transeripts
as the full and complete record of our investigation, I will review
only some sample instances of various abuses in this statement, so
that members of this Senate committee will have a capsule picture
of how medicaid can be specifically bilked by independent clinical
laboratories.

In the area of huge markups by some of the laboratories, it should
be noted that in New Jersey, medicaid establishes a maximum fee
level at which it will reimburse independent clinical laboratories for
the tests performed.

We have submitted as an exhibit to the stafl of this committee a
schedule of these maximum reimbursement levels of certain tests*

In one particular instance, we addressed ourselves as did this com-
mittee staft, to the SMA-12 test.

We showed o relatively small unautomated laboratory which was
paid a maximum of $12.50 by medicaid for allegedly performing an
SMA-12 test.

We mncovered a relevant document and we demonstrated that in
actuality the test was never performed by this small laboratory, but
wus referred to a larger automated laboratory, specifically the Cen-
ter for Loboratory Medicine, Inc.

This highly antomated lab billed the small lab only $3.50.

Exoess Pavymexrs Smovrny B ELidiNATED

Naturally, of course, the smaller lab turned osrvound and billed
medicaid $12 for basically doing nothing but providing a delivery
van, and it was our suggestion, Senator, that serious consideration
be given to cutting out the excess profits of the middleman.

There was absolutely nothing at that time in New Jersey medic-
aid plans or rules and regulations to preclude this particalar kind of
price gouging tactic, so you had an instance here where the State
system almost constituted an open invitation for middlemen and
smart money entreprencurs to move into this particular area, and to
exploit the system to n maximum profit in the manner I just de-
seribed. ’

Also, relevant to this area of overbilling, our hearings demon-
strated frequent proztice by some of the laboratories of taking a
single test, which produce the multiple component part results, such
as the SMA-12 test. Mr. Chairman, I think you described that very
well earlier this morning; we like to call that our a la carte, so that

*See attachment B, p. 467,
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really you can get the whole meal, so to speak, for one very low price.
But the labs were very good in the razzle-dazzle of overbilling, and
would break down basically a very simple chemical and mechanical
process, and charge on an a la carte basis, sometimes tripling and
quadrupling the total bill in that way.

As to a specific example, the director of the Park Medical Labo-
ratory in New Jersey conceded under questioning at hearings in New
Jersey that his relatively small and unautomated laboratory did in-
dulge in the overbilling practice of collecting for medicaid for the
coriponent parts of the multiple results tests including, in one in-
stance, where they took seven parts of an SMA-12 test, which was
performed by this Park Medical Laboratory by a big automatic lab
for a mere $3.40. By this a la carte billing that we have described, he
was able to bill medicaid a total of $58, by the technique that you
have heard earlier this morning that you have referved to.

Obviously, that is almost five times the maximum permissible reim-
bursement, for SMA-12 tests, and also, of course, very disturbing,
Senators, that the medicald system in New Jersey was not structured
in a way to have the kind of fine filters and screens to select out this
kind of semifradulent overbilling and protect, the taxpayer’s dollars,
Since the time of our hearing and the inception of the work of this
Senate subcommittee, there have been changes in the regulations
that make it explicit that this is a “no-no” in the medicaid program.

There was also very significant and troubling exploits and abuses
of the system in another way. This is documented as a specific ex-
ample of how this Park Medical Laboratory, and some other lab-
oratories, billed and rcceived from medicaid $15 for ecach Ger-
man measles test, whicl is known as the Rubella test. Buf in fact and
in truth, the test had not been performed by this small and inde-
pendent laboratory. .

Las CmaArces ror “Frer” TESTING

The fact of the matter was that the tests had been performed free
of charge for the Park Medical Laboratory by the New Jersey State
Department of Health, because the New Jersey State Department
of Health vuns a public laboratory wherein it does testing for cer-
tain kinds of contagious and public health type diseases, and German
measles is one of thent. Sonie of the smart money boys in New Jersey
in the laboratory business were sending their tests to the State owned
and operated lab, where it had been done for free, and then, of
conrse, they had turned around and billed medicaid for it.

The officials or, rather, representatives of this laboratory con-
ceded at our hearings that this is a regular practice, so this is not
an Isolated example.

In the third and final avea of our work—to wit, rebate or kick-
back type payments—iwe heard testimony from laboratories who do
not indulge in these practices. We are referring to testimony from
businessmen, physicians, and technicians who have formed and put
into operations the large, very professional, and highly automated
laboratories in New Jersey.

For instance, Dr. Paul Brown, who is the head of MetPath, Inc.,
operates a very large and highly automated laboratory, which made
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it straight, and his staff of salesmen and employees were under strict
orders and policy directives not to take kickbacks, not to offer kick-
backs, and not to offer rebates.

As a very tragic result of this very straight policy by this labo-
ratory, they simply were not able to get medicaid business from many
of the large medicaid mills.

The testimony from Dr. Brown was that the kinds of inducements
and kickbacks that some of the unscrupulous labs entered into were
in several forms. First, there were the cash payments, which were
cuphemistically referrved to as “greens,” which are made by the lab-
oratories, either directly to the doctors, or indirvectly to the doctor via
an office manager or nurse.

A second technigue by some of these slippery operators was pro-
viding of personnel to the doctors by the laboratories, and the paying
of the salaries of those personnel by the laboratories for work al-
legedly performed in the doctor’s office.

Third, the rent of the space, such as a closet in the doctors office or
shelf in the vefrigerator, and you have heard ample testimony about
that here this morning.

Fourth, the providing to the doctors of goods and services such as
surgical supplies or miscellaneous items such as cigars and cigarettes,
or even some expensive equipment for free—is another form of in-
ducement: to get the doctor to send the lab work to a particular lab.

However, the testimony of the operators and managers of some of
the ethical Jaboratorvies—some of the very sophisticated labora-
tories—was that they would not offer these inducements.

Now, the tragedy of that, as I respectfully see it and subject to
your judgment, Senator, is that these highly auntomated labs, first
of all, could have passed along to the taxpayers of New Jersey the
benefits of technological cost saving techniques.

Tronyonoay Smoutn Hrrr ConNsuMERS SAve

I think, Senator Percy, you will agree that one of the great points
of pride in America is that we have been able to pioneer technologi-
cal advances in many fields.in this country, and one of the great
benefits of those advances has been the ability to pass along cost
savings to consumers and taxpayers because of more efficient and
modern methords. So here we have a sad situation where a lab is very
competent, professionally managed, and very advanced technological
equipment could have been used. It would have been able to do the
medicaid work for a very low price but, becanse it would not knuckle
under to those shakedowns, it was not providing the very necessary
cost savings in services.

Senator Prrey. Ts this lab—MetPath, Inc.—a proprietary lab?

Mr. Housremv. Yes, sir.

Senator Percy. T have difficulty in understanding why the ordi-
nary business procecdures do not operate here.

I can remember times in my own corporate experience when we
had the supplier come in and say : “T cannot get business; there must
be something wrong down there.” Sometimes we would discover there

was something wrong, and they were the ones that really brought it
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to our attention. We did not depend on the police department to do
this, We depended on competition in the field to figure out that even
though the quality of the product is high, when you cannot get th

business there must be something wrong.

Why did they not complain before you contacted them, and bring
it to the attention of the district attorney, or whoever 1t may be?
Why did they not say that there are fraudulent practices in our
industry, and we want them rooted out? We want to do business
the way it should be.

Mr. Horstein. That is an excellent point, Senator.

One of the discoveries we made was that in the early formulation
of the medicaid program in New Jersey, some of these men were
standing up in publie proceedings and trying to be heard. Bub they
were not heard ; they were not listened to.

Why, and what the motivation was for not listening to them, I
don’t know.

Senator Moss. In earlier hearings, the pharmaceutical associations
said some of this was going on, and that is one of the reasons our in-
vestigation got focused. There arc some men in each profession that
try to clean up fraud and abuse. They should be credited for their
good work. 4

Mr. Horsrery., We have been impressed, of course. I am sure you
Senators know the frustration of hearing details and accounts of
rather abusive practices, but I am sure you will agree that one of
the very pleasant parts of our work is that you do hear on occasion
from men of integrity and professional excellence in the medical
profession. So there are the good and the bad.

Senator Moss. Is there any evidence in here of organized crime
being involved? We keep hearing little overtones from our investi-
gations on nursing home problems.

Possipirary or OrcanNtzep CrRIME INVOLVEMENT

Myr. Horstein. I would want to cavefully select my words. I would
want to avoid inflammatory conclusions where perhaps evidence is
not of the kind or substance that you gentlemen, I am sure, would
want, before I made such conclusions.

Let us say that there are some that do—that have the possibility
of organized crime involvement, and I make that statement on a
rather limited basis. ’

We did have a situation in New Jersey during the time of the
investigation hearings where a particular middleman—salesman—
betieen some of these unserupulous physicians and these laboratories,
which were engaged in the practices I have deseribed—where this
particular middleman did claim and invoke the privilege against self-
incrimination.

The New Jersey State Commissioner of Investigation concluded
that he can give relevant material evidence concerning these abusive
and illegal practices, and so he was granted immunity from the use
of this testimony, and he was then compelled to testify.

This person refused to testify even then. He stood moot; he re-
mained silent. The State commissioner of investigation was com-
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pelled to secure an order of contempt from the superior court—which
order was obtained, sir.

The witness was then ordered by the court to answer our ques-
tions. The witness again refused and stood moot. The witness was
then incarcerated some 4 or 5 days for his refusal.

I think you will agree that it was highly unique, in a field such as
laboratories and doctors, that a witness would be so recalcitrant as
to go to jail rather than answer the questions.

Finally, after 4 or 5 days of incarceration in one of the local
county jails in New Jersey, in late June or early July and in non-air-
conditioned facilities, the witness had a change of heart and did
testify.

In his testimony before the commission, he, of course, described
these relationships and unethical practices which we have heard of
this morning concerning kickbacks, rebates, over billing, and so
forth; however, we also made inquiry of him as to why he was so
adamant in his original vefusal to testify.

I again caution that here is the testimony of only one man~this
middleman. It is unsupported; it is merely an indication of a pos-
sible danger in the shadows.

Porrroxw orF Tar Usep v THREAT

It is not a foundation that is strong enough but, very simply, this
person testified that he received & very clear threat from some very
shady characters he had never met before. He was shown, and tiwey
were shown, as part of their threat, portions of an ear. So you have
the classical and very melodramatic threat that he must remain
silent. It was allegedly delivered on behalf of those who did not
want certain financiel relutionships uncovered.

Now again, I respectfully guard against talking too much from
this one man’s testimony, but we did veceive that.

f%enator Moss. But this is one single instance that you are aware
)

Mr. HoustEIN, Yes, sir.

Senator Peroy. And we certainly know that theve are markups of
this kind, Persuasion is an element of salesmanship. They move in
rather rapidly. The potential is very much there.

Mr. Horstein. That is correct, Senator.

Of course, as you have heard before, there were many eiforts made
to cover up rebates and kickbacks and to justify them in very nice
euphemistic terms. You gentlemen have heard descriptions of these
efforts.

Oftentimes it was said that the kickbacks were merely payments
of salary, for services, or rental of space actually made available;
however, the kickback story was finally i0ld like it really is at our
hearing by James Dimitrion, the supervisor of the Fairlawn Clinical
and Sytology Taboratory.

Inside Mr. Dimitrion’s labovatory—and, by the way, this lab-
oratory did more medicaid business than any other medicaid lab in
New Jersey-—you could see that its gross revenue went very markedly
up on the scale of revenues, and it doubled and tripled from 1 year
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to the next. That doubling and tripling coincided with its employ-
ment of this very same salesman, who I just mentioned had invoke
the privilege against self-incrimination before the commission; ho
ever, Mr. Dimitrion, the supervisor of the lab, was also given 1m-
munity to testify to the regular practice of giving kickbacks.

I think the most important guestion, though, is the adequacy of
the maximum fee schedule.

I think our hearings demonstrated as well as the work of this com-
mittee that the New Jersey fee schedule, even when it was adopted
in 1970, was keyed to a horse-and-buggy era of manual laboratory
testing.

There was a lot of fat there in the fee schedules because of failure
to respond to modern advances in technology, and the fat financed
these mammoth, maximum kickbacks.

The basic stress of our recommendation, and I think you gentlemen
respectfully have felt the same way here this morning, was that
rather than having the middleman salesman get the benefits of these
huge markups, let’s eliminate the fat from the fee schedule and,
therefore, allow the taxpayer to benefit with the savings.

The New York medicaid division reduced its maximum fee sched-
ule for independent lahoratories by 40 percent after the SCI hear-
ings.

We suggested that a gpecial panel be formed of persons with ex-
pertise in modern technological advances so a new fee schedule could
be formulated to take into account modern technology.

During our investigation, the New Jersey medicaid division, which
administers the medicaid program, undertook a substantial revision
of the medicaid manual.

TiearENING oF PROVISIONS RECOMMENDED

We have recommended that there should be simultaneous and
thorough tightening of the provisions of both the fee schedules and
the manual, so that there are more explicit definitions of various test
requirements and their component parts.

We found that the langnage of the State fee schedule and manual
required improvements were vague. As you gentlemen well know,
there is always the implication to interpret and to construe to the
detriment of the taxpayer, so we recommended that there be more
provisions prohibiting certain practices.

It certainly is true that on the Federal level the Federal legislation
prohibiting these kinds of growing kickbacks and rebates is very
explicit; however, in New Jersey, up until the very recent time,
there was no explicit prohibition, so you had the strange situation
where, at the Federal level, it was clearly against the law to obtain
or to give kickbacks, but, there was the New Jersey regulation or the
statute clearly providing for it. If I conld be so nresumntnous, Sen-
ator, T would say the one thing the Congress might consider, now
and in the future, is that when it starts to involve itself in one of
these 50-50 type partnership arrangements with a State in a health
care situation, that the Congress may want to consider requiring
from the State that the State also enact certain very explicit regnla-
tions and statutes barring such practices as condition of membership
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in the program. I think this would enable State prosccutors, attor-
neys, and other investigative agencies to have the legal weaponry to
address themselves to some of these abuses privately.

I think it is necessary to run to Washington for prosecution or for
investigations, but it also would be desirable that it is done on the
State level.

I think putting aside the question of illegality, it is the potential
arm to the quality of laboratory work that most concerns us in o ve-
bate sitnation,

In addition to rebate and financial kickback arrangements, we had
uncovered situations where actually doctors had part ownership in-
terest in Jaboratories.

Of course, when Mr. Dickson and I first began to -vork in the
laboratory field, we visualized a laboratory as a big shiny, modern,
clean, very dazzling operation. Of cowrse, some of these are thank-
ful that they are that way; however, the principle laboratories in
New Jersey that are engaged in the medicaid business constituted o
shock to our idealized vision of what a laboratory was, Very tragi-
cally, many of them wexe not operated in accordance with good sani-
tary conditions. In fact, this principle that they are very hig—the
kind of laboratory that I veferved hefore, the Fairlawn Sytology
Laboratory—did the most medicaid business of all labs in New
Jersey. It was operated out of a basement, For instance, in the
manual dipstick test, certain dipsticks would be used, and then used
again, and again, and again, for multiple specimens, thereby contami-
nating each specimen.

My ZTanastaNpawres. Am I correct that the dipstick test costs less
than a penny?

Smoppr Testine Pracricr Saves PexNiEs

Mr, Horsrewy. I would say about a penny and, of course, you put
the finger right on the candle. To save a fow pennies, they were using
the same dipstick to maximize the profit, and removing any pos-
sibility of a fair and aceurate test.

The most scary and most dangerous aspects, in addition to this,
is that some of these tests involved specimens where contamination
was certain to be present and would be highly contagious. This lab-
oratory is being operated out of its bagement in the middle of o resi-
dential neighborhood and these specimens arve then thrown out in
the garbage can. Modern technology has developed some very good
machinery in which to put such specimens so that they are burned
up or otherwise dealt with, so that any possibility of contamination
is neutralized. -

Senator Prrcy. You said you were shocked as an investigator, but
you have no medical background, have you?

Mr. Hovstrin, No, sir.

Senator Percy. Tt shocked you when you saw these conditions?

Mr. Hovsrein, Yes.

Senator Percy. Here was a service heing performed for doctors
and payments were being made. Did the doctors not investigate the
labs from which they got their tests to make certain that the oper-
ation should be supported? '
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Mr. Horsmrin, Senator, you just put the finger on the point I was
trying to make and I got off the tracle. I thank you.

That is what really npset us. Obviously, the physicians—those who
got a kickback from the laboratory or who have a part proprietary,
interest in the laboratory—have little or no motivation to go to that
Jab and to take a look to see if the quality of the testing and the con-
ditions are good or bad. Their eyes ave focused on the “greens” and,
therefore, the doctors tends to become unmotivated to check up on
the quality. )

Senator Prroy, This again is the pattern we found in the nursing
homes—a lack of concern. They just do not give a damn about what
kind of care is given.

'They ave after the buck; the faster the buck, the better. Apparently
this is the case here with some doctors and some clinical labs.

Senator Moss. Did you find any linkup hetween these laboratories
and the nursing homes—specimens coming in from there?

Mr, Horsmeix, We nre hesitant to comment on that, because our
investigative work in that aven is in the process, rather than com-
pleted. I would rather not make a reckless assertion without our be-
ing able to complete it.

Senator Moss. We will allow you to complete it, just so you tell
us Iater. '

My, Horstein. Fine, sir.

Lan Exverrise Smourd Br Requirep

I think another very important contribution the Congress might
make is in the aven of the kind of personnel the State medical ad-
ministration must have.

Obviously, after months and months of work, Mr. Dickson and
I have a little’bit of understanding of what an SMA~12 is, although
I still do not get it right. I am sure your staff has concurred that
some of the technology or chemistry, and so forth, is difficult to
understand, but it is absolutely imperative that the personnel staff
of the State medicaid program includes people with expertise in
the laboratory field.

They ought to go out and hire some lab technicians. We found
they were not employed in New Jersey—not one person who had
that kind of background ov expertise. So these razzle-dazzle con-
fidence-types of billing practices went right by the Jaymen who were
If(indd of supposedly present to filter out the overbilling and the

raud,
. We may be conversant in it now, having heard the testimony on
it, but it is important that every State administration have this kind
Oif) pgrsonne]. That is one recommendation we felt very strongly
about,

Senator Moss. That is a good one.

Mr, HorsreiN. There must also be a sufficient number of person-
nel, of course, Numbers are important just so that you can have good
quality control in the State apparatus.

As you know, many States usr fiscal intermediaries: that is, they
use msurance companies as the fivst level to filter, so that when that
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bill comes in from the doctor or the lab, it often goes to an insurance
company, which acts as a fiscal intermediary under contract with
the State.

That intermediary is supposed to muke the oviginal pay or no pay
decision on the claim form that comes in from the lab or the doctor.

Now, whether the State apparntus is doing it throngh State em-
ployees ov whether you are using a fiscal intermediavy—that is, an
insurance corrpany-—in either event, I, respectfully think the Con-
gress might want to give attention to stipulating swhat constitutes a
good surveillance program.

ReEQUIREMENTS Siovrp Br ENTMBERATED

T think you might want to think about this in the future, if there
is additional health carve legislation, so that the Congress, with its
exportise, could say: “Now listen here, you folks in New Jersey,
THinois, and New York, if you arve going to have a State medicaid
program and we are going to give you 50 percent of the funds, here
1s what: you have to have: you have to have a computer and we will
lend you some computer experts who will tell you how to set this up;
you have to have some people who are expert in laboratory work and
nursing home work; mid you have to have some people who should
ho pood hard-ghot-type investigators in accounts.”

I do not mean to build another huge burepucracy by this sugges-
tion, but you have to nlan on who is going to be your cops, when
you institute the new system, hecpuse you suve as heek are going to
have your robbers. I think that is an aren where the Congress can
be of agsistance.

Thank you very much.

t Senator Moss., Thank you for a very good presentation Mr. Hol-
stein.

The need for inspection and expertise in fraud detection certainly
comes through very clearly, Even if you have a computer, and you
have clerks that can interpret its printouts, you have to have some-
body that knows snough about programs and procedures to under-
stand what has to be done.

Mr, Tlovstern, That is vight, That is exactly right.

Senator Moss. Tiave you noticed an increase in the number of lab-
oratory procedures ordered with this increase in malpractice suits
and preminms we are heaving so much about? Fave doctors widely
increased the numbers of tests they are asking fov?

My, Horsrery, Mr, Dikson, would you like to respond?

Mr. Dicxson. Senator Moss, many members have come before the
commission and testified as a veaction to malpractice, and large
amounts of malpractice tests are ovdered by physicians.

Whother or not it is & malpractice discovery, I am not prepared to
say at this point; but certainly the term is used,

Senator Moss. T have heard that allegation, and that is the reason
why T posed the auestion.

Mr. Droxson. We do not have that type of o feel fov it as yet.

Senator Moss. When did New Jersey reduce its fee schedule by 40
percent; ?
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Mr. Hovsrein, Sometime in the summer or fall,

Mr. Dioxson. The fees were reduced by the same medical division
immediately upon the conclusion of our hearings. They would have
been announced in July and, I believe, effective sometime in early
September this past year.

Senator Moss. Did this make any appreciable difference in the use
of the services? Have labs gone out of business because the fees
dropped ¢

Mr. Horsrern. There was a great ery raised when tlie fee reduction
was first announced, that many small labs would be forced out of the
business.

No Drcressg 1x PARTICIPATION

We were informed by physicians, as recently as last Friday, that
there has been no decrease in the numbers of labs involved in the
program.

Senator Prrox. At the bottom of page 3, you talk about reaping
of windfall profits, and so forth. Are markups of this size one of the
reasons why medical costs are going up so high?

We know that malpractice insurance is forcing hospital bed rates
up, but if the lack of surveillance in certain aveas is like this, if
people are reluctant to veally question something of a sacrosanct
nature like o clinical test ox analysis, then we must conclude that in-
dividuals are not questioning what they get for very high fees. Can
you not bring down the costs of medical care if you squeeze out these
exorbitant profit margins and unnecsssary markups?

Mr. Horsuriw. T think that is very weil put, Senator. It is clear
with proper attention paid, for instance, by the Senate Committee on
Aging, that that kind of goal can be reached.

It does requive a constant vigilance, because the unserupulous en-
treprencurs ave, of course—they wish to take advantage of these op-
portunities. T think with oversight in this, you will be able to reduce
the cost of health care.

Senator Perey. T would like to ask you a question, because I feel
certain that after seeing “60 Minutes” last night, a lot of people
might say: “Well, that 1s Ilinois; that is Cook County. That is not
the way 1t is here in my State.” Yet on page 4 of your prepared testi-
mony, you say that rvebates or kickback-type practices involve in-
ducement-type payments to doctors under the guise of paying for
rented space, or office salaries, in the doctor’s offices. These are wbso-
Intely the same phrases technique, and methods used in Tlinois.

My observation is, what happens in Illinois appears to be happen-
ing in New Jersey—the same identical pattern. Do you think this is
a national pattern, that probably we would find this in as many
States as we might go in, at least in the large industrial States that
have very, very high concentrations of people receiving this type of
serviee ?

Mr. Horsrerx, T have no doubt of what you stated is correct,
Senator.

I think it is a problem throughout our highly industrialized States.
Basically, T think that if they have the kind uf techniques that could
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be used to exploit the system in one State, ox New Jersey and Illinois,
they can be used anyplace.

I think it is fair to presume that men and women will certainly
follow the profit motive whenever government programs allow them
to exploit the system.

Senator Moss. T have said that news travels fast. If they can do it
in one place, they will do it in another.

Senator Prroy. That is right. Tt may well be as we found in nurs-
ing homeg, that they were syndicated and then sold on Wall Strect.
It became o national pattern,

There is money to be made on the old and the poor, and so, too,
there is money to be made in this field.

Revucine Prorirs May Be Drresrent

On page 8, you very wisely recommend that we have to preveat the
ontrageous vipofl of taxpayers’ health care programs, and to bring
{fees down as low ag possible in velation to advancing technology with
regpeet to independent elinical laboratories and similar industries.

If we take the big or exorbitant profits out, will we automatically
squeeze ont all of the malpractice going on?

Mv. Yorsrrin, T think so.

Senator Moss. Ov you would take the iveentive out.

Mr. Hovsrery. That is well put, Senator. T agree with that.

Senator Moss. On the top of page 4, it was the fat in the fee
schedule that financed the markups, the overbilling practices, and the
25~ to B0-pereent kickbaclks.

Here we arve not talking about o service that has a lot of research
and development behind it, wheve there are a ot of possible failares
which build up costs. So there is 1o veal reason to charge those ex-
orbitant ratesy is that vight?

Mr. Horsrrry. That is correet, Senator, Tronically, the witnesses
who testified from some of the large, inefficient, antomated labora-
tovies said the most important component of this everhead was net
the cost of doing the test, which were a minimum cost because of
antomation, but the major cost is filling out the medisaid fovms and
then transporting the test vesults back to the physician.

Tt can be done very efliciendly and very professionally if the sys-
tem promotes that kind of care,

Senator Prrey. Finally, T would Yike to make a suggestion to States
that are now investigating this arvea. As T lgok at attachment A
it 3s possible to see that the Park Medieal Laboratory increased from
?%E?WGS in 1972 to $164,849 in 1974, and then increased 2 $208,852 in

975,

Could you explain what happens here? That is quite a dramatic
inerease 1 lusiness compared to the drop from $35,000 to $346 he-
fween 1072 and 1973, Could you explain what happened here? Why

wh o deamatie dvopoff in business, unless they closed up for that
sear? Maybe they were closed, and then suddenly they ave back
flourishing.

*See D, 407,
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I never saw a business that grew that fast after a precipitous
downdrop. That is better than the photographic business with its
cycles. ‘

Mr. Dicsson. Senator, we have correlated the earnings of these
laboratories with the appearance of the entrepreneur—salesman—
on the scene.

It is these moneymen—ivith different means available to them to
securc business. That is the answer to it.

Stares Smowyrp Crrecx Meprcarn REecorns

Senator Prrcy. My suggestion to every State in the Union that
wants to cut their own costs and to cut down their medicaid pay-
ments, would be to just pull out of their files an annual report or
record of the medicaid payments to clinical Jaboratories and see
where the trend goes. If they see one fairly stabilized, maybe there
is not much of a problem. Perhaps it would be wrong to imply that if
all of themy would have a dramatic increase, that this means they are
engaging in these practices. But your judgment is it would be a very
good thing for them to look at it?

Mz, Dicrsow. Yes, sir.

Senator Moss. T would say the States would be negligent and dere-
lict if they did not do that,

Mz, Housrein. Evidence has been provided to you by the State of
Illinois, and now the State of New Jersey, to take a good hard look
to see how you can correet the melpractices.

Senator Moss. Tt is obvious that some people can easily move in and
really 1ip off the system. Medicaid, which was n noble concept when
it started, has degenerated into something riddled with fraud and
abuse.

Mr. Housrein. I agree with the chairman. The testimony has heen
extraordinarily valuuble, and it would not have been complete if we
did not have the highlights on Tllinois.

Senator Moss. I certainly agree with that.

I do thank you gentlemen very much.

Counsel has a question for you.

My, Havantannaris. One last question. We discovered that a Jab
owner that Senator Moss visited was sending specimens from Chi-
cago to Columbus, Ohio. He admitted to us that he was doing this,
and I ask you, what precautions could he take of the specimens to
insure that they were preserved? Do you see the problem I am
supgesting ?

Mv. Dickson. Yes, T see it. We have seen it in New Jersey, but we
were not so concerned with sending specimens out of one State and
into another as mueh as we were in sending them from the city of
Newark to, perhaps, @ laboratory in the city of Patterson. The trans-
portation was made in something of a styrofoam containenr.

Certainly the quality of testing done on these specimens is subject
to certain conditions. .

Senator Moss, Thank you very much. I do commend you for this
fine *estimony. We will make your statement and its attachments a
part «f the record in full, so we will not lose any of it when the
transeript is printed.
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Thank you very much.
My, Housrrin. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Holstein follows: ]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF FRANK L. HOLSTEIN

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, on behalf of the New Jersey
State Commission of Investigation—S.C.I—I would like to thank you for this
opportunity to appear before you and testify about the commission’s investiga-
tion of independent clinical laboratories receiving monies under the medicaid
program. We believe we can be of particular assistance in this area because,
to our knowledge, we were pioneers in undertaking such an in-depth probe into
the practices and procedures of independent clinical laboratories and in expos-
ing the abusive methods by which some of those laboratories can literally bilk
the medicaid program for high profits which flow directly to the laboratory
owners and, via them, also to some of the doctors supplying those laboratories
with medicaid-funded test business.

Perhaps more importantly, our investigation demonstrated that the short-
comings and loopholes which had developed in e New Jersey medicaid pro-
gram presented a virtual open door to those laboratory ownerg to profiteer at
the taxpayers' expense. Therefore, I will be putting considervable emphasis in
my remarks today on how the lessons learned in our investigation have pin-
pointed the aveas of controls and surveillance capabilities which must be im-
proved to prevent further abuses.

By way of background, let me state briefly how this particular investigation
of independent rlinical laboratories and the ensuing public hearings were de-
veloped by the New Jevsey SCI. Early in 1975, the commission began an evalu-
ation probe of the entire medicaid program .n New Jersey, a probe which was
mandated to us by request of the Governor. The SCI proceeded to set up three
investigative teams to look into the three principal medicaid areas—nnrsing
homes, hospitals, and purveyors of services other than nursing homes and hos-
pitals. It was the last of these three major arveas which covered the flow of
medicaid dollars to independent clinical laboratories, doctors, pharmacists, aud
others, Having held several inferim public actions during this overall investi-
gation of medicaid, we are nearing completion of that probe and hope to make
a final report and recommendations to the Governor in fhe months ahead.

As to the other-purveyors-of-services phase of our medienid investigation, one
of the earliest signs detected by us as to possible abusive practices related to
the operations of some independent clinical laboratories. With the cooperation
of the New Jersey State Medieaid Division, it was gquickly determined that 12
of the 184 independent clinical laboratories in New Jersey were rcceiving more
than half of the $2.2 million in medicaid funds flowing annually to all of those
laboratories. Attachment A to this statement lists medicaid reimbursements to
those 12 laboratories. Additionally, dafa obtained from that division’s bureau
of surveillance indicafed patterns of appavent irregularities in the practices of
those laboratories which were doing an inordinate amount of medicaid-funded
business. Accordingly, an in-depth investigation of those laboratories was im-
mediately authorized by the commission,

BEXPERTISE NECESSARY IN INVESTIGATION

The practices and procedures of independent clinical laboratories have quite
technical aspects which can present confusing complexities to a layman without
expertise in thig particular field. It should be vemembered these laboratories
perform a wide variety of tests, the results of which are used in the diagnosis,
treatment, and prevention of disease. Fortunately, the commission was able
to enlist the cooperation of the New Jersey State Health Department which
a551gned personuel tvith expertise in the clinical laboratory avea fo assist the
SCI in this investigation.

The expert personnel made field inspections of the laboratories, analyzed
many hundreds of pertinent documents and then provided the SCI with com-
prehensive written and oral reports. On this solid foundation, the SCI then
used its investigation expertise and its full subpena and witness immunity
powers to develop facts about abuses of the medicaid program in the following
principal areas:
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(1) The reaping of windfall profits by some small and largely unautomated
independent clinical laboratories which marked up by as much as 300 percent
or more the cost of tests performed on a subcontract or referral basis by larggdl
automated laboratories and then collected the markups from medicaid, The
facts gleaned in this area as well as other areas discussed below were instru-
mental in documenting that the New Jersey medicaid fee schedule for reim-
bursing independent clinical laboratories was much too high and in need of
revision downward.

(2) Numerous instances where some independent clinical laboratories were
able to overbill medicaid for certain tests and even render false test claims,
without these practices being detected at either the prepaymeut or postpayment
processing levels. .

(3) Rebate or kickback-type practices whereby some laboratories either re-
turned a set percentage of medicaid test fees to some of the doctors referring
business to those laboratories or indulged in some other financial-inducement-
type payments to the doctors under the guise of paying for “rented space"” or
“office salaries” in the doctors' offices.

The transcripts of our public hearings have been made available to this com-
mittee, They contain numerous, specific instances of the type of abuses sum-
marized above. Those transcripts contain sworn testimony and reference to sub-
stantial documentary evidence which detail how specific laboratories, middle-
men, and doctors engaged in the abuses of the system. That same extensive
factual picture in the transeripts demonstrates that the abuses were not sparse
but rather general and quite widespread in nature. Relying on those transcripts
as the full and complete record of our investigation. I will review only some
sample instances of various abuses in this statement, $o that memhers of this
Senate committze will have a capsule picture of how medicaid can be specifi-
cally bilked by independent clinical laboratories.

In the area of huge markups by some of the laboratories, it should be noted
that in New Jersey, medicaid establishes a maximum fee level at which it will
reimburse independent clinical laboratories for the tests performed. Attach-
ment B to this statement shows that maximum reimbursement level for certain
tests as of the time our investigation was being carried out. The specific, sam-
ple markup instance I will now review involves a blood chemistry analysis test
performed by a device known as an SMA~12, This device reports almost in-
stantly on the status of as many as 12 blood chemistries in any given test
sample, R

In this sample instance, we showed that a relatively small, unautomated lab-
oratory, Physicians Laboratory Service, Inc.. was paid the maximum of $12.50
by medicaid for allegedly performing an SMA-12 test, But by reference to
approprinte documents, we showed that in actuality that test was performed on
a referral basis for Physicians Laboratory by the larger, automated Center for
Laboratory Medicine, Inc,, which, in this instance, bille@ Physicians Laboratory
only $3.50 for the SMA-12 test. What's more, there was nothing at that time
in the New Jersey State medicnid manual of rules and regulations covering
independent clinical laboratories to preclude this price-gouging tactic.

MvurrirLE TeESTS BILLED SEPARATELY

In the area of overbilling, our hearings demonstrated the frequent practice
by some of the laboratories of taking a single test which produces multiple,
component-part results, such as the chemistries by an SMA-12, and hilling for
each component part as if it were a separate test. As to a specific sample,
Edward Gibney, director of the Park Medical Laboratory, conceded under ques-
tioning at our hearings that his relatively small, unautomated laboratory did
indulge in the overbilling practice of collecting from medicaid for the compo-
nent parts of multiple results tests including one instance were seven parts of
an BMA-12 test, performed for Park Medical by an automated laboratory at
a cost, of $3.40, were billed to medicaid for a total of $58. That is almost five
times the maximum permissible reimbursement of $12.50 for an SMA-12 test.
And again, at the time of our investization, the State medicnid manual con-
tained no specific prohibition against this overbilling practice.

As to false billing, the hearings documented a specific example, nmong others,
of how the same Park Medical Laboratory bhilled snd received from medicaid
$15 for a German measles test known a5 rubella titer, when, in fact, that test
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had been performed free of charge for Park Medical by the New Jersey State
Department of Fealth, The same Mr. Gibney conceded further at our hear-
ingy that it would be fair to state that during 1974 alone, there were 197 in-
stances where Park Medical billed medicaid for rubella titer tests performed
free of charge by the state. And again, there was no specific restriction in the
medicaid mauual at that time against this abuse of the system.

In the third area of rebate or Xkickback-type payments, we heard testi-
mony from several heads of laboratories who do not indulge in those practices—
that their laborntories, as a result, received only minuscule amounts of medic-
aid-funded business. Dr. Paul A, Brown, head of MetPath Inc., a very large
and highly automated laboratory which played it straight, testified his staff
has found four basic kickback technigques are being used to induce doctors to
refer medicaid-funded business to independent clinical laboratories. They are,
in his words:

(1) Cash payments known as “greens” ihich are made by the laboratories
either directly to the doctors or indirestly to them via their nurses,

(2) The providing of personnel to tlie doctors by the laboratories and the pay-
ing of the salaries of those personnel by the laboratories for work allegedly
performed in the doctors’ offices,

(8) The renting of space, such as a closet, in the doctors’ offices, with the
“rent” often being delermined as a percentage of the amount of medicaid-
tfunded test work referred to tlie laboratories by the doctors.

(4) The providing to the doctors of goods and services, such as surgical
supplies or miscellaneous items such as cigars and cigarettes,

The testimony of the heads of some of the laboratories indulging in financial-
type inducement payments to doctors provided resounding support for Dr.
Brown's testimony. For example, Saul Fuchs, director of Physicians Labora-
tory Service, Inc,, conceded under questioning that he paid 20 percent to some
doctors of what he received from medicaid for test business referred to his
laboratories by those doctors. He contended the rebate payments were for the
drawing of blood samples and the filling out of medicaid forms in the doctors’
offices, He nlso conceded that he “rented” space for $150 per month in the
office of anoihwer doctor who referred medicaid business to his laboratory.

Robert Kupchak, president of North Hudson Clinfeal Laboratories, Inc, testi-
fied he paid 25 percent of his medicaid-funded business to hig laboratory. He
contended these payments were for “services rendered” by the doctors in proe-
essing the specimens referred to his laboratory.

The kickback story was finally told like it really is at our hearings by James
Dimitrion, supervisor of the Fairlawn Clinical and Cytology Laboratory. Mr.
Dimitrion, testifying under the compulsion of a grant of witness immunity,
testified to instance after instance where he agreed to kick back a specific
percentage of his medicaid reimbursements to doctors supplying his laboratory
with medicaid-funded test business. The initial negotiations for Fairlawn’s
kickback arrangements were conducted by ¥arry Hirgshman, Fairlawn's middle-
man-salesiman, And Fairlawn's business boomed. Mr. Dimitrion testified that
90 percent of the laboratory’s business came from doctors with whom Fair-
lawn had arrangements to kick back 25 to 85 percent of medicaid reimburse-
ments. He testified further that a kickbaeck was a kickback whether it was a
cash percentage or under tue guises of services rendered in the doctors' offices
or of payment of salaries for personnel in the doctors’ offices.

FEE SCHEDULES SHoOULD BE UPDATED

I now address myself to the all-important question of how do you prevent
such outrageous ripoffs of a taxpayer-supported health care program for the
impoverished. First of all, the State-set fee schedule for reimbursing
independent clinical laboratories must be kept as low as possible in relation te
advancing technology in the independent clinical laboratory industry. Our hear-
ings demoustrated that the New Jersey fee schedule was, even when it was
adopted in 1970, keyed to an alveady passing horse-and-buggy era of manual
laboratory testing. It was the fat in the fee schedule that financed the mam-
moth markups, the overbiiling practices, and the 25 or 30 percent kickbacks
to the doctors.

.
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After our hearings, the New Jersey Medicaid Division reduced the maxi-
mum fee schedule for independent clinical lahoratories by 40 percent. Our sug-
gestion that o special panel bhe formed to devise a new fee schedule geared to
the industry's technology has been followed., Maximum fee schedules for reim-
bursement of the laboratories must be revised from time to time to reflect
advances in automation.

During our investigation, the New Jersey Medicaid Division undertook the
first, substantial revision of the medicaid manual covering independent clinical
laboratories in an attempt to clese glaring insufficiencies in the controls and
regulations provided by that document. We have recommended that there should
be simultaneous and thorough tightening of the provisions of both the fee
schedule and the manual so that they are very explicit as to the various tests
and their component parts. The language of a State fee schedule and a State
manual should specifically bar gross markups by middlemen-type laboratories
and any practice of charging separately for component parts of a test.

Phe medicaid manual should, of course, contain & strong and comprehensive
prohibition against any type of rebate or kickback payments from the labora-
tories to the doctors. We also have recomrmended supporting statutory reform
to make it a eriminal offense to engage in such practices. .

Whether it is “vented space” or “office salaries” or what have you, there
should be no specinl, favorable relationships between laboratories and physi-
cians, even if the money paid to a doctor by a laboratory might exactly com-
pensate the value of the work done in the doctor's office. Relationships of this
type amount to an inherent conflict of interest in that the physicians have an
inducement not to judge the quality and performance of the laboratories but
rather to send the test business to the laboratories on the basis of personal
financial gin,

The most important preventive measure, in our opinion, lies not with sched-
ules, vegulations, and laws, but rather in the detection of abusive practices both
before medicaid claims have been paid to the lakoratories and after such pay-
ments have been made, The medlcaid division of a State must have personnel

who are expert in the clinieal lahoratory fleld—individuals who ecan, as the -

experts from the State Health Depurtment did for us in our investigation, dis-
cover and flag billing abuses in a technologically complex area, The New
Jersey Medicaid Division bag not had such expertise in the past, and we have
recommended that this weakness be corrected.

Besides sufficient expertise, there also should be sufficient numbers of
surveillance personnel to ride constant herd mnot only on the laboratories
which have received medicaid payments but also on the State's fiseal infex-
mediaty used to process the medicaid payment claims from the laboratories.
New Jersey, like many otber States, uses insurance companies with extensive
computer capacity to do such prepayment processing, Qur investigation showed
that despite one company’s capacity and capability, billing abuses in numerous
instances had gone unflagged.

The résponsibility for alert monitoring of the performance of the fiscal
intermediary rests with the State medieaid division. The division must have
the expert personnel who can constantly check to see if insufficiently edu-
cated and trained personnel are being used by the intermediary to process
claimg or if o random sampling method of validating claims by the inter-
mediary is insufficient gv if any other failures are occurring.

Any investment by a State in o superior and effective surveillance system
should be viewed as o product:ve and rewarding step in that it can both stop
overpayments to the laboratories before those payments ocenr and also re-
cover any overpayments that have been made to the laboratories.

Mr., Chairman and members of the committee, thank you for listening to
me today, I will now attempt to answer any questions you may have.

467
ATTAGHMENT A—~MEDICAID PAPMENTS TO CERTAIN IMDEPENDENT CLINICAL LABORATORIES (1972-75)
1975
(January-
1972 1973 1974 . April
ol 1 7,707 '$2 3, 855 39, 650
E d CY0l0BY LAhaeesacsmcnmininnnnn $27,114 $127,70 5 $

Egiric“g&cca‘l‘ "L‘§§Lr“a"m§“”“ : 35, 565 - ' 335 168, 849 205, 852
South Jersey Diagnostic Genter, mnanammsnmanans 88, 694 129,117 60, 759
Ludiow Clinieal Lab, InCemuuaacanassnnesnnmnruninnnrovnsnn pemwanzne 4,700 118, 747 113, 080
North Bergen Ciinlcal Lab 199 52,839 111,893 204
Laboratory Procatures..ce.e. .u. - 15,183 22,632 85, 820 A8, 156
Narth Hudsor Clinfeal Labs,, 6o cceevmcccemsinamnunnannans mewezeamseammenssisan 75,591 80, 435
Paterson Diagnustic Center...... 38, 982 147,574 62,027 Loncverennanns
Roche Chinfeal Lab, o cvvinavnnnas 38, 895 40, 527 60, 638 45,926

Elizabeth Bio-Chemical Lab, ... 24,572 26,416 69,492
Center for Lahoratory Mediclie. . 12,302 30, 389 53, 253 33,313
Physlclans Lab Service, [NG.eeuunn. 1,509 19, 300 52, 466 14,377

ATTACHMENT B.—~MAXIMUM MEDLCAID REIMBURSEMENT FOR CERTAIN LABORATORY TESTS

Maximum medicaid

Code Name reimbursement
8628 cancann Complete blood count, hemoglobin white cells, rad cells and/or hematocrit, differ- $5.00
entjal, :

87 0uanrcananns Protein bound Todine (PBI) {g gg

8719, . SMA-12/60 8

8751 . T- 10.00
875 - T- - 1%). go
896 . Pfegnancy - .

B96: - Pregnancy test—animal (v . 10 80
863! . Chalesterol, totalume oo cnnnnecinaanas - 5.00
8654 - Cholesterol, total and esters.. - 7. 00
8761. wee Trighycerides coommnieiiennaen neacmcemmesmannaecmannes venn - 15,00
8936, -.~ Urine Analysis (complete routine chemical and microscopic). ... . 00
8722unn. ... Glticose (sugar) quanlitative or 2-hour p\?la-hour i1 IR .go
8675...-....... Flocculation tests (Kline, Mazzlni, each VORL, ete).... 2. 50
8476.... . Ova and parasites, conceptrated method...... Cewurazen 2.50
8459.... ~-. Culture with seasitivity studles, bacterial disc technique, 15, gu
8911..........- Cytological study (Papinicolaou smear) g 00
8745... .. Urea pitrogen €or N.P.N.).. .08
8664 neueavena- Creatinine or creatine..... - 3

Senator Moss. T want to say that this committee will continue on
this type of investignative cffort; perhaps we will not be on the
laboratories next time, but we will be looking at all phases of care for
the elderly, and the possible medicare and medicaid abuses that may
exist.

We now stand in recess.

[Whereupon, the hearing was adjowrned ab 12:40 p.m.]

APPENDIXES

Appendix 1

Twenty bills, chosen at random, presented for payment by D. J.
Medical Laboratory in Chicago, Ill., purportedly on behalf of
Dr. R. Bascon, 4809 West Madison. In 12 of the 20 cases, the
physician had no record of seeing the patient. The aggregate
total paid by medicaid for these 20 bills was $885. According
to Dr. Bascon’s records, only $119 of this amount was actually
ordered by him. Following each individual bill is a caption
with specific details.
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¢ plovizion-ol-1epv

o Cran wh it &2 9/7J‘
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:K“m' Il!'lmy \')u\ In| compliance wiih TITLE Vi o1 the Chvil Nghu {01 194 § have not dlsciimindted of the gounds ol (32w, colat, st nallonal atigin in
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Appendix 2

AFFIDAVITS SUBMITTED FOR THE RECORD BY DOUG-
LAS A. LONGHINL* GERALYN DELANEY, AND WIL-
LIAM R. HOOD, BETTER GOVERNMENT ASSOCIATION,
CHICAGO, ILL.

STATE oF ILLINOIS,

County of Cook, ss:
AFFIDAVIT

I, Douglas A, Longhini, being first duly sworn, do state under oath that tle

tollowlug is true to the best of my knowledge:

L That I am an employee of the Better Government Assoclotion located at
860 North Michigan Avenue, Suite 1118, Chicago, Ill, I am employed presently
as an investigator by the Better Government Association and was 80 em-
ployed throughout the month of December 1975,

2, That on December 12, 1975, I telsphoned West Lawn Medical Laboratory
located at 4255 West 63d Street, Chicsgo, I1l. I spoke to a man who identified
himselt as Rinz Khan,

8. That on December 12, 1975, while speaking to Riaz Khan on the telephone,
I told Riaz Khan that my nane was Luke Kolman and that I represented two
(2) lcensed Illinois physicians who were going tv open a medieal clinic at
1620 West Morse, Chicago, Ill, I told Riaz Khan I was going to be pur-
chasing medical laboratory testing services for the proposed medical clinie
located at 1520 West Morse, Chicago, Ill,, I made an appointment for § a.m,,
}Zl)lecembel 18, 1975, to personally meef Riua Khan at 1520 West Morse, Chicago,

4. That on December 16, 1975, between the hours of 8:30 a.m. and 12 p.m,
and 12:45 p.m, and 6 pam, I was at 15620 West Morse, Chicago, IlL

§. That at approximately 0 a.m. on December 16, 1973, a man entered the
bullding at 1520 West Morse and identified himself as Rixu Khan, Riaz Khan
gave me o business card identifying Rinz Khan as a technical representative
g;l West Lawn Medical Laboratory located at 4255 West 63d Street, Chicago,

6. That on December 16, 1075, Riaz Khan stated that West Lawn Medical
Laboratory would provide the medical clinic at 15620 West Morse with a
laboratory technician to draw blood at the clinie. Riaz Khan stated that West
Lawn would pay the laboratory’s wages for drawing blood. These statements
werg made in the presence of Geralyn Delaney and myselt,

7. That on December 16, 1975, Riaz Khan stated that if the yvolume of
medical tests ordered from "the proposed medical clinie reached between five
(6) and ten (10) public aid patients a day then West Lawn Medical Labora-
tory would sublense space at the proposed 'nedical clinie. Riaz Xhan stated
that the rent for this subleased space would be paid for by West Lawn Medi-
cal Laboratory, The amount of rent to be paid in U.8. currency would be based
ujon a percent of the volume of medical tests ordered from the proposed clinic
and done by West Lawn Medical Laboratory. 'hese statements were made by
Riaz Khan in the presence of Geralyn Delaney and myself,

8, That on December 16, 1975, Riaz Khan stated that if the medical clinic
would be ordering medical tests on between 15 and 20 public aid patients a
day, then West Lawn would not take any profit on medical tests ordered by
the medical clinic for private, nonmedicare, nonmedicaid potients. Khan stated:
“If you draw biood from a public aid patient and blood from a private pa-
tient, we can forget the profit on the private patient; that profit is yours.”
These statements were made in the presence of Geralyn Delaney and myself.

*See statement, p, 425.
(490)
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9. That on December 16, 10708, Riaz Khan stated that there would be ne
written agreenient and/or contract between West Lawn and the medical elitie.
Khan said there would be nothing written between the laboratory and the
cliniec formally arvanging for medical tegting gervices, Khan sald there would
be no formal, written sublease of space within the clinie for the use of West
meii These statements were made in the presence of Geralyn Delaney and
myself,

,DoucLas A, LoNGHINI,

Subscribed and sworn to before me this 13th day of January, 1976, Geralyn
L, Delaney, notary public,

STATE OF ILLINOIS,
Uounty of Cook, s8s:
AFFIDAVIT

I, Douglas A, Longhini, belng first duly sworn, do state under oath that the
tollowing is tzue to the best of my kuowledge !

d. That I am an employee of the Better Government Association located at
360 North Michigan Avenue, Suite 1118, Chicago, Ill, I am employed presently
ag an investigator by the Better Government Association and was 50 employed
throughout the month of December 1975,

2, That on December 12, 1975, 1 telephoned Azteca Laboratory. I spoke to a
man who identified himself ag Dr, Veles, I told Dr. Velez that my name was
Luke Kolman and that I represented two {(2) licensed Illinois physicians who
were going {0 open a medical clinic at 1620 West Morse, Chieago, IH. I told
Dr. Velez that T was going to be purchasing medical laboratory testing services
for the proposed medical clinie. I made an appointment for 11 a.m., December
16, 1076, to personally meet with Dr. Velez to discuss the possibility of pur-
chasing medical testing services from Azteca Labs,

8, That on December 16, 1675, between the houvrs of 8:30 aum, and 12 pam,
and 12:45 p.m, and 6 pan. X wag at 1520 West Morse, Chicago, Il

4, That on December 16, 1975, at approximately 11 nm, a man crtered the
medical clinic offices &t 1520 West Morse, Ohicago, XL, and identified himself
as Dr. Velez.

6. That on December 16, 1975, Dr. Velez stated what he called a “professional
service digcount” on all publle aid billings for medieal tests on public aid
patients, Dr, Velez gaid the digecount on the medical tests would be n percent-
age of the price and/or enei of a total month's billing for medical tests for
public ald patlents. 'This rstatement was made in the presence of Geralyn
Delaney and myself,

8. That on December 16, 1975, Dr, Velez prosented me with a copy of a bill-
ing statement of medieal tests done for public ald patients by Azteca Labs for
an unnameqd medical clinie, Dr, Velez stated that that month's bil} to the State
was $3,858 for this game unnamed elinic and that by applying what Dr, Velez
again referred to as the professional services discount Dr, Velez was able to
give the unnamed clinie back $1,000 of the total $3,853 in medical test billings.
Dr. Velez sald such a discount was paid by sending the clinle a check for
$1,000. These statements were made in the pregence of Geralyn Delaney and
myself.

7. That on December 16, 1975, Dr. Velez stated that Azteca Labs woull
apply a percentuge of the clinje's total medicnl testing 3lls back to the clinle
in the form of rent, Dv, Veler stated that there would be no written contract
for medical testing services between Asteca Labs or himself and the medical
clinic or its representatives, Dr. Velez said that if the mediceal clinie had be-
tween 10 and 16 patients a day and a corresponding number of medienl tests
ordered, Aztecn would lease a certain amount of space in the clinie. Dr.
Velez stated that the amount digcounted by Aztecn from the monthly billing
statement would be aoplied to the rest of the medical clinic. Dr, Velez said,
“Five hundred, n thousand, two thousand Aollars, whateyer, will be applied to
the rent, according to thic volume of business in the clinic.” These statements
were made in the presence of Geralyn Delaney and myself.

Dovoras A, LONGHINI

Subsgeribed and fiworn to before me this 13th day of January, 1976. Geralyn
L. Delaney, notary public.
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STATE OF ILLINOIS,
Oounty of Cook, 83:
AFFIDAVIT

I, Douglas A. Longhini, being first duly sworn, do state under outh that the
following is true to the best of my knowledge:

1. What I am an eniployee of the Better Government Association located at
3860 North Michigan Avenue, Suite 1118, Chicago, Ill. I am employed preseutly
a8 an investigator by the Better Government Association and was so employed
throughout the month 6f December 1975,

2, hat on December 1, 19:5, I telephoned Chicago Medical Laboratory lo-
cated at 1518 North Ashland, Chicago, IlI. I spoke to a man who did not
identify himself, I told thiz man that my name was Luke Kolman and that I
represented two (2) licensed Illinois physicians who were going to open a
medical clinic at 1520 West Morse. Chicago, JU. I said I was going to be pur-
chasing medical laboratory testing services for the proposed medical clinic,
I made an appointment for 1 p.am. on December 16, 1975, to persunally neet
with Mr. Robinson of Chicago Medical Laboratory,

3. That on December 16, 1975, between the hours of 8:30 a.m. and 12 p.m,
and 12:45 p.n, and 6 p.m,, I was at 1520 West Morse, Chicago, IlL

4, That on December 16, 1975, at approximately 2 p.n.,, a man entered the
building at 1520 West Morse, Chicago, Ill, and identified himself as Mr.
Robinson. Mr. Robinson stated that he had belieyed that our appointment was
for 2 p.m.

§. That on December 16, 1975, Robinson stated that Chicago Medical Labora-
tory would rent a certain amount of square feet in the medical clinic. Robinson
ptated that it the ¢linic had a monthly rent of $1,000, Chicago Laboratory
would sublease between 10 and 20 percent of the $1,000 monthly rent for the
medical clinie, Robingon stated that Chicago Medical Laboratory would set a
fixed percentage on a fixed figure, Robinson heve stated the rent, if the voluine
of medical testing business orcdered by the clinic increased Chicago Medical
Laboratory would raise the fixed percentage. Robinson stated that the rent
was to be adjusted to whatever the volume of medical testing business was.
Robinson stated that he would not he able to provide us with miedical testing
services without establishing a fixed percentage of the rent to be paild by
Ohicago Medicnl Laboratory. These statements were made in the presence of
Geralyn Delaney and myself.

6. That on December 16, 1975, Robinson stated that Chicago Mefical Labora-
tory would apply forty (40) percent of all the costs for medical tests done
for private, non-medicare, nonmedicaid, patients to the Chicago Medical Lab’s
rented space in the medieal clinie. Robinson stated an example of a private
patient getting a series of tests for SMA--12 and urinalysis, Robinson said the
cost would be $20, but the medical clinic would get forty (40) percent of
that $20. These statements were made in the presence of Geralyn Delaney and
myself,

7. That on December 12, 175, Robinson stated that Chicago Medical Labora-
tory would send the eclinic a check through the T.8. mail system eacli month
for the rented space, Mhis statement was made in the presence of Geralyn
Delaney and myself.

8. That on December 16, 1975, Robinson stated that initially there would
be no written lease, sublease, or countract between Chicago Medical I.ahoratory
and the medica) clinic. Robinson stated that “I wouldn’t worry much about
ieases until we get started. Leases are only if you have a good thing going.”
These statements were made in the presence of Geralyn Delaney and myself.

s DouGrLAas A. LONGHINT.

Subscribed and sworn to before me this 13th day of January, 1976. Geralyn
L. Delaney, notary public.

STATE OF TLLINOIS,
County of Cook, s8:
AFFIDAVIT

I, Douglas A. Longhini, being first duly sworn, do state under oath that the
following is true to the best of my knowledge:

1
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1. That I am an employee of the Better Government Association located at
860 North Michigan Avenue, Suite 1118, Chicago, Ill. I am employed presently
as an investigator by the Better Government Association and was so employed
throughout the month of December 1975, )

2. That on December 12, 1975, I telephoned General Medical Laboratories
located at 914 West Diversey, Chicago, Ill. I spoke to a man who identified
himself a8 Dr. Charlip. I stated that my name wag Luke Kolman and that X
represented two (2) licensed Illinois physicians who were going to open a
medical clinic at 1620 West Movse, Chicago, IlL X said I was going to be pur-
chasing medical laboratory testing services for the proposed medical clinie. I
made an appointment to meet with Dr. Charlip at 3 p.m. on December 16, 1975.

3. That on December 16, 1975, I was physically within the building located at
1520 West Morse, Chicago, Ill., between the hours of 8:30 a.m. and 12 p.m. and
12:45 p.m. and 6 p.m,

4, That on December 16, 1975, at approximately 3 p.m,, a man entered the
building at 1520 West Morse and identified himself as Dr. Charlip.

5. That on December 16, 1975, Dr. Charlip stated that General Medical
Laboratories had two different price lists for medical tests performed by the
laboratories. One price ligt described the prices that Genernl Medical chavged
private, non-public-aid patients and the other price list described the prices
which General Medical charged the State of Illinois, Department of Public Aid
for the same tests. Dr. Charlip stated that the prices that General Medical
charged for private patients were about three times lower than the prices for
medical tests that General Medical charged the State of Illinois Department of
Public Aid for patients on medicaid. These statements were made in the
presence of Geralyn Delany and myself,

6. That on December 16, 1975, Dr. Charlip stated that he would speak to the
two physicians that were opening the clinic at 1520 West Morse and explain to
these physicians how to use the Illinois Department of Public Aid’s codes for
billing the department for medical tests. Dr. Charlip stated that there were a
lot of tricks to a physician billing the Illinois Department of Public Aid, and
that by using different codes a physician could get between $8 and $24 from the
Department of Public Ald for the exact same medical test. These statements
were made in the presence of Geralyn Delaney and myself,

Doucras A, LONGHINI.

Subscribed and swern to before me this 13th day of Januvary, 1976, Geralyn
L. Delaney, notary publie.

. ATE OF ILLINOIS,
Gounty of Cook, 88:
AFFIDAVIT

1. Douglas A. Longhini, being first duly sworn, do state under oath that the
following is true to the best of my knowledge:

1. That I am an employee of the Better Government Association located at
360 North Michigan Avenue, Suite 1118, Chicago, Ill. 1 am employed presently
ag an investigator by the Better Government Associntion and was s0 employed
throughout the month of December 1975.

2. That on December 12, 1975. I telephoned Division Medical Laboratory
located at 2625 West Division, Chicago, Ill. I spoke to a man who identified
himself as a Mr. Celso (may be incorrect spelling). T told Mr, Celso that my
natme was Luke Kolman and that I represented two (2) licensed Illinois
physicians who were going to open a medical ciinic at 1520 West Morse, Chi-
cago, IlL I told Mr. Celso that Y was going to be purchasing medical Iaboratory
testing services for the proposed medical clinic. I made an appointment for 10
am., December 16, 1975, to personally meet a representative of Division
Laboratory whom Mr. Celso said was named Felix.

8. That on December 16, 1975, between the hours ¢f 8§:30 a.m. and 12 p.m. and
between 12:45 p.m, and 6 p.n,, T wag at 1520 West Morse, Chicago, Iil

4, That at approximately 10 a.m. on December 16, 1975, two (2) men entered
the building at 1520 West Morse and identified themselves az John Todd and
Felix Salamanca, Todd gave me a business card identifying John B. Todd as
director of nursing home division for Division Medical Laboratory. No title
was given to Salamancy. ’
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5. That on December 16, 1975, Todd offered to provide the medical clinic with
a laboratory technician, a portable X-ray machine and, it required, an EKG
machine, Todd said all of these would be provided without any charge to the
medical clinie, that all costs involved with these services and/or machined
would be borne by Division Laboratory. Phis offer was made in the presence
of Geralyn Delaney and myself. )

6. That on December 16, 1975, Todd offered to sublease space in the medical
clinic to be used by the technician and to house the X-ray machine and BKG
machine, Todd suggested that I tell him what rent the clinic would want for
the sublensed space and that Division Laboratory would pay something al-
though not necessarily what I had been asked to suggest. This offer was made
in the presence of Geralyn Delaney and myself,

7. That on December 16, 1975, Todd stated that the rent for the subleased
space would be reviewed by Division Laboratory every 3 months, Todd said
the rent wouid be reevaluated based upon the volume of the medical tests
ordered by the medical clinic oad going to Division.

8. That on December 16, 1975, Todd agreed with a statement I made that the
rent collected by the clinic and paid for Division for the small subleased space
could be two (2) or three (8) times greater than the rent the clinic paid for
the use of the whole space at 1520 West Morse. Todd said that the rent the
clinic paid for the use of the whole space would not be a ceiling ¢n the rent
collected from Division for the subleased space. This offer was made in the
presence of Geralyn Delaney and myself. }

9. That on December 16, 1975, Todd stated that if the medical clinic was
seeing 20 to 30 patients per day, Division Laboratory would pay the full salary
of the clinic’s secretary and/or nurse in addition to the full salary of the
laboratory technician, This offer was made in the presence of Geralyn Delaney
and myself.

DoucrAs A. LoNGHINT.

Subscribed and sworn to before me this 13th day of January, 1976. Geralyn
L. Delaney, notary public.

STATE oF ILLINOIS,
County of Cuok, ss:
AFFIDAVIT

I, Douglas A. Longhini, being first duly sworn, do state under oath that the
following is true to the best of my knowledge:

1. That X am an employee of the Better Government Association l~~-2ted at
360 North Michigan Avenue, Suite 1118, Chicago, Ill. I am employed presently
&5 an irvestigator by the Better Government Association and was so employed
throughout the month of December 1975.

2, That on December 12, 1975, I telephoned D. J. Medical Laboratory located
af, 1708 West Chicago Avenue, Ohicago, Ill. I spoke to a man who identified
himself as Joe Xspino. I stated that my name was Luke Kolman and that I
represented twe (2) licensed Illinois physicians who were going to open a
medical clinie at 1520 West Morse, Chicago, T1l. I said I was going to be pur-
chasing medical laboratory testing services for the proposed mpdical clinie. I
made an appointment to meet with Mr. Espino at 10 a.m. on December 17, 1975.

3. That en December 17, 1975, I was physically within the building located
at 1520 West Morse, Chicago, Ill., between the hours of 8:45 am. to 12 p.m.
and 1 pam. to 4 p.m.

4, That on December 17, 1975, at approximately 10 a.m, a man entered the
building at 1520 West Morse and identified himself as Joselito Espino. HEspino
gave me a business card that identified Joselito C. Espino as president of D. J.
Medical Iaboratory, Inc.

5. That on December 17, 1975, Espino stated that D. J. Medical Laboratory
maintained two separate price lists for medical tests. Rspino stated that there
was one price list for medical tests done on public aid patients and another
price list for private non-public aid, non-medicare patients. Espino said that
he thought that the maintenance and application of these two lists wag illegal,
but that as long as he did not have the two separate lists written down there
would be nothing wrong with the two sepavate lists. Tlese statements were
made in the presence of Geralyn Delaney and myself.
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8. That on December 17, 1975 Espino gave me a small green sheet of paper
with the words “Laboratory Tests” in large letters on the paper. The paper
listed the medical tests performed by D. J. Medical Laboratory. Espino stated
that D, J. Medical Laboratory charged $3.50 for an SMA~12 test for a private,
non-public-aid patient and that D. J. Medical Laboratory collected $15 from
the State of Iliinois, Department of Public Aid, for the same exact test for a
public aid patient. Hspino stated the medical testing costs for private and pub-
lic aid patients for a number of other tests. Bspino stated the following:

Charge to Stats of
Charge to  Illinols for public
Tosts private patient sid patient
$3.50 $15, 00
2,50 6,00
1. 50 3.00
3,00 0
1,50 3,50
1,50 3.50
2,50 5.0
4,00 10. 00
5,00 10. 00
1,50 3.00
1.50 3.00
1,50 3.00
3,00 7.0
6.00 12. 00
6,00 12.00
6.00 12,00
1.50 4,00
6.00 12,00
2,60 5.0
2,50 5.00
2.50 5. 00
2.00 3,00
2,00 3,00
3.00 1.00
2,00 5,00
3.00 8.00
6.00 12.00
2.50 ~ 5,00
2,50 5.00
2.50 5.00
2,00 5. 00
2,00 5,00
2.00 5.00

1 No payment.
9 D, J. send these tests to Mason and Baron Laboratories.

Doucras A. LONGHINI,

Subscribed and sworn to before me this 13th day of January, 1976, Geralyn L.
Delaney, notary public.

STATE OF ILLINOIS,
County of Cook, 88:
AFFIDAVIT

1, Douglas A. Longhini, being first duly sworn, do state under oath that the
following is true to the best of my knowledge: :

1. That I am an employee of the Beier Government Association located at
360 North Michigan Avenue, Suite 1118, Chicago, 11}, I am employed presently
as an investigator by the Better Government Association and was so employed
throughout the month of December 1975. .

2, That on December 15, 1975, I was told by the answering service for tele-
phone number 872-7100 that a man identifying himself as Mr. Simos of Hilltop
Medical T.aboratory had telephoned the answering service. On December 16,
1975. I telephoned Mr. Simos at Hilltop Medical Laboratory located at 1325
West 87th Street. Chicago, 11, I stated that my name was Luke Kolman and
that X represented two (2) licensed Illinois physicians who were going to cpen
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a medical clinic at 1520 West Morse, Chicago, Ill. I said I was going to be
purchasing medical laboratory testinz services for the proposed medical clinic
I made an appointment to meet with Mr, Simos at 11 a.m. on December 17, 19

3. T'hat on December 17, 1975, I was physically within the building locateddft
1520 West Morse, Chicago, Ill, between the hours of 8:45 a.m. and 12 p.m. and
between 1 p.m. to 4 p.m.

4, That on December 17, 1975, at approximately 11 a.m., a man entered the
building at 1520 West Morse and identified himself as Mr. Simos. Mr. Simos
stated that he was manager of Hilltop Laboratory but that he was about to
start his own laboratory, Claremont Medical Laboratory, and that he was repre-
senting Claremont and not Hilltop Laboratory.

b. That on December 17, 1975, Simos stated that Claremont Medical Labora-
tory would provide the medical clinic with a laboratory technician and that .
QOlaremont would pay that technician’s salary. Simos stated that Claremont
would pay that technician’s salary. Simos stated thai Olaremont would rent a
certain amount of square feet at the medical clinic for the use of the labora-
tory technician, Simos stated that the dollar amount of rent for this space “
would be based on the volume of medical tests ordered by the medical cilnic. ’
Simos stated that the dollar amount of rent was not to be based on the actual
number of square feet utilized by the laboratory ‘technician. Simos stated that
the number of square feet used by the laboratory technician would have nothing
to do with the actual dollar amount of rent paid by Claremont to the medical
clinic, Simos stated that the arrangement of renting a certain number of square
feet in the medical clinic for the use ¢f a laboratory technician and Claremont
paying a percentage of the gross medical testing billings back to the medical
clinic was to make it look like Claremont was renting space in the medical
clinic. Simos stated that auditors from the State of Illinois and unspecified
{ndividuals from the Federal Bureau of Investigation will not investigate a
niedical laboratory’s rentai payments to a medical clinic if these agencies and/
or individuals see that there is a written lease or sublease between the medical
clinic and the medical laboratory. These statements were made in the presence
of Geralyn Delaney and myself.

6. That on December 17, 1975, Simos stated that there could be an open
lease for a specific price signed between Claremont Medical Laboratory and
the medical clinie. Simos stated that the lease could be renewed tomorrow at a
difterent price. Simos stated that with this arrangement “the FBI cannot catch
us this way. This protects the doctors. Once FBI sees sublease, they stop in-
vestigation.” Simos stated that Claremont would not actually use the rented,
subleased space. Simos stated that Claremont would evaluate the rent every
three (3) months always with respect to the volume of medical tests ordered
by the clinic. Simos stated that if the medical clinic were seeing thirty (30)
patients a day, between $500 and $700 would be applied by Claremont to the
rent in the medical clinic. Simos stated that Claremoni would not give back
more than thirty (30) percent of gross volume in medical tests in the form of
rent. Simos stated that thirty (30) percent is very iard to explain to a State
auditor already, and that any percent more than thirty (30) percent was much ¢
too difficult. Simos stated that a medical laboratory giving back a percentage
of gross billing for medical tests to a medical clinic was dirty business. Simos
stated that *“the doctors would get clobbered, so we rent space.” These state-
ments were made in the presence of Geralyn Delaney and myself.

7. That on December 17, 1975, Mr. Simos stated that Claremont would give the ‘4

medical clinic a forty (40) percent discount on all medical tests ordered for
private, non-public-aid patients, These statements were made in the presence of
Geralyn Delaney and myseif.

8. That on December 17, 1975 Simos stated that he would consult with the
two physiciang at the medical clinic to show them how to order medical tests
for public aid. Simos stated that Claremont would like the doctors to see a
minimum of 15 patients a day and order two (2) or three (3) medical tests for
each patient. Simos stated that a doctor dnes not have to worry about the ex-
pense of ordering tests for public aid patients like he does with private pa-
tients, Simos stated that hecause the State of Illinois is paying for the medieal
tests and not the public aid patient that “what the hell, go ahead and order

[
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ten (10) tests—just go ahead.” These statements were made in the presence of
Geralyn Delaney and myself, .

9. That on December 17, 1975, Simos stated that he would consult with the
two (2) physicians at the medical clinic to show them how to dingnose cases
for public aid. Simos stated that an example of a public aid diagnosis was the
instance of submitting to the State tests for anemia and hypertension at the
same time, Simos stated that the State of Illinois Department of Public Ald will
not pay for both tests at the same time because the tests are not related to
one another. Simos stated that a laboratory can bill the State for both tests at
the same time if the public aid patients’ physician writes “rule out” before the
word hypertension. Simos stated that writing the words “rule out” before tiie
name of a medical test will result in the State paying the medical laboratory
for performing the tests, These statements were made in the presence of
Geralyn Delaney and myself.

Dovucras A. LONGHINI.

Subscribed and sworn to before me this 20th day of January, 1976. Geralyn L.
Delaney, notary publie.

STATE oF ILLINOIS,
County of Cook, ss:
AFFIDAVIT

X, Douglas A. Longhini, being drst duly sworn, do state under oath that the
following is true to the best of my knowledge:
1. That I am an empioyee of the Better Government Association located at

‘ 360 North Michigan Avenue, Suite 1118, Chicago, I11. I am employed presently

as an inve:iigator by the Better Government Association and was so employed
throughout the month of December 1975,

2. That on December 15, 1975, I telephoned. Ridgeland Medical Laboratory
located at 101 Madison Street, Oak Park, IlL I spoke to a woman who identi-
fied herself as Mrs, Villanueva. I stated that my name was Luke Kolman and
that T represented two (2) licensed Illinois physicians who were going to open
a medical clinic at 1520 West Morse, Chicago, Il1l. I said I was going to be
purch sing medical laboratory testing scrvices for the proposed medical clinic.
I made an appointment to meet with Hrne¢sto Villanueva at 11 a.m. on Decem-
ber 18, 1975, at Ridgeland 2fedical Laboratory.

3. That on December 18, 1975, at approximately 11:15 a.m., Geralyn Delaney
and myself entered the 2d floor offices of Ridgeland Medical Laboratory in
Oak Park. We met a man who identified himself us HErnesto Villanueva. Mr.
Villaneuva stated that the was the owner of Ridgeland Medical Laboratory
and also had another laboratory named Olinical Lab Service located at 3940
West Divigion, Chicago, IlL

4, That on December 18, 1975, Villanueva stated ¢hat if the volume of medical
tests ordered by the medical clinic warranted it, Ridgeland Medical Laboratory
would rent a room at the clinic and place a laboratory teclinician there to draw
blood. Villanueva stated that Ridgeland would pay 50 percent of the technician’s
galary and that the medical clinic would pay the other 50 percent. Villanueva
stated that the technician would not be drawing blood the whole 8 hrnrs each
day she is at the medical clinic. Villanueva stated that the techn icn may
spend 30 percent of her time drawing blood and the cther 70 percent o. the time
the technician could spend helping out the medical clinic’s secretary with
filing, etc.

6. That on December 18, 1975, Villanueva stated that the medical clinic
would charge the lab a base rent for a certain amount of space at the medical
clinic. Villanueva stated thet if the volume of medical testing business referred
to Ridgeland goes up then the rent can also be increased, but that the amount
of square feet used by the lab at the medical clinic would not increase.

6. That on December 18, 1975, Villanueva stated that the rent Ridgeland
would pay the medical clinic would be based on the volume of medical testing
business, referred to the lab, Villanueva stated that there would be no ceiling
on the amount of rent the medical clini¢c could charge the laboratory. Villa-
nueva stated, “I don’'t have to know how much rent you are paying for the
medical clinie.” Villanueva stateid that if the volume of medical testing business
warranted it, the medical clinic could receive more money in the form of rent




498

from the few square feet rented by the lab, than the entire' amount of money
that the clinic paid each moith for rental of the whole medical clinie,

7. That on December 18, 1975, Villanueva stated that Ridgeland would sign
a legal sublease of space at the medical clinic. Villanueva stated that Ridgeland
would evaluate the lease every 6 months, or I year, to see what the volume of
medical testing business was. Villanueva stated that the lease con be negotiated
every 6 months or s0, if the volume of medical testing business increases, then
a new lease is deawn up and the amount of rent paid by the laboratory to the
medical testing business was. Villanueva stated that the lease can be negotiated
(10) times, rent could go up ten (10) times.”

8. That the above statements were made in the presence of Geralyn Delaney
and myself on December 18, 1975.

DouarAs A. LONGHINI.

Subscribed and sworn to before me this 20th day of January, 1976. Geralyn L.
Delaney, notary publie.

STATE oF ILLINOIS,
County of Cook, 8s:
AFFIDAVIT

I, Douglas A. Longhini, being first duly sworn, do state under oath that the
following is true to the best of my knowledge:

1, That I am an employee of the Better Government Association located at
360 North Michigan Avenue, Suite 1118, Chicago, Il1l. I am employed presently
as an investigator by the Better Government Association and was so employed
throughout the month of December 1975.

2, 'That on December 22, 1975, I telephoned North Side Clinical Laboratory
at 185 North Wabagh, Chicago, Ill. I spoke to a man who identified himself as
Mr. LaPena. I told Mr. LaPena that my name was Luke Kolman and that I
represented two (2) licensed Illinois physicians who were going to open a
medical clinic at 1520 West Morse, Chicago, I1l. I told Mr. LaPena that I was
going to be purchasing medical laboratory testing services for the proposed
medical clinic. I made an appointment for 12 p.m., December 23, 1975, to per-
sonally meet Mr. LaPena at the medical clinic.

3. I'hai on December 28, 1975, Geralyn Delaney and myself were physically
present at the medical clinic located a 1520 West Morse, Chicago, Ill., between
8:40 a.m. and 1:30 p.m,

4. That at approximately 12 p.m., on December 23, 1975, a man entered the
medical clinic located at 15620 West Morse, Chicago, Ill,, and identified himself
as Mr. Nemie LaPena.

5. That on December 23, 1975, LaPena stated that North Side Clinical
Laboratory would charge the medical clinic fifty (50) percent less for medical
tests on private patients seen by the medical clinic than the laboratory would
charge for public aid patients.

6. That on December 23, 1975 LaPena stated that the medical clinic could
keep all of the billings for private patients if the medical clinic was seeing
between 80-90 percenst public ajd patients a day. The laboratory would then
charge nothing for doing medical tests for private patients.

7. That on December 23, 1975, LaPena gshowad Geralyn Delaney and myself
a laboratory testing tally sheet, LaPena stated that he would have a copy of
this sheet and that the medical clinic would bave a copy of an identical sheet.
LaPena stated that he would maintain a list of the tests ordered by the medical
clinic each week and that the medical clinic should also keep a record of the
medical tests ordered each week, LaPena stated that at the end of each week he
would total the dollar amount of tests ordered by the medical clinic and then
each Tuesday of the week the clinic would receive a check from North Side
Clinical Laboratory equal to 45 percent of the previous week's billings for
medical tests, LnPena stated that if the medical clinic were to send more than
$1,000 in medical tests to North Side, then Nnrth Side would send the medical
clinic a check for 50 percent of the previous weel’s billing, ngain so long as
that billing exceeded $1,000. I:nPena stafed that the weekly checks would be
for payment of rental of space at the medira) flinic. LaPensa stated that North
Sllid? would not actually use the 8pace North Side would rent at the medical
elinie.
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8. That on December 23, 1975, LaPena stated that North Side would sign a
written sublease-for space at the medical clinic. LaPena stated, “I don't know
how legal, but rentnl agreement could say that we arve giving you back 45
percent of the volume of inedical tests orderéd.” LaPena stated that he presently
maintained $his type of sublease with a nuinber of edical clinies,

9. That on December 23, 1975, LaPena stated that if the volume of medical
testing business referred to North Side was high enough that North Side would
pay the medical elinic a flat fee of $600 a week for rental of spuce at the clinie.
LaPena stated that the medical elinic would have to order tests on ab least
eight (8) patients a day if North Side was to collect $1,200 in lab fees a week,

10. That on December 28, 1975, LaPena stated that if the volume of medical
tests ordered by the medical clinic exceeded $1,200 per week that North Side
would then pay part of the salary of the clinie's secretary and/or nurse, La
Pena stated that North Side could pay some of the clinic's utility bills.

11. That the above statemenfs were made in the presence of Geralyn Delaney
and myself on December 23, 1976.

DoucLAas A, LONGHINI.

Subscribed and sworn to befbre me this 20th day of January, 1976. Geralyn L.
Delaney, notary public.

STATE oF ILLINOIS,
County of Oook, 8s:
AFFIDAVIT

I, Douglas A. Longhini, being first duly sworu, do state under oath that the
following is true (o the best of my knowledge :

1. That I am an employee of the Better Government Association located at
360 North Michigan Avenue, Suite 1118, Chicago, Ill. I am employed presently
as an investigator by the Better Governinent Association and wes so employed
throughout the month of December 1975,

2. That on December 22, 1975, I telephoned United Medical Laboratories
located at 8 South Michigan, Chicago, Ill. I gpoke to someone who did not
identify themselves. I stated that my name was Luke Kolman and that I
represented two (2) licensed Illinois physicians who were going to open a
medical clinic at 1520 West Morse, Chicago, Ill, I said I was going to he pur-
chasing medical laboratory testing services for the proposed medical .linic. I
made an appointment to meet with Ms. Judy Pedgriff, a representative of
United Medical Laberatories, at the medical clinic at 1520 West Morse, Chicago,
111, for 8 a.m. on December 23, 1975,

8. Thiit on December 23, 1975, Geralyn Delaney and myself were physically
present at the medical clinic located at 1520 West Morse, Ckicago, Iil, between
8:40 a.m, and 1:30 p.m. .

4. That at approximately 9:40 a.m. on December 23, 1975, a woman entered
the medical clinic located at 1520 West Morse, Chicago, Ill, and identified her-
gelf as Judy Pedgrift of United Medical Laboratories.

5. That on December 23, 1975, Pedgrift stated that United Medical Labora-
tories would make available to the medical clinic two separate price lists for
medical tests. Pedgrift stated that one price list would be for private patients,
and the second, and higher price list, would be for public aid patients. Pedgrift
stated that in order to use the lower private patient prices, the medical clinic
would have to directly bill the private patient. Pedgrift stated that “on private
patients, if you [the medical clinic] bill the patient, then the medical clinic will

- pay the prices indicated on the [lower] price list and then the clinic can

charge the patient whatever it wants to charge.” Pedgrift stated that ‘some
doctors still pay bigher prices for tests on private [patients]. They don't realize
the lower prices. If volume is good than $5 is fine, instead of $8, for the same
test.”

6. That on Dccember 23, 1975, Pedgrift stated that United Medical Labora-
tories would “pay back rent to the medical clinic [based] on all public aid
tests” ordered by the medical clinic. Pedgrift stated that “on public aid, we
have to cover rent and equipment, rent for room and technician. We work out
equitable rent situation with you.”

7. That on December 23, 1975, Pedgrift stated that United would not pay any
rent to the medical clinic during the first month of business at the clinic.

.
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Pedgritt stated that after the medical clinie's first month of business, United
would “get [an] idea of volume and then figure monthly rent.’ Pedgrilt stated
that some medical clinics serviced by United have rents of $800 aud Pedgrift
says United absorbs the entire $800 rent. Pedgrift stated that if United is
paying a flat rent the laboratory is constantly evaluating the reént. If a medical
clini¢’s volume of medical tests goes down United will call the clinic and tell
them that they had better get their volume up.

8. That on December 23, 1075, Pedgrift stated that if the volume of medical
tests ordered by the laboratory is constanfly low, then United will lower the
amount of rent it is paying to the lab. Pedgrift stated that if the volume in-
creases United will re-evaluate the rent and raise the rent. .

9. That on December 23, 1975, T asked Pedgritt T United actually looked at
the volume of medieal tests ordered by the medical elinic and take a percentage
of that and apply it to the rent for the clinic. Pedgrift stated, “Right.”

10. That the above statements were made in the presence of Geralyn Delaney
and myself on December 23, 1975.

Doueras A. LONGHINI,

Subscribed and sworn to before me this 20th day of January, 1976, Geralyn L,
Delaney, notary public.

STATE OF ILLINOIS,
Oounty of Oook, ss:
AFFIDAVIT

I, Douglas A. Longhini, being first duly sworn, do state under oath that the
following is true to the best of my knowledge:

1. That I am an employee of the Better Government Association located at
360 North Michigan Avenue, Suite 1118, Chicago, Ill, I am employed presently
as an investigator by the Better Government Agsociation and was so employed
throughout the month of December 1975,

2. That on December 22, 1975, X telephoned Norsom Medical Reference Labora-
tories, Inc,, located at 710 Higgins Road, Park Ridge, Ill. T spoke with a man
who identified himself as Mr. Paradise. I told Mr. Paradise that my name was
Luke Kelman and that I represented two (2) licensed Illinois physicians who
were going to open a medical clinic at 1520 West Morse, Chicago, Ill. 1 told
Mr. Paradise that I was going to be purchasing medical laboratory testing
services for the proposed medical clinie. I made an appointment for 1 p.r.,
December 23, 1975 to have Mr. Paradise come to the medical cinic at 1520 West
Motse,

3. That on December 23, 1975, between the hours of 8:40 a.m. and 1:30 p.m,, I,
along with Geralyn Delaney, was physically present at the medical clinic lo-
cated at 1520 West Morse, Chicago, Tll.

4, That at approximately 1 p.m., December 23, 1975, a man entered the medi-
cal clinic and identified himself ag Mr, Paradise of Norsom Medical Reference
Laboratories, Inc. .

6. That on December 23, 1975, Mr. Paradise stated that if the clinic did the
billing on private patients and drew the specimens the lab would have a
flexible profile on private patients. Mr. Paradise stated that the lab would
charge less for private than they would for medicaid.

6. That the above statement was made in the presence of Geralyn Delaney
and myself,

Dovoras A. LoNGHINT.

Subscribed and sworn to before me this 5th day of February, 1976. Geralyx L.
Delaney, notary public.

STATE OF ILLINOIS,
County of Oook, 83: '
A¥YFIDAVIT

I, Douglas A. Longhini, heing first. duly sworn, do state under oath that the
following is true to the best of my knowledge:

1. That I am an employee of the Better Government Association located ai
360 North Michigan Avenue. Suite 1118, Chicago. J11. T am employed presently
as an investigator hy the Better Government Association and was so employed
throughout the month of January 1976.
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2. That on January 8, 1976, Geralyn Delaney telephoned Tenn Clinieal
Laboratory, located at 1067 West Argyle, Chicago, Il1l. Ms, Delaney told a man,
who identified himself as Mg, Diancin, that two (2) licensed Illinois physicians
were going to open a medical clinic at 1520 West Morse, Ms. Delaney said that
the doctors would be purchasing medical laboratory testing services for the
proposed medical clinic. Ms. Delaney made an appointment for 10 a.m,, January
9, 1976, to have Mr, Diancin come to the medical clinic at 1520 West Morse.

8. That on January 9, 1976, between the hours of 9 a.m. and 11:30 a.m,, I was
present at 1620 West Moise, Chicago, Ill. Also present at this address during
this period was George Bliss and Jean Butzen.

4, That at approximately 10 a.m. on January 9, 1976, a man entered the
baflding at 1520 West Morse and identified himself as Ted Diancin, Diancin
gave e & business card identifying Med Diancin as president of 'enn Clinical
Laboratory, Inc.

6. That on January 9, 1076, Diancin stated that Tenn would@ charge the
medical clinic 50 percent less for medical tests performed for private patients
than the laboratory would charge the State for tests performed for medicaid
patients. Diancin stated that if a test cost $5, Tenn Laboratory would charge
the medical clinic $2.50 for private patient tests.

6. That on January 9, 1976, Diancin stated that Tenn Clinical Laboratory
would rent space at the medical clinic for a blood drawing station. Dianein
stated that the rent thg laboratory would pay the elinic would be based on a
percentage of the volume of medical testing business that the clinic referred to
Tenn Laboratory. Diancin sated that if the clinic referred $1,000 in medical
tests to the laboratory a month, the monthly rent paid by Tenn would be 16
percent of that $1,000. Diancin stated that if the clinie referred more than
$4,000 in medical tests to the laboratory, the monthly rent paid by Tenn would
be 25 percent of that month's billings,

7. That on January 9, 1976, Diancin stated that Tenn could sign a legal sub-
lease or lease of space at the clinic. Diancin stated that the rent would be
evaluated monthly by Tenn. If the volume of medical testing business referred
by the medical clinic would decline than the rent paid by Tenn to the medical
clinic would also decline proportionately, Diancin stated that Tenn would rent
as little as one square foot of space at the medical clinle. Diancin stated that
Tenn would not actually use the rented space. Diancin stated that the only
reason Tenn would legally sablease the space at the clinic was “just for the
IRS, just to make it look legal.

8. That on January 9, 1976, the above statements were made in the presence
of Jean Butzen, George Bliss, and myself,

Doucras A. LoNGHINIL

Subseribed and sworn to before me this 5th day of February, 1976. Geralyn L.
Delaney, notary public,

STATE OF ILLINOIS,
Uounty of Cook, 88:
AFFIDAVIT

1, Geralyn Delaney, being first duly sworn, do state under vath that the
following {8 true to the best of my knowledge:

1. That I am employed by the Better Government Association, 360 North
Michigan, Suite 1118, Chicago, I, as a secretary, and have been employed
there since April 1, 1974, '

2. That on December 16, 1975, at 11 am,, I was present at 152 West Morse,
Chicago, Ill., when a man entered the premises. He identified himself as Dr.
Velez from Azteca Laboratory.

8. That on December 16, 1975, Dr. Velez stated for private patients our clinic
would get a “professional service discount” on lab test prices and if our clinic
received 10-15 private, medicare, or medicaid patients a day, Azteca would
lease a certain amount of space in our clinie, Qur clinic would get a statement
every month which would show us our volume, gross, ete., and Dr. 'Velez said,
“The lab will give you some percentage applied to your facilities. This is legal.”
Dr. Velez gives “$1,200 n month to one clinic, but he has the volume."

" 4. That on December 16, 1973, Dr. Velez showed Doug Longhini and myself a
statement to the Illinois Department of Public Aid showing the amount Azteca
charged for a certain test, for example $49, and the cash value the State pays
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for the same test, for example $30. Other tests were listed on the statement for
public aid patlents and the total amount charged came to $4,994 and the total
amount received from the State was $3,8538. Dr, Velez stated Azteca would give
the clinic the $1,000 difference, about a 25 percent discount applied to our rent,
0. ‘Lhat the above statements were made in the presence of Doug Longhini
and myself,
GERALYN DELANEY,

Subscribed and sworn t6 before me this 13th day of January, 1970, Rébert
C. Howard, notary public.

STATE OF ILLINOIS,
Uounty of Qook, 8s:
AFFIDAVIT

I, Geralyn Delaney, being first duly sworn, do state under oath that the
following is true to the best of my knowledge:

1, That I am employed by the Better Government Association, 360 North
Michigan, Suite 1118, Chicago, Ill., as a secretary, and have been employed
there since April 1, 1974,

2. 'Chat on December 16, 1075, I was present at 1520 West Morse, Chicago,
IlL, at 10 a.m. when two (2) men entered the premiges. Both men identified
themselves ag being from Division Laboratories; one identified himself as John
Todd and the other ag Felix Salamanea,

8. That on December 16, 1975, John Todd stated Division would sublease
gpace in our clinic for the technician to draw the blood. Mr. Todd stated Divi-
sion would review the payment for the subleased space every three (3) months,
Mr, Todd also stated Division could provide electrical and plumbing contract-
ing services for our medical clinic.

4. That on December 16, 1975, Mr. Todd stated Division would pay the salary
of the clinic's secretary and/or the nurse that draws the blood,

5. That Division would provide the necessary equipment—ekg and X-ray,
and a technician who would be on Division’s payroll or the doctor's payroll.

6. ''hat the above statements were made in the presence of Douglas Longhini
and myself.

GERALYN DELANEY.

Subscribed and sworn te before me this 13th day of January, 1976. Robert
0. Howard, notary public.

STATE OF ILLINOIS,
Oounty of Cook, 83:
AFFIDAVIT

I, Geralyn Delaney, being first duly sworn, di: state under oath thal the
following is true to the best of my knowledge :

1. That I am employed by the Better Government Association, 360 North
Michigan, Suite 1118, Chicago, Ill, as a secretary, and have been employed
there since April 1, 1974,

2. That on December 16, 1975, I was present at 1520 West Morse, Chieago, Il
at 9 aan. when a man entered the above-stated premises. His business card
identified him as Riaz Khan from West Lawn Medical Laboratory,

3. That on December 16, 1975, Mr. Khan stated that West Lawn Medical
Laboratory would not charge our medical cliniec for the tests done on private
patients if we got five (J) te ten (10) public aid patients a day. He also
stated that if our clinic received a volume of between 15-20 patients a day,
West Lawn would charge ‘us the minimun:, on lab tests.

4. That on December 16, 1975, Mr. Khan stated the prices on West Lawn's
medical testing price list were negotiable, but he would have to talk with the
doctors. If the doctors could guarantee the private and medicald business, prices
of lab testing could be negotiated.

5. Taat on December 16, 1975, Mr, Khan stated that business between our
medical clinie and West Lawn would not be arranged by contract; rates would
&1l be verbal,

6. That on December 16, 1975, Mr. Khan stated West Lawn would sublease
space in our clinic for a technician to draw the blood and West Lawn would pay

Y
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ug for this space. The amount of rent West Lawn would pay us would be
based on volue.

7. That the above statements were made in the presence of Douglas Longhini
and myseif.

GERALYN DELANEY,

Subscribed and sworn to before e this 13th day of January, 1976, Robert
C. Howard, notary public,

StaTE oF ILLINOYS,
COotinty of Cook, 83:
AFFIDAVIT

I, Geralyn Delaney, being first duly sworn, do state under oath that the
following is true to ithe best of my knowledge:

1. That I am employed by the Better Government Association, 360 North
Michigan, Suite 1118, Chicago, Ill., a8 a secretary, and have been employed
there since April 1, 1974,

2. That on December 18, 1975, at 2 p.m. at 1520 West Morse, Chicago, Il X
was present when a man entered the premises. His business card identified him
as Mr. James Robinson from Chicago Medical Laboratories.

8. That on December 16, 1975, Mr. Robinson said, ‘‘We make arrangements in
terms of rent.,” Mr. Robinson stated the lab could lease space in our clinic.
Dougles Longhini asked Mr. Robingon if our clinic would sign a sublease with
Chicago Medical, and Mr. Robinson said, "I wouldn't worry much about leases
until we get started.” “Leases are only if you have a good thing going.! Mr,
Robinson stated the clinic conld expeet a check back, and put it tovrard rent,
Mr, Robinson said, “Rent is adjusted to whatever volume js.'

4. That on December 16, 1975, Mr. Robinson stated CQhicago Medicai Labs
could give back to the clinic a percentage based on a fixed figure and if the
volume of medical tests rose the percentage would bhe adjusted substantially.
Me. Robinsen said, I can give you service in terms of percentage’’ Mr, Robin-
son said, “Y can't deal without a fixed percentage,” and stated the percentage
is higher on private patients, two times ng much, He also stated that if Chicago
Medical got an SMA-12 and a urinalysis from the clinie, which would ampunt
to $20, then the clinic would get back 40 percent of that figure (this being on
private patients),

B. That on December 18, 1975, Mr, Robinson stated it would be to our ad-
vantage to let Chicago Medical license the clinic, that way we can get a tax
writeoff. Chicago Medical does this for large facilities.

6. That the above statements were made in the presence of Douglas Longhini
and myself.

GERALYN DELANEY.

Subscribed and sworn to before me this 18th day of January, 1976, Robert
0. Howard, notary public,

StATE or ILLINOIS,
Oounty of Cook; 838:
AFFIDAVIT

I, Geralyn Delaney, being first duly sworn, do state under oath that the
following is true to the hest of my knowledge:

1. That I am employed by the Better Government Association, 360 North
Michigan, Suite 1118, Chicago, I, as a secretary, and have been employed
there since April 1, 1874,

2. That on December 16, 1975, at 8:06 pam., I was pregent at 1520 Wiest
Morse, Chiengo, 1L, when a maun entered the premises. He identified himself as
Dr, Charlip from Genernal Medical Laboratories, Ltd.

8. That Dr. Charlip stated General Medieal had two separate price lists; one
for private patients, the other for medicare and medicaid patients, the latter
two paying a higher amount of money. Dr. Charlip said he would gend us the
two price lists.

4, That on December 18, 1975, Dr, Oharlip said when the physician is billing
his patients, “There are a lot of tricks go you can get the full benefit, so when
you need it, let me know." Dr. Charlip stated there are codes that will get the
clinic $8-$25.
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8. That the above statetnents were made in the presence of Douglas Longhini
and myself,
GERALYN DELANEY.,

Subscribed and sworn to before me this 20th day of January, 1070, Robert
0. Howard, notary public, .

STATE oF ILLINOIS,
COounty of Cook, 88:
AFFIDAVIT

I, Geralyn Deloney, being firs, duly sworn, do state under osth that the
following ig true to the best of my knowledge:

1, Thet I am employed by the Better Government Association, 360 North
Michigan, Suite 1118, Chicago, Ill, as a seceetary, and have been employed
there sinee April 1, 1074,

2. hat on December 17, 1975, at 10:50 a.m,, I was present at 1620 West Morse,
Chicago, I1l,, when o man entered the premises. He identified himself as Mr.
Simos, manager of Hilltop Labs, but was representing himselt for QOlaremont
Laboratories, a lab that he was going to open soon,

3. That on December 17, 1975, Mr, Simos said, “If you have good volume you
will get very good rent from us. We have to make it look like rent Which is a
wity to say thank yon. We are renting the availability of business within the
premises and that is legal.! Mz, Simos stated the rent his lab would pay the
clinic i8 based upon volume,.

4, That on December 17, 1075, Mr. Simos stated that his lab will give the
clinic a discount of up to 40 percent but it is up to the clinic to draw the blood.
No technician is provided to draw the blood if the clinic gets n 40 percent
discount, Mr, Simog said, “The lab will give you a discouant on lab prices if
:ymrxi w;m’t to collect the money yourself. You can get a discount on private.
pitients,”

5. That on December 17, 1978, Mr. Simos stated after 1 fo 2 months the lab
would evaluate our volume and if it increases the amount of discount will
increase, but the discount is net to exceed 30 percent of the volume, Mr, Simos
said, “I can give you up to 50 percent bhut aunditors can ¢heck up on it,”

6. 'Uhat on December 17, 1975, Mr, Simos state@ if the clinic received 3¢
patients the clinic could get $500 toward rent plus salary of the blood drawer.
The 1lab mugt have a sublease, but the Iab will not need that space. Mr, Simos
said, “As soon ag they [auditors] sce the rental agreement they will stop
talking to the doctor.! 'I'here is an “open lease that we could negotiate and
renew tomorrow,"

7. That on December 17, 1975, Mr. Simos stated he could provide the clinic
with a pharmacy, but it would be more profitable for the clinic to have their
own pharmacy set up,

8, That Mr. Simios stated that if the clinic received 30 patients the lab would
provide a technician to draw the blood; and if the clinic receives under 30
patients the clinic must draw the blood themselves,

9. That the above staotemeants were made in the presence of Douglas Longhini
and myself.

GERALYN DELANEY,

Subscribed and sworn to before me this 13th uay of Jacaary, 1976. Robert
C. Howard, notary public,

STATE or InuiNoIs,
County of Cook, ss:
AFFIDAVIT

I, Geralyn Delaney, being first duly sworn, do state under oath that the
following is true to the hest of my knowledge:

1, That I am employed by the Better Government Association, 360 North
Michigan, Suite 1118, Chicago, Ill., as a secretary, and have been employed
there since April 1. 1974.

2, That on December 17, 1975, at 10 a.m,, T was present at 1520 West Morse,
Chifcago, Ni.. when a man entered the premises, Flis hnsiness card identified
him as Joselito C. Espino, president of D. J. Medical Laboratory, Inc,
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3. That on December 17, 1975, Mr: Espino stated D. J. Labs has two (2)
separate price lists for their medical testing; one for private, the other for
public aid. Following is the list of prices Mr. Bspino stated to Douglas
Longhini and myself:

' Prices charged Prices charged
Test for private for State

33,

2.
1.
3
1
1,
2,
s,
5,
1
1.
1.
3,
6,
6.

.
~nr
88

.....................................
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man
[[1: no\ take these tests, they send to Mason and Baron,

c:_g
O~

4, That on December 17, 1975, when asied by Doug Longhini if our clinie
could get into trouble because of the low prices charged for private patients as
compared to public aid@, Mr. Espino stated the clinic would not get into trouble
becausé none of these prices are written down, they are all verbal,

6. That the above statements were made in the presence of Douglas Longhini
and myself.

GERALYN DELANEY.

Subscribed and sworn to before me this 18th day of January, 1976. Robert
. Howard, notary public,

STATE oF ILLINOIS,
County of Cook, s8s:
AFFIDAVIT

I, Geralyn Delaney, being first duly sworn, do gbtate under oath that the
following is true to the best of my knowledge:

1, That T am employed by the Better Gevernment Association, 360 North
Michigan, Suite 1118, Chicago, 11, as a secretary, and have been eripleyed
there since April 1, 1974,

2. That on December 18, 1975, at approximately 11:15 a.w., Douglas Long-
hini and myself en’ red the Ridgeland Medical Laborateries, which are located
on the 2d floor at l01 Madison Street, Oak Park, IlL. The man who met us
introduced himself as Mr. Villanueva, the owner of Ridgeland.

8. That on December 18, 1975, Villanueva said, “If it warrants we rent a
room fram you and place a girl there to draw the blood.” Villanueva stated that
Ridgeland will evaluate the lense every 6 months to a year, to see what the
volume s, If the volume increnses then a new lease is drawn up and the
amount of rent increases. Villanueva stated that if the volume warrants we
could be getting more than what we pay for the whole rent. If the volume goes
up 10 times, the rent could go up 10 times. Villanueva stated there is no ceiling
on the amount of rent the clinic can charge *he lgh., Villanueva said, *I don't

70-482 O -176 - 8
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have to know how much rent you are paying.” Our clinic would charge the lab
a base rent for a certain amount of square feet of space. If the volume goes up
the clinic can increase rent, but the amount of square feet of space does not
Increase. Villanueva stated his lab would only need to rent. from the elinic
just 1 couple square feet of space, just enough for the girl to be able to draw
the blocd,

4, That on December 18, 1975, Villanueva stated the techniciap will not be
drawing bloed the whole 8 hours she is at our clinic. She may spend 30 percent
of her time drawing blood and the other 70 percent helping out secretarially
with filing, ete. Ridgeland would pay 50 percent of her salary and the clinic
would pay the other 50 percent of her salary, even though she might work 30
percent drawing blood and 70 percent doing secretarial work.

6. That the above statements were made in the presence of Douglas Long-
hini and myself,

GERALYN DELANEY.

Subseribed and sworn to before me this 20th day of January, 1976. Robert
. Howard, notary public.

STATE OF ILLINOIS,
County of Cook, s8:
AFFIDAVIT

I, Geralyn Delaney, being first duly sworn, do state under oath that the
followmg is true fo the best of my knowledge:

That I am employed by the Better Government Assocmtion 360 North
Michigml Suite 1118, Ohicago, Ill, as a secretary, and have been employed
there since April 1, 1674.

2. That on December 23, 1975, at 12:10 p.m., T was present at 1520 West
Morse, Chicago, Ill, when a man entered these premises. He identified himself
at Mr. LaPena from Northside Clinical Lab.

8. That on December 23, 1075, Mr. LaPena stated he had a special price list
of medical tests for private patients. For example, for an SMA-12 the State
would pay $15, but for private an SMA-12 would be $4.50. Mr. LaPena stated
it the clinic's public aid patients comprised 80-90 percent of entire volume,
Northside would not charge for private patients. LaPena said Northside charges
“50 percent less for private patients on all tests.”

4. That on December 23, 1975, Mr. LaPena stated the percentage paid back
to the clinic by Northside is up to the clinic. Anything the clinic has in mind
Northside will compromise. Northside will give the clinic a percentage of the
volume or a flat fee.

b. That on December 23, 1975, Doug Longhini asked how the lab will work the
arrangeinent stated in (4) nbove LaPena stated that some medical clinics
have a flat fee of $600 and some get back & percentage on total volume of both
public aid and private. The clinic totels up its gro~s for the day, then multi-
plies that by 45 percent, and this is applied to the rent. For one week if the
clinic grosses more than $1,000, the clinic gets back 50 percent. Doug asked,
"How is it paid back?" LaPena replied, “Every Tussday I will be ready with a
check.” Doug asked, “For rental of space?’ LaPena said, “Yes.” Doug asked
LaPena, “Will you be using that footage?’ LaPena answered, “No. All we need
is a blood machine and a chair. If you have EKG machine, then we wlil need
a room,”

8. That on December 23, 1975, LaPena stated if the lab provides a blood
tel:ichinician then his salary will be taken out of the 45 percent given back to the
clinic,

7. That on December 23, 1975, Doug asked LaPena if there would be a sub-
lease written up. LaPena stated it would be up to the clinic, whatever the
clinic would want. LaPena said, “I don’t know how legal it is, but rental agree-
ment could say that we are giving you back 45 percent.” LaPena stated any
surplus over the $1,200 gross, the lab would apply to paying clinic's secretary
and telephons hill, ete.

8. That on December 28, 1975, Doug asked LaPena if the clinie's volume was
high enough will the clinic get a $600 flat fee back. LaPena stated that if the
clinic had at least eight patients n dny for tests to equal $1,200 in lab fees for
a week, then yes we would get a $6800 flat fee back.

4



507

9. That the above statements were made in the presence of Douglas Longhini
and myself.
GERALYN DELANEY.

Subsecribed and sworn to before me this 20th day of January, 1976. Robert
C. Howard, notary publie.

STATE oF ILLINOIS,
County of Cook, 88:
AFFIDAVIT

I, Geralyn Delaney, belng first duly sworn, do state under oath that the
following is true to the best of iy knowledge:

1. That I am employed by the Better Government Association, 360 North
Michigan, Suite 1118, Chicago, Ill, as a secretary, and have been employed
there since April 1, 1974,

2. That on December 23, 1975, at 9:45 a.m., I was present at 1520 West Morse
when a womarn entered the premises. She identified hersgelf as Judy Pedgrift
from United Medical Laboratory.

8. That on December 23, 1975, Ms. Pedgrift stated United charges $15 for an
SMA-12 test downtown for public aid. In the suburbs United bills the patients
$10, because the patients in the suburbs cannot afford the $15.

4. That when Douglas Longhini asked Ms. Pedgrift if the prices for lab tests
would remain the same despite the volume, she replied, “Yes.”

6. That on December 23, 1975, Ms. Pedgrift said, “On public aid we pay
back rent to cover your expenses.” Ms. Pedgrift stated that with private pa-
tients, if the clinic bills the patients, the clinic pays the price indicated on the
list and the clinic charges the patients whatever it wants, Ms., Pedgrift stated
that United Labs would help the clinic cover its rent and equipment expendi-
tures, the rent for room and technician, She said, *“We'll work out an equitable
rent situation with you.”

6. That on December 23, 1975, Doug asked Ms. Pedgrift if the clinic would
have an actual sublease. Ms. Pedgrift stated that United Labs would have to
get an idea of the clinic’'s vplume and then figure the monthly rent. Usually
United does not give a first month’s rent because they want to get an idea of
the clinic's volume first. Ms. Pedgrift stated that all the clinic’s expenses must
be paid. Some clinics ask for 60 percent of their volume to be paid back by
the lab, some ask 40-50 percent. Ms Pedgrift said, “How can we make any
money ? We would rather work out something fair to both parties.

7. That on December 28, 1975, Doug asked Ms. Pedgrift if the percentage was
based on volume. Ms. Pedgrift stated that some clinics pay a straight rent of
$800 and the lab absorbs that $800.

8. That on December 23, 1975, Doug asked Ms. Pedgrift how often the rent
was reevaluated Ms. Pedgrift stated that for flat rent Uniied constantly evalu-
ates the rent. When some clinic's volume goes down, United calls them up and
tells them they had better get their volume up again to where it was. Doug
asked Ms. Pedgrift if United would lower the rent paid back if the clinic's
volume were to go down. Ms. Pedgrift stated that if the volume of the clinie
is constantly low, then the clinic takes a cut in rent. Doug asked Ms. Pedgrift
that if the volume of the clinic were to go up would United reevaluate the
rent, and Ms. Pedgrift replied, “Yes.”

9. That on December 23, 1975, Doug asked Ms, Pedgrift if United would pro-
vide the clinic with a Iab technician. Ms, Pedgrift stated that the clinic would
have to find their own technician for that area. United has to pay $600 a month
for the technician’s salary.

10. That Doug asked Ms. Pedgrift if United actually looked at volume and
took a percentage of that, and Ms, Pedgrift said, “Right.” .

11. That Doug asked Ms. Pedgrift if the clinic would have a legal lease and
she answered, “That can be done."

12, That the above statements were made in the presence of Douglas Long-
hini and myself.

GERALYN DELANEY.

Subscribed and sworn to before me this 20th day of January, 1976. Robert
C. Howard, notary public.
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STATE orF ILLINOIS,
County of Cook, 88:
AFFIDAVIT

I, Geralyn Delaney, being first duly sworn, do state under oath that the
following is true to the best of my knowledge:

1. That I am employed by the Better Government Association, 360 North
Michigan, Suite 1118, Chicago, Ill, as a secretary, and have been employed
there since April 1, 1974.

2, That on December 23, 1975, at approximately 1 p.m., I was present at 1520
West Morse, Chicago, Ill, when a man entered the above-stated premises and
identified himself as Mr, Paradise from Norsom Medical Reference Laboratories,
Inc.

8. That on December 28, 1975, Mr., Paradise stated that Norsom had refer-
ence fees that they would charge the clinic, and the doctors could set their
own fee of what they would want to charge. Paradise stated that for a chemis-
try profile test Norsom would charge us $4.80 (reference fee) and public aid
allows $15. The only time Norsom would not charge us $4.80 is when they take
care of the billing on public aid patients. On_a glucose test Norsom would
charge the clinic $2.40, public aid pays $6-$8.

4. That on December 28, 1975, Mr. Paradise stated Norsom could provide
Ph. D, consultation services for the doctors.

5. That the above statementy were made in the presence of Douglas Longhini
and myself,

GERALYN DELANEY,

Subscribed and sworn to before me this 5th day of February, 1976. Robert
C. Howard, notary public.

STATE OF ILLINOIS,
Oounty of Cook, ss3:
AFFIDAVIT

I, Geralyn Delaney, being first duly sworn, do state under oath that the
following is true to the best of my knowledgs:

1. That I am employed by the Better Government, Association, 360 North
Michigan, Suite 1118, Chicago, Ill, as a secretary, and have been employed
there since April 1, 1974,

2. That on January 6, 1976, at approximately 4:25 p.m., I was present at
1520 West Morse, Chicago, Ill, along with Douglas Longhini and Patrick Rior-
dan, investigators for the Better Government, when Bill Footlick and Felix
Salamanca, both from Division Medical Laboratory, entered the above-stated
premises,

3. That on January 6, 1976, the following conversation took place:

Footlick stated Division was the largest Public Aid lab in the State. “If we
charge private patients less than the State, then we lose the privilege of deal-
ing with the State. We charge private the same as the State. You can charge
more if you want,” said Footlick,

Doug asked what the arrangements were.

Footlick: *. . . percentage of the volume of business in dealing with publie
ald. Qur lab is in good standing with the State. We do a legitimate business,
We pay a flat rental and determine that rental on the first month’s volnme.”
Rental “must stay as fixed amount but rent is reviewed every 3—4 months."”

Riordan asked what percentage I'ootlick was talking about.

Footlick: “Depends on volume. It ranges between 25-30 percent. Any lab
that talks more than that is only kidding you. The lab cannot afford more than
that for rental.”

Doug asked if Division makes an estimate during first month bhased on
volume, somewhere between 25-30 percent. Is rent evaluated every 3—4 months
and does it depend on the volume.

Footlick: “Not drastically and not on a constant basis; on a long period of
time because again we don’t want a part of percentages.”

Doug asked if this arrangement is just hetween Division and the clinic,

Footlick: “I am able to be looked at. What we discuss here . . . by FBI. This
fs not frowned upon. It is a percentage as starting base.”
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Footliek stated that the lab gets business by (1) physician requesting lab
work, (2) public aid@ or private patients call Medi-Car and are transported to
the l1ab which is very expensive for the State, and (8) by having a station with-
in the clinic where the blood can be drawn whi¢h substantiates the rental pay-
meéent which is based more on the amount of people than business. Sending 20
people by Medi-Car costs the State more than rental they could work out
with clinic, Footlick rationalized.
le?]ug asked Footlick how many square feet the lab would need to draw the

ood.

Footlick: “A blood drawer, chair and cabinet.”

Doug stated the clinic’s rental is $450 a month, If the clinie’s business is brisk
in the beginning the clinic could get that $450 back in rent.

Footlick: *‘Oh sure, $5,000~-§6,000 a month.”

Doug asked if the clinic would get $5,000-§$6,000 a month for rent.

Footlick: “Sure. . . . volume of people."
Doug asked if the clinic would sign u lease. )
Footlick: “Sure. . . . wouldn’t be able to refer to rent until we look at vol-

urie. We would have to renegotiate the lease.”

Riordan asked if the clinic's rent would chiange four times a year.

Footlick: “I don't think it would be fair to do once or twice and get good
{dea of volume.”

Riordan asked if Division provides a technician to draw the blood.

Footlick: “Depends on volume.”

Doug asked Footlick if the clinic gets a rebate off of the volume.

Footlick : “A rose, is a rose, is a rose, I look at it as a rental”

Doug asked if the clinic was safe from the FRI

Footlick: “FBI frowns upon an incentive for the doctor to draw in a lot
of . .. on kickback system. .. . I justify it would cost more to bring these
patients to the lab than If I were t0 do the work here.”

Riordan asked Footlick how much he is saving the State by giving us rent,
instead of having the patients brought to the lab.

Footlick: "On Medi-Car . . . would be somewhere around $4,000-35,000. . . .
charge $26-$50" for one trip to lab in the Medi-Car,

4, That at this point, Mike Wallace entered and stafed that the remainder
of this conversation was being recorded for broadcast,

GERALYN DELANEY.

Subscribed and sworn to before me this 20t day of January, 1976. Robert
C. Howard, notary public.

STATE oF ILLINOIS,
County of Cook, as:
AFFIDAVIT

I, Geralyn Delaney, being first duly sworn, do state under oath that the
following s true to the best of my kunowledge:

1. That I am employed by the Better Government Association, 360 North
Michigan, Suite 1118, Chicago, Ill, as a secretary and have been employed
there since April 1, 1974, v

2, That on January 6, 1976, at approximately 3:25 p.m., I was present at
1520 West Morse, Chicago, Ill, along with Douglas Longhini and Patrick
Riordan, investigators for the Betfer Government Association, when Harry
Keshian from United Medical Laboratory entered the above-stated premises.

3. That on January 6, 1976, the following conversation took place:

Doug asked Keshian how much he would charge here for an SMA.

Keshinn: “We charge 50 percent.”

Riordan asked if this was across the board.

Keshian: “Yes.” X

Doug nsked if the clinic could charge 50 percent of what the public ald
schedule is.

Keshian: “Yes. I have to charge same prices downtown. You are charging
patients directly here.” )

Riordan asked if United would do the billing.

Keshian: “Yes. We keep record and receipt book.”

Doug asked if United would give the clinic back 50 percent.

Keshian: “Yes."
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Doug asked if the clinic gets a rebate for all public aid.

Keshian: “Yes."”

Doug asked if this would be in the form of rent.

Keshian: “Yes. We give to factoring agency . . . they charge 8-9 percent
interest.”

Doug asked if 50 percent was left from the factoring company.

Keshian: “Yes,"

Doug asked how payment is arranged.

Keshian: “Pay you in advance and readjust at the end of the month.”

Doug asked if the payment was in the form of a check.

Keshian: “Yes, of course.”

Riordan asked Keshian if at the end of the month the clinic gets back 50
percent of the gross volume,

Keshian: “Yes.”

Riordan asked if there would be any problem if the rent check fluctuates up
and down.

Keshian: “T would rather keep it the same, steady; it looks better in the
books."

Keshian was asked if the clinic is getting 50 percent back.

Keshian: “We bill you the prices given to you,”

Keshian: “We charge you one price and the dootor bills what h